# ACTIVATION OF VOLTAGE-GATED CALCIUM CURRENT BY ACTION POTENTIALS AND MODULATION BY G PROTEINS

by Debra Elaine Artim BS, Chapman University, 1996 MS, University of Pittsburgh, 2000

Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of Arts and Sciences in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

University of Pittsburgh 2005

## UNIVERSITY OF PITTSBURGH

## COLLEGE OF ARTS AND SCIENCES

This dissertation was presented

by

Debra Elaine Artim

It was defended on

February 23, 2005

and approved by

Stephen Dr. Meriney, Ph.D.

Jon Johnson, Ph.D.

Alison Barth, Ph.D.

Guogiang Bi, Ph.D.

Stephen Jones, Ph.D.

Committee chairperson: David Wood, Ph.D.

#### ACTIVATION OF VOLTAGE-GATED CALCIUM CURRENT BY ACTION POTENTIALS AND MODULATION BY G PROTEINS

Debra Elaine Artim, Ph.D.

University of Pittsburgh, 2005

Voltage-gated calcium channels are ubiquitously expressed in neurons and are of vital importance to proper cellular functioning. Calcium entry into cells via activation of voltage-gated calcium channels controls a wide variety of cellular functions including neurotransmitter release, muscle excitation-contraction coupling, gene regulation and activation of signaling cascades. Regulation of calcium channels via activation of G protein-coupled receptors is a prominent mechanism of calcium current inhibition and neurotransmitter release. An intriguing characteristic of this modulatory pathway is its voltage dependence whereby the degree of calcium current inhibition varies depending on the membrane voltage of the cell, and is susceptible to activity-dependent relief by trains of action potentials. Previously, it has been suggested that in chick ciliary ganglion neurons, somatostatin inhibits calcium current in a voltage dependent manner. Interestingly, the specific characteristics of the inhibition varied depending on the recording configuration used to collect data. Thus, I measured the voltagedependence of somatostatin-mediated calcium current inhibition in individual ciliary ganglion neurons using the whole-cell and perforated patch configuration of voltage clamp recordings. The results indicate that the cytoplasmic dialysis that occurs during whole-cell recordings enhances the voltage dependence of calcium current inhibition and suggests that there is a greater concentration of activated G protein subunits in this configuration. While much is known about step depolarization-evoked calcium current and the kinetic changes that accompany G protein-mediated inhibition, relatively little is known about the effects of kinetic slowing on APevoked calcium current. Therefore, I used a modification of action potential waveforms was used to determine the effect of G protein activation on the kinetics of single action potentialevoked calcium current. The results demonstrate that kinetic slowing does not alter the time course of action potential-evoked calcium current and suggests that modulated channels may not contribute to AP-evoked calcium current.

iii

#### FOREWARD

I am indebted to many people whose support and encouragement have helped me to achieve my long-term goal of obtaining my doctoral degree. First, I must thank my advisor, Steve Meriney, for his patience, teaching and friendship. I have learned a great deal from him, not just the details of the field, but about the process of science.

Thank you to my committee for their insightful comments and assistance in troubleshooting. I especially thank David Wood for serving as committee chairperson, and Steve Jones for his travels and helpful comments and questions.

I have been fortunate to have had a number of wonderful lab mates, both past and present, who have been tremendous colleagues and collaborators. To John, James, Bob, Darwin, Kate, Ryan, Soyoun, & Fujun, thank you for your insights and most importantly your friendship.

Finally, I thank my parents and dedicate this dissertation to them. My path to graduate school was long and sometimes winding and they always supported and encouraged me to pursue my goals, even when others questioned the wisdom of my decisions. And to me Dad, you have believed in me ever since I can remember. Thank you for teaching me that there are no limits to what I can accomplish with hard work and dedication.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

	INTRODUCTION	
I.		1
	A. OVERVIEW	1
	B. VOLTAGE-GATED CALCIUM CHANNELS	2
	1. Classification	2
	2. Subunit structure and function	4
	3. Role in disease	8
	C. G PROTEIN MODULATION OF CALCIUM CURRENT	9
	1. Mechanism	9
	2. Voltage dependence of calcium current inhibition	10
	3. Interactions of the G protein pathway with other proteins and second	
	messenger systems	12
	a. Protein kinase C	12
	b. Calcium channel beta subunit	13
	c. Synaptic proteins	13
	d. Phosphatidylinositol 4,5-biphosphate (PIP <sub>2</sub> )	15
	e. Cytoskeleton	15
	4. Desensitization	17
	D. CHICK CILIARY GANGLION	18
	E. SOMATOSTATIN	20
	F. CALCIUM CURRENT AND TRANSMITTER RELEASE	22
	1. Presynaptic inhibition	22
	2. Action potential broadening	23
	G. GOALS OF THE DISSERTATION	24
	1. Voltage-dependence of somatostatin-mediated inhibition in chick ciliary	
	ganglion neurons	24
	2. The effect of action potential broadening on calcium current activation	25
	3. G protein-mediated modulation of action potential-evoked calcium	
	current	25

II. SOMA	TOSTATIN-MEDIATED INHIBITION OF CALCIUM CURRENT IN CHICK		
CILIAF	RY GANGLION NEURONS	26	
A. SUMMARY			
B. INTRODUCTION			
C.	METHODS		
	1. Cell culture	30	
	2. Electrophysiology	31	
	a. Perforated patch-clamp recordings	31	
	b. Whole-cell patch-clamp recordings	31	
	c. Action potential waveforms	32	
	3. Data analysis	32	
	4. Pharmacologic agents	33	
D.	RESULTS	34	
	1. Somatostatin-induced inhibition of calcium current is voltage- depe	ndent34	
	2. Degree of kinetic slowing varies in two different recording configuration	ations37	
	3. Action potential-train induced relief of calcium current inhibition		
	4. Characteristics of somtatostatin-induced voltage-dependent i	nhibition in	
	whole-cell and perforated patch recordings	42	
	5. Role of cytoskeleton disruption in voltage dependence of inhibition	49	
	6. Investigation of differences in recording conditions		
	7. Desensitization of somatostatin-induced calcium current inhibition.	51	
E.	DISCUSSION	55	
III. CALC	CIUM CURRENT ACTIVATION: EFFECTS OF ACTION POTENTIAL S	HAPE AND	
VARIATIC	ONS IN ONSET OF ACTION POTENTIAL BROADENING	69	
A.	SUMMARY	69	
В.	INTRODUCTION	70	
C.	METHODS	72	
	1. Cell culture	72	
	2. Whole-cell patch-clamp recordings	72	
	3. Action potential waveforms	73	
D.	RESULTS	74	
	1. Calcium current in ciliary ganglion neurons	74	
	2. Action potential waveforms	76	
	3. Calcium current activation during an action potential	78	

4. Timing of action potential broadening8	0
E. DISCUSSION	4
IV. G PROTEIN MODULATION OF ACTION POTENTIAL-EVOKED CALCIUM CURRENT8	9
A. SUMMARY8	9
B. INTRODUCTION9	0
C. METHODS9	3
1. Cell culture9	3
2. Electrophysiology9	13
3. Action potential waveforms9	4
4. Pharmacologic agents94	4
D. RESULTS	5
1. GTP $\gamma$ S induced voltage-dependent inhibition of N-type calcium current9	5
2. Time course of calcium channel activation during a step depolarization9	7
3. Time course of calcium channel activation during an action potential10	0
4. Increasing action potential duration fails to reveal a change in	
activation time course10	3
5. Relationship between kinetic slowing and voltage-dependence of	
inhibition10	6
6. Time course of action potential-evoked calcium current	9
E. DISCUSSION11	1
V. SUMMARY AND GENERAL CONCLUSIONS11	4
A. CYTOPLASMIC DIALYSIS ALTERS THE VOLTAGE DEPENDENCE O	)F
SOMATOSTATIN-MEDIATED CALCIUM CURRENT INHIBITION IN CILIAR	Y
GANGLION NEURONS11	4
1. Summary11	4
2. Implications of voltage-dependent inhibition for ciliary ganglion function11	8
B. THE SHAPE OF ACTION POTENTIAL WAVEFORM AFFECTS CALCIU	Μ
CURRENT11	9
1. Action potential broadening11	9
2. G protein effects on action potential waveform	
	20
C. G PROTEIN MODULATED CALCIUM CHANNELS DO NOT CONTRIBUTE T	20 O
C. G PROTEIN MODULATED CALCIUM CHANNELS DO NOT CONTRIBUTE TO ACTION POTENTIAL-EVOKED CALCIUM CURRENT	20 O 1
C. G PROTEIN MODULATED CALCIUM CHANNELS DO NOT CONTRIBUTE T ACTION POTENTIAL-EVOKED CALCIUM CURRENT	20 0 1 2

VI. APPENDIX I - THE EFFECT OF PRESSURE ON CALCIUM CURRENTS R	ECORDED IN
CHICK CILIARY GANGLION NEURONS	125
A. INTRODUCTION	125
B. CHARACTERISTICS	126
C. TROUBLESHOOTING	128
BIBLIOGRAPHY	130

## LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.	acology	
	and functions	3
Table 2.	Measured parameters, estimated voltage errors and time constants.	63

## LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. Schematic of the voltage-gated calcium channel.	5
Figure 2. Diagram of the chick ciliary ganglion.	19
Figure 3. Relationship between percent somatostatin-mediated inhibition and prepulse	
relief of inhibition	35
Figure 4. Somatostatin-mediated inhibition of calcium current is voltage-dependent	36
Figure 5. Measurement of kinetic slowing.	39
Figure 6. Relief of inhibition by an action potential train.	41
Figure 7. Effect of two test pulses on percent somatostatin-mediated inhibition.	43
Figure 8. Voltage dependence of prepulse relief of inhibition.	44
Figure 9. Concentration – effect relationship of somatostatin inhibition of calcium current.	46
Figure 10. Reinhibition of calcium current following a prepulse.	48
Figure 11. Effect of colchicine on relief of inhibition.	50
Figure 12. Inactivation of calcium current.	52
Figure 13. Calcium current recorded with low-chloride internal solution.	53
Figure 14. Desensitization of kinetic slowing.	56
Figure 15. Access resistance and prepulse relief of inhibition.	64
Figure 16. Properties of calcium current in stage 40 ciliary ganglion neurons.	75
Figure 17. Action potential waveforms.	77
Figure 18. Estimation of the timing of calcium current activation during an AP waveform.	79
Figure 19. Effects of action potential broadening on calcium current activation.	81
Figure 20. Summary of action potential broadening effects.	83
Figure 21. Prepulse relief of GTP-γ-S-induced calcium current inhibition.	96
Figure 22. Voltage dependence of GTP-γ-S-induced calcium current inhibition.	98
Figure 23. GTP-γ-S prolongs the time course of calcium channel activation.	101
Figure 24. Waveforms used to measure calcium current activation during an action	
potential	102
Figure 25. Effect of GTP-γ-S on calcium channel activation during a choroid	
action potential	104

Figure 26.	gure 26. Increasing action potential duration fails to reveal the recruitment of slowed			
	channels	105		
Figure 27.	Relationship between kinetic slowing and the voltage dependence of inhibition.	107		
Figure 28.	Time course of action potential-evoked calcium currents.	.110		
Figure 29.	Effect of pressure on calcium current.	.127		

#### I. INTRODUCTION

#### A. OVERVIEW

Voltage-gated calcium channels are of vital importance to cellular function by opening in response to depolarization and allowing calcium entry into cells. Calcium ions are important signaling molecules for a variety of cellular functions including gene transcription, activating second messenger cascades, muscle contraction and neurotransmitter release. Therefore calcium channels serve as transducers linking membrane depolarization (neuronal activity) to cellular signaling events. Since their discovery, voltage-gated calcium channels in neurons have been the focus of numerous studies and much has been learned about their molecular structure, biophysical properties and functions. One area of particular interest is the role of calcium channels in neurotransmitter release. Action potential invasion of the nerve terminal depolarizes the membrane, resulting in the opening of presynaptic voltage-gated calcium channels. The subsequent influx of calcium ions triggers the release of chemical neurotransmitters from synaptic vesicles. Release of neurotransmitter is tightly regulated by the influx of calcium into neurons and this process is in turn highly regulated by a number of protein - protein interactions and second messenger pathways. Due to their importance in all excitable cells, the study of calcium channels remains an important area of research. The experiments described in this dissertation were designed to further elucidate mechanisms underlying calcium channel activation and modulation.

#### **B. VOLTAGE-GATED CALCIUM CHANNELS**

#### 1. Classification

Voltage-gated calcium channels are a class of membrane spanning ion channels that allow the influx of calcium ions into cells in response to membrane depolarization. There are two main categories of voltage-gated calcium channels: low voltage-activated and high voltage-activated. The high voltage-activated calcium channels exhibit marked biophysical diversity. Numerous functional criteria have been used to discriminate among voltage-dependent calcium channels. Properties such as single-channel conductance, time- and voltage- dependence of activation and inactivation, the relative permeability to several divalent cations, the distribution of openand close-time durations, gating modes, and blockade by various toxins and peptides have been used to identify various channel subtypes. Much has been learned from the correlation of observations of calcium channel function at the cellular level with the function of cloned calcium channels in expression systems. Consequently, channels have been classified according to the specific gene produce that forms the pore-forming  $\alpha_1$  subunit. Recently, a new system of nomenclature has been proposed (Ertel et al. 2000), that organizes calcium channels into 3 families based on their structural and functional relationships (Reviewed by Catterall, 2000; see Table 1). The Ca<sub>v</sub>1 family consists of the L-type, dihydropyridine-sensitive calcium channels and includes the  $\alpha_{1s}$  channel found in skeletal muscle and the  $\alpha_{1c}$  cardiac calcium channel. The Ca<sub>v</sub>2 family is prominently expressed in neurons and contains the calcium channels underlying neurotransmitter release. This family consists of the N-, P/Q – and R- type calcium channels which can be regulated by direct binding of G proteins, synaptic proteins and protein phosphorylation. This dissertation focuses on the  $Ca_{V}2.2$  calcium channel, which is the N-type, or  $\alpha_{1B}$  containing calcium channel, and is pharmacologically identified by its sensitivity to blockade by  $\omega$ -conotoxin GVIA (Nowycky et al. 1985). Finally, the Ca<sub>v</sub>3 family contains the low

Table 1. High voltage-activated calcium channels: subunit composition,pharmacology and functions.

Calcium channel	Calcium current type	Name of α1 subunit	Specific blocker	Primary Localizations	Functions
Ca <sub>v</sub> 1.1	Ĺ	α <sub>1S</sub>	Dihydropyridines	Skeletal muscle	Excitation- contraction coupling, Calcium homeostasis, gene regulation
Ca <sub>v</sub> 1.2	L	α <sub>1C</sub>	Dihydropyridines	Cardiac Muscle, Endocrine cells	Excitation- contraction coupling, hormone secretion, gene regulation
Ca <sub>v</sub> 1.3	L	α <sub>1D</sub>	Dihydropyridines	Endocrine cells, neurons	Hormone secretion, gene regulation
Ca <sub>v</sub> 1.4	L	α <sub>1F</sub>		Retina	Tonic neurotransmitter release
Ca <sub>v</sub> 2.1	P/Q	α <sub>1Α</sub>	ω-Agatoxin	Nerve terminals, dendrites	Neurotransmitter release, dendritic calcium transients
Ca <sub>v</sub> 2.2	N	α <sub>1B</sub>	ω-Conotoxin- GVIA	Nerve terminals, dendrites	Neurotransmitter release, dendritic calcium transients
Ca <sub>v</sub> 2.3	R	α <sub>1E</sub>	None	Cell bodies, dendrites, nerve terminals	Neurotransmitter release, calcium- dependent action potentials

Adapted from Catterall, W.A., 2000.

voltage-activated (T-type) calcium channels which have a prominent role in repetitive neuronal firing and setting neuronal excitability. Calcium channels in the central nervous system exist as heteromeric structures consisting of  $\alpha_1$ ,  $\beta$ , and  $\alpha_2/\delta$  subunits (Figure 1). The  $\alpha_1$  subunit is the primary determinant of calcium channel biophysics and pharmacology while the other two auxiliary subunits function to modify channel expression and gating properties. Each subunit will be discussed in further detail below.

2. Subunit structure and function.

The  $\alpha_1$  subunit is the pore-forming subunit of the calcium channel and is sufficient to produce a functional channel when expressed. This subunit confers the major biophysical properties (including ion permeation and channel gating) and pharmacological properties of the calcium channel. To date, ten genes encoding  $\alpha_1$  subunits have been identified and cloned. Each subunit possesses four successive domains of very similar structure termed I-IV. Each repeated domain contains six putative transmembrane segments (S1-S6). These 24 segments are arranged in an orderly manner to define a central ionic pore. The transmembrane segments are highly conserved among channel subtypes and across species. The variable regions include the intracellular loops connecting the segments and the carboxyl terminus. The fourth segment (S4) in each repeat is 20 amino acids in length and contains repeated motifs of one positively charged amino acid at every third or fourth position followed by several hydrophobic amino acids (DeWaard et al. 1996). Studies of single point mutations of the positively charged amino acids of the S4 segment suggest that these segments represent the voltage sensors that may initiate channel opening during channel activation. This hypothesis is supported by data that demonstrate changes in S4 segment conformation are responsible for part of the gating current triggered by membrane depolarization (Guy and Conti, 1990). Two short segments located between S5 and S6 in each of the four repeated domains, along with the  $\alpha$  helical



**Figure 1. Schematic of the voltage-gated calcium channel**. Diagram of the calcium channel  $\alpha 1$ ,  $\beta$ ,  $\alpha 2/\delta$ , and  $\gamma$  subunits. Arrows indicate the I-II linker of the  $\alpha 1$  subunit, which contains the binding sites for the calcium channel  $\beta$  subunit and G protein  $\beta \gamma$  subunits. Diagram is adapted from DeWaard et al., 1996.

portions of S5 and S6 are proposed to form the permeation pore. This region is thought to be responsible for conferring the ion selectivity of the channel (Heinemann et al. 1992).

The  $\beta$  subunit of voltage-gated calcium channels does not contain any putative transmembrane domain and thus is a completely intracellular protein. Four  $\beta$  subunit genes have been identified, each of which is subject to alternative splicing to yield a variety of gene products. Beta subunits contain 7  $\alpha$ -helical domains and four heptad repeats in which most of the first and fourth residues of every seven are hydrophobic (DeWaard et al. 1996). These repeats are thought to be involved in interactions with cytoskeletal proteins (Fuchs & Hanukoglu, 1983). Coexpression of  $\beta$  subunits with  $\alpha_1$  subunits increases the functional expression of calcium channels and modifies activation and inactivation properties. Different  $\beta$ subunits can affect the biophysical properties of calcium channels in different ways and to varying extents (reviewed by Dolphin, 2003). For example, coexpression of  $\beta$  subunits with any  $\alpha_1$  subunit increases calcium current amplitude but to varying extents depending on which  $\alpha_1$ subunit is expressed. Coexpression of  $\beta_{1b}$  with  $\alpha_{1A}$ ,  $\alpha_{1B}$ , or  $\alpha_{1E}$  produces an 18-fold, a 4-fold and a 3-fold increase in peak current amplitude respectively (DeWaard et al. 1994; Stea et al. 1993; Wakamori et al. 1994). The magnitude of current amplitude increase may also depend upon the specific  $\beta$  subunit expressed Hofmann et al. 1994; Hosey et al. 1996). For example, coexpression of the various  $\beta$  subunits with the  $\alpha_{1C}$  subunit results in between a 2-fold and a 19fold increase in current magnitude. Additionally, biophysical properties of the calcium channel can be differentially affected by various  $\beta$  subunits (Meir & Dolphin, 2002; Olcese et al. 1994). For example, the  $\beta_{1b}$ ,  $\beta_{2a}$  and  $\beta_4$  subunits decrease channel inactivation rate while the  $\beta_3$  subunit enhances channel inactivation rate. Thus, expression of an  $\alpha_1$  subunit with various  $\beta$  subunits gives the potential for remarkable physiological diversity. Since the  $\beta$  subunit is entirely cytoplasmic, interactions of the  $\beta$  subunit with the  $\alpha$  subunit are confined to intracellular sites. Two domains involved in  $\beta$  subunit binding to the  $\alpha_1$  subunit have been identified (Dolphin et al. 1999). The  $\alpha_1$  interaction domain (AID) binds  $\beta$  subunits and is located in the I-II cytoplasmic

linker of all  $\alpha$ 1 subunits. This domain is 18 amino acids in length, of which nine are highly conserved and thought to participate in  $\beta$  subunit binding. The  $\beta$  interaction domain (BID) interacts with AID, and consists of a sequence of 30 amino acids located at the N-terminus of the  $\beta$  subunit. The BID is thought to be a potential regulatory target for protein kinase C.

The  $\alpha_2/\delta$  subunit consists of the  $\delta$  subunit which has a single transmembrane segment and is linked by disulfide bond to the  $\alpha_2$  subunit, which is entirely extracellular. Thus, only 5 amino acids in the  $\delta$  subunit are located intracellularly (Randall & Benham, 1999). There are currently 4 known  $\alpha_2/\delta$  subunits and they have been shown to increase expression of calcium channels in the cell membrane, prevent prepulse facilitation of calcium current and modify gating properties (Klugbauer et al. 1999). However, the effects of the  $\alpha_2/\delta$  subunits are generally smaller than those of the  $\beta$  subunits and are limited primarily to current amplitude and inactivation kinetics (DeWaard et al. 1996). As with the  $\beta$  subunits, the magnitude of current amplitude increase varies with different subunit combinations. For example,  $\alpha_2/\delta$ 1 induces a 1.5-fold increase in current amplitude when expressed with  $\alpha_{1D}$  and a 17-fold increase when expressed with  $\alpha_{1C}$ . Additionally, it has been demonstrated that the coexpression of the  $\beta$ subunit may be required to allow the maximum effect of the  $\alpha_2/\delta$  subunit to be exhibited (DeWaard et al., 1995).

The gamma ( $\gamma$ ) subunit was originally found to be colocalized with L-type calcium channels in skeletal muscle (Takahashi et al. 1987). This subunit contains four putative transmembrane domains with intracellular amino and carboxy terminals and is thought to modify the inactivation of skeletal muscle calcium channels. Recently, a novel  $\gamma$  subunit has been identified that can modulate the voltage dependence of  $\alpha 1_A$ -containing calcium channels (Letts et al, 1998). It remains to be determined if all neuronal calcium channels are associated with a  $\gamma$  subunit.

#### 3. Role in disease.

Channelopathies are a class of inherited diseases characterized by mutations in genes for ion channels. Several spontaneously occurring mutations in calcium channel subunits have been found and linked to various diseases. Investigation of calcium channel mutations and their link to channelopathies is fast becoming a productive area of research. Mutations in calcium channel genes can alter the expression, development and function of the channel. Mutations in the  $\alpha_{1A}$  subunit have been linked to absence epilepsy and cerebellar ataxia (Fletcher et al. 1996). Mouse models of these mutations (tottering and leaner) have been instrumental in identifying biophysical properties of the channel that are altered, including a decrease in mean open time and smaller single channel conductance. A study of transmitter release at the parallel fiber synapse of tottering mice has shown that release is mediated primarily by N-type calcium channels, as opposed to the P/Q-type channels that control release in wild-type mice (Zhou et al., 2003). Furthermore, since N-type calcium channels are more susceptible to G protein-mediated inhibition than P/Q-type channels, activation of  $GABA_B$  receptors results in a greater amount of transmitter release inhibition in tottering parallel fiber synapses than in those of wild-type mice. Thus, mutations affect not only calcium current amplitude, but transmitter release properties that may have functional effects on the output of neuronal systems.

Mutations in calcium channels underlying channelopathies are not limited to the  $\alpha_1$  subunit. A mutation in the  $\beta_4$  subunit is linked to idiopathic generalized epilepsy and episodic ataxia (Escayg et al. 2000). The *lethargic* mutation results in a truncated  $\beta_4$  mRNA, and no expression of  $\beta_4$  protein (Burgess et al. 1997). As a result, there is a compensatory overexpression of  $\beta_{1b}$  subunits (McEnery et al. 1998) that causes alterations in thalamic excitatory synaptic currents that are hypothesized to contribute to the generation of seizures (Caddick et al. 1999). Clearly, proper expression of  $\alpha_1$  and  $\beta$  subunits is crucial for proper functioning of the synapse and of neuronal circuitry.

#### C. G PROTEIN MODULATION OF CALCIUM CURRENT

#### 1. Mechanism

Calcium channels of the Ca<sub>v</sub>2 family (which includes the N-type calcium channel, Ca<sub>v</sub>2.2, that is the focus of the studies described here) are common targets of modulation by heterotrimeric G proteins. Many studies have investigated this process, first described by Dunlap & Fishbach (1981) who found that NE inhibited calcium current in dorsal root ganglion neurons. The most extensively studied mechanism underlying calcium channel modulation is a membranedelimited pathway in which activated G protein  $\beta\gamma$ -subunits (G- $\beta\gamma$ ) interact directly with the  $\alpha_1$ subunit of the calcium channel (Herlitze et al. 1996; Ikeda 1996). This pathway is limited spatially so that all of the elements required for modulation are in close proximity with each other. This was demonstrated by Forscher and colleagues (1986) who studied calcium current inhibition using cell-attached recordings of calcium current They found that modulation occurred only when the agonist was included in the patch pipette, but not in the extracellular solution, thus ruling out a role for soluble second messengers in the pathway mediating calcium current inhibition.

Several portions of the calcium channel  $\alpha$  subunit have been implicated in G- $\beta\gamma$  binding. A primary binding site for G- $\beta\gamma$  is on the I-II linker of the calcium channel  $\alpha_1$  and has been shown to be essential for G protein inhibition. It has been suggested that this site may determine G protein specificity because the efficacy of various subtypes of G protein  $\beta$  subunit binding to this site is correlated with the efficacy of  $\beta$  subunit-mediated modulation of N-type calcium channels (Garcia et al. 1998). Additional G- $\beta\gamma$  binding sites have been identified using G protein binding experiments, site-directed mutagenesis, and construction of calcium channel chimeras. Researchers have taken advantage of the fact that Ca<sub>V</sub>2.1 and Ca<sub>V</sub>2.3 channels are modulated to a lesser degree than are Ca<sub>V</sub>2.2 channels. Therefore, by constructing channel chimeras, the

contribution of various binding sites to G protein modulation can be determined. These experiments have demonstrated that the I-II linker and the N-terminus of the calcium channel contain binding sites important for G protein modulation (Canti et al. 1999; Page et al. 1998; Qin et al 1997; Simen & Miller 1998). The C-terminus of the calcium channel has also been implicated, and was shown to be required for complete G protein regulation of Ca<sub>V</sub> 2.1 (Zhang et al. 1996). Although there are multiple sections of the calcium channel that have been shown to be important for G protein binding to cause maximal inhibition of calcium current, physiological data suggest that calcium current inhibition may be mediated by binding of a single G- $\beta\gamma$  subunit to the channel (Zamponi & Snutch, 1998). Thus, it has been suggested that the multiple binding sites cooperate to form a single high affinity G- $\beta\gamma$  binding site.

2. Voltage dependence of calcium current inhibition.

A defining characteristic of membrane-delimited, G- $\beta\gamma$ -mediated calcium current inhibition is that it is voltage-dependent, typically demonstrated by relief of inhibition by a large step depolarization (reviewed by Jones & Elmslie, 1997; Elmslie, 2003). This form of G protein modulation results in a change in the voltage-dependence of calcium channel gating such that modulated channels require a stronger or longer depolarization to open (Bean, 1989). Modulated channels are hypothesized to be in a reluctant gating mode and a large depolarization is required to shift them back into the willing, unmodulated gating mode. Prepulse-induced relief of inhibition is hypothesized to be due to a voltage-dependent conformational change in the calcium channel that results in decreased affinity of the calcium channel for G proteins, thus G- $\beta\gamma$  subunits unbind from the channel. A direct interaction of G- $\beta\gamma$ subunits with the calcium channel is suggested by evidence that reinhibition of calcium current following a prepulse (due to rebinding of G- $\beta\gamma$  to the calcium channel) depends on the concentration of activated G proteins (Lopez & Brown, 1991; Elmslie & Jones, 1994).

Furthermore, the time course of reinhibition following a prepulse is consistent with inhibition being caused by binding of a single G- $\beta\gamma$  subunit to the calcium channel(Zamponi & Snutch, 1998).

Voltage-dependent calcium current inhibition is characterized by a slowing of current activation kinetics, termed kinetic slowing (Bean, 1989), which reflects the gradual shift of channels from the reluctant to willing gating mode during prolonged depolarization. Thus, kinetic slowing is an example of voltage-dependent inhibition relief; modulated channels open more slowly resulting in the appearance of slowed calcium current activation. Single-channel studies of calcium current inhibition have supported this hypothesis, showing that G proteinmediated inhibition results in an increase in the latency to first channel opening (Carabelli et al. 1996; Patil et al. 1996). This increase is correlated with the presence of kinetic slowing in ensemble currents and is relieved by a strong prepulse depolarization. There is also evidence that modulated channels can open directly from the reluctant gating mode, suggesting that G protein unbinding is not necessarily required for channel activation (Colecraft et al. 2000; Lee & Elmslie 2000). Reluctant openings occurred without an increase in first latency and with lower open probability and shorter mean open times than channel openings from the normal (nonmodulated) gating mode. It has previously been reported that in whole-cell recordings of calcium current, reluctant openings contributed to action potential-evoked calcium current, and caused calcium current to peak earlier (Colecraft et al., 2000). Analysis of gating currents, which are due to movement of the voltage sensor in the S4 region of the calcium channels, show that they are also slowed by G protein modulation and accelerated by a depolarizing prepulse (Jones et al. 1997). G protein modulation also reduces the ability of a gating charge to result in channel opening. These observations are consistent with a willing / reluctant model of modulated calcium channel gating.

The sensitivity of voltage-dependent calcium current inhibition to relief by a prepulse led investigators to speculate that it may also be sensitive to physiologically relevant stimuli.

Inhibition can be partially relieved by short trains of 1- to 2- ms step depolarizations that were designed to mimic action potential stimulation (Williams et al. 1997; Womack & McCleskey 1995). Since then, it has been shown that trains of action potential waveforms can relieve G protein inhibition of N-type calcium channels in chick dorsal root ganglion neurons (Park & Dunlap, 1998) and of P/Q-type calcium channels expressed in HEK 293 cells (Brody et al. 1997). Furthermore, the amount of inhibition relieved depended on the duration of the action potentials used and the frequency of action potential stimulation (Park & Dunlap, 1998). These data suggest that action potential-induced relief of voltage-dependent inhibition may be relevant under physiological conditions. In support of this hypothesis, Brody & Yue (2000), have shown that relief of G protein-mediated inhibition of calcium current contributes to short-term synaptic facilitation in hippocampal autapses.

3. Interactions of the G protein pathway with other proteins and second messenger systems.

Many proteins can interact with the calcium channel, with G proteins or with both to influence the effectiveness of G protein-mediated calcium current inhibition.

a. Protein kinase C. Protein kinase C (PKC) has effects on calcium current in marked contrast to the effects of G proteins. Phosphorylation of the calcium channel by PKC can enhance calcium current in many preparations. Additionally, PKC phosphorylation can reverse G protein-mediated inhibition of N- and P/Q-type calcium current both in dissociated neurons and in channels expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes. PKC phosphorylation also prevents future G protein modulation of calcium current upon activation of G protein coupled receptors but only when G $\beta_1$  is the activated subunit . Recently, a single site on the G protein  $\beta_1$  subunit has been identified that can detect PKC-mediated phosphorylation of the  $\alpha 1_B$  subunit (Doering et al. 2004). The site of PKC phosphorylation has been identified as threonine residue 422 on the I-II linker of the

 $\alpha_1$  subunit, just downstream of the principle interaction site of G- $\beta\gamma$ . Phosphorylation of this site blocks G- $\beta\gamma$  binding to this region (Zamponi et al. 1997). Thus the actions of PKC can alter the effectiveness of G protein activation to inhibit calcium current.

b. Calcium channel beta subunit. The interaction of calcium channel  $\beta$  subunits with G protein inhibition of calcium current has been extensively studied and the results have not always been easily interpreted (reviewed by Dolphin, 2003). Several studies have produced data that seem to be in contrast with each other. Early studies provided evidence that the calcium channel  $\beta$ subunit competed with G protein βγ subunits for binding on the calcium channel α1 subunit (Bourinet et al. 1996; Qin et al. 1997). Therefore, it was thought that effective G protein inhibition would only occur in the absence of the  $\beta$  subunit. However, recent studies have provided greater insight into the interaction of calcium channel  $\beta$  subunits and G- $\beta\gamma$  with the calcium channel  $\alpha_1$  subunit. In contrast to the previous hypothesis, it is now postulated that the calcium channel β subunit is essential for voltage-dependent calcium current inhibition. Coexpression of calcium channel  $\beta$  subunits resulted in more pronounced voltage-dependent calcium current inhibition, which was reflected in an increased rate of facilitation due to  $G-\beta\gamma$ unbinding (Canti et al. 2000; Roche & Treistman, 1998) These studies showed that in the absence of  $\beta$  subunits, G- $\beta$ y can induce a small voltage-independent calcium current inhibition, but robust voltage-dependent inhibition (as measured by relief of inhibition by a prepulse) required the presence of  $\beta$  subunits. It is hypothesized that during voltage-dependent relief of inhibition, the depolarization changes the conformation of  $\alpha 1 / \beta$  subunit binding thereby decreasing the stability of G- $\beta\gamma$  binding to the calcium channel.

c. Synaptic proteins. The presence of synaptic proteins has been found to influence calcium current attributes. Coexpression of syntaxin 1A, a presynaptic membrane protein which is part of the SNARE complex, with  $\alpha_{1B}$  calcium channels results in a 15-20 mV negative shift in the

half-inactivation potential (Bezprozvanny et al. 1995). Furthermore, calcium current has enhanced slow inactivation when coexpressed with syntaxin (Degtiar et al. 2000). There is also evidence that syntaxin can alter G protein-mediated modulation of calcium current. Stanley & Mirotznik (1997) found that botulinum toxin cleavage of syntaxin prevents G protein modulation of N-type calcium channels in chick ciliary ganglion calyx terminals. This led to the hypothesis that the presence of syntaxin was required for G protein activation to effectively inhibit calcium current. To investigate the interaction of syntaxin with G protein-mediated modulation of calcium current, Jarvis et al. (2000) coexpressed syntaxin 1A with  $\alpha_{1B}$  subunits in tsA-201 cells. They found that coexpression of syntaxin 1A resulted in a pronounced tonic G protein inhibition of the N-type calcium current that was voltage-dependent, as measured by prepulse relief of inhibition. This effect was attenuated by botulinum toxin C further supporting the role of syntaxin. However, when G  $\beta$ y subunits were also coexpressed, botulinum toxin was unable to prevent the tonic inhibition. Thus, they concluded that syntaxin optimized G protein modulation, but was not required for it to occur. Overexpression of syntaxin 1A also promoted calcium current inhibition in chick dorsal root ganglion neurons, and shifted the inhibition towards greater voltage-dependence (Lu et al. 2001). It has been demonstrated that syntaxin can bind G protein  $\beta y$  subunits and the II-III linker of the calcium channel simultaneously (Jarvis et al. 2000). Therefore, it is hypothesized that syntaxin acts to colocalize the calcium channel with G- $\beta \gamma$ , thus optimizing conditions for G protein modulation.

In contrast to the effects of syntaxin on calcium current, cysteine string protein (CSP) has been shown to enhance N-type calcium current. At the chick ciliary neuron calyx synapse, injection of recombinant CSP into the terminal resulted in increased calcium current amplitude which was due to recruitment of dormant channels (Chen et al. 2002). However, coexpression of CSP with the N-type calcium channel also resulted in robust tonic inhibition of calcium current, in a G protein and voltage-dependent manner (Magga et al, 2000). As with syntaxin, the C terminal of CSP can bind to the II-III linker of the calcium channel and to G- $\beta\gamma$  subunits.

Therefore, it has been proposed that CSP acts by targeting G protein subunits to their binding site on the calcium channel. It addition to binding G- $\beta\gamma$ , the J domain of CSP can bind to G protein  $\alpha$  subunits and prevent assembly of the G protein heterotrimer, resulting in a greater concentration of free G- $\beta\gamma$  subunits (Miller et al. 2003). Thus, the extent of G protein inhibition of calcium current and the degree of voltage-dependence can be influenced by coexpression of certain synaptic proteins, further regulating calcium influx at the synapse.

d. Phosphatidylinositol 4,5-biphosphate (PIP<sub>2</sub>). PIP<sub>2</sub> is a membrane associated phospholipid that has been implicated in a number of cellular functions including endocytosis and regulated exocytosis of peptide in neuroendocrine cells (Czech, 2000). There are two actions of PIP<sub>2</sub> on calcium channel activity (Wu et al. 2002). The first is to produce stabilization of P/Q-channel activity. This was demonstrated by the ability of PIP<sub>2</sub> to prevent channel rundown during the course of a recording when included in the patch pipette. Secondly, PIP<sub>2</sub> can produce a small degree of voltage-dependent inhibition of calcium current which can be prevented and reversed by phosphorylation by PKA. It has been suggested that PIP<sub>2</sub> stabilizes a G  $\beta\gamma$ -sensitive state of the calcium channel, an effect that depends on cytosolic calcium (Rousset et al. 2004). The hypothesis is that stable interactions between the membrane and the calcium channel require both PIP<sub>2</sub> and cytosolic calcium and that these interactions are necessary for normal calcium channel G- $\beta\gamma$  interactions.

e. Cytoskeleton. Components of the cytoskeleton can interact with calcium channels and alter the characteristics of calcium entry. For example, inactivation of L-type calcium channels has been shown to depend on the cytoskeleton. In macropatch recordings of L-type calcium current, disruption of the cytoskeleton by colchicine or cytochalasin B increased calcium current inactivation and the cytoskeleton stabilizers taxol and phalloidin decreased inactivation (Johnson & Byerly, 1993). A subsequent study investigated the mechanism underlying this

effect and found that microtubule disruption increased channel open probability while microtubule stabilization decreased channel open probability (Galli & DeFelice, 1994). Additionally, it has been demonstrated that cytoskeleton integrity is important for G protein mediated signaling cascades. G protein  $\beta\gamma$  subunits can bind directly to microtubules (Gundersen & Cook, 1999) and the efficacy of G protein actions can be modified by changes in the structure and stability of the cytoskeleton. In  $\beta$ 1-integrin knock-out mice, muscarinic inhibition of L-type current in cardiac myocytes was absent (Bloch et al. 2001). This modulation was also impaired by myocyte treatment with cytochalasin D. Immunostaining revealed that the disruption was due to displacement of G proteins, suggesting that cytoskeletal integrity is required for proper localization and function of G protein signaling. Michel et al (1996) showed that disruption of microfilaments or of microtubules in human erythrocytes inhibited G<sub>i</sub> protein signaling by neuropeptide Y and muscarinic receptors at the level of the receptor - G protein interaction without effecting agonist binding to the receptor. Thus, cytoskeleton integrity is vital for effective G protein signaling.

Recently, a direct interaction between cytoskeleton and N-type calcium channels has been demonstrated (Leenders & Sheng, 2004). The yeast two-hybrid system was used to demonstrating binding of the N-channel alpha subunit ( $\alpha_{1B}$ ) to MAP 1 A/B light chains, stabilizing proteins known to interact with microtubules. Interestingly, the MAP proteins bind to the  $\alpha_{1B}$ subunit at a sequence in the C-terminus known to also bind G protein  $\beta\gamma$ -subunits (Leenders & Sheng, 2004). Thus, it is possible that alterations in cytoskeleton can influence calcium channel activity and interactions with other proteins.

#### 3. Desensitization

G protein signaling loses effectiveness during a prolonged exposure to agonist, a process termed desensitization. Desensitization of G protein-mediated signaling can arise from a variety of different mechanisms that vary depending on cell type and on the specific receptor studied (for review see Ferguson, 2001). Rapid desensitization (within seconds to minutes of agonist exposure) can be due to phosphorylation by specific G protein-coupled receptor kinases (GRKs), phosphorylation by second messenger kinases, or receptor internalization with two or more mechanisms often combining to produce desensitization. GRK-induced desensitization results from G protein uncoupling from the receptor in response to receptor phosphorylation. GRKs phosphorylate specifically agonist bound receptors, promoting the binding of  $\beta$ -arrestin. This step leads to receptor uncoupling from G proteins and also targets many G protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs) for internalization in clathrin-coated vesicles.

GRKs are a family of serine / threonine protein kinases that mediate agonist-dependent phosphorlyation of GPCRs and initiate homologous desensitization (Premont et al., 1995; Stoffel et al., 1997). The GRK family includes seven members with marked sequence similarity and three functional domains. The N-terminal domain is thought to be involved with substrate specificity. The central, catalytic domain consists of approximately 240 residues with high sequence identity among the different GRKs and includes the ATP binding domain. The C-terminus is involved in targeting of cytoplasmic GRKs to the plasma membrane. GRK 2 and 3 ( $\beta$ ARK 1 and 2) require translocation from the cytosol to the membrane for activation upon agonist stimulation. These GRKs have a 125-residue extension at the C-terminus that interacts with free G protein  $\beta\gamma$ -subunits. Since free  $\beta\gamma$ -subunits are found only at sites of activated receptors, this allows for precise localization of GRK to activated receptors. Also, the degree of GRK 2/3 activation depends on the concentration of activated  $\beta\gamma$ -subunits.

Receptor internalization also contributes to rapid desensitization of GPCR-signaling (Beaumont et al., 1998). Agonist-activated receptors are endocytosed, usually through clathrinmediated mechanisms, and sequestered into the intracellular membrane compartments of the cell. This process of receptor internalization is thought to be required for dephosphorylation of the GPCR and subsequent recycling of the receptor back to the cell surface. Although the rate of GPCR recycling varies among receptor types (Ferguson et al., 2000), increases in GRK activation increase the rate of receptor internalization (Tsuga et al., 1994).

In addition to the mechanisms described above, G protein signaling is also terminated by a family of proteins called regulators of G protein signaling (RGS proteins). These proteins increase the rate of Ga – bound GTP hydrolysis, thereby promoting formation of the G protein heterotrimer and terminating G protein signaling. Recently, Tosetti et al. (2003) demonstrated a calcium-dependent mechanism for RGS3 activity in chick dorsal root ganglion neurons. There were two components of RGS-mediated desensitization of G protein activity. The first, fast component was calcium-dependent and required direct binding of calcium to the RGS protein while the second, slower component was calcium and calmodulin-dependent. Both components acted to terminate G protein-mediated inhibition of calcium current.

#### **D. CHICK CILIARY GANGLION**

The chick ciliary ganglion has two homogeneous populations of parasympathetic motoneurons: ciliary neurons, which innervate the striated muscle of the ciliary body and iris, and choroid neurons, which innervate the smooth muscle of the choroid coat in the eye (Marwitt et al. 1971, Figure 2). Using immunohistochemical methods, somatostatin has been shown to be expressed in choroid cell somata and nerve terminals innervating the smooth muscle of the

## **Chick Ciliary Ganglion**



**Figure 2. Diagram of the chick ciliary ganglion.** The chick ciliary ganglion contains two populations of neurons: ciliary neurons, that innervate the striated muscle of the ciliary body and iris, and choroid neurons, which innervate the smooth muscle of the choroid coat in the eye. Both ciliary and choroid neuron cell bodies express functional somatostatin receptors. Somatostatin is expressed in choroid coat.

choroid coat (Epstein et al. 1988; De Stefano et al. 1993). In contrast, ciliary neurons and preganglionic Edinger Westfal nerve terminals onto both ciliary and choroid cell bodies do not appear to express somatostatin. Despite this apparently specific localization of somatostatin peptide expression only to choroid neurons, both ciliary and choroid neuron cell bodies clearly express functional somatostatin receptors (Meriney et al. 1994; White et al. 1997). Dissociated ciliary ganglion neurons are a good model system with which to investigate calcium current modulation because they express only 2 types of calcium current (N-type and L-type) and somatostatin produces reliable, robust inhibition of exclusively N-type current (White et al. 1997). Furthermore, a high quality voltage-clamp can be achieved allowing the study of calcium currents with a high degree of biophysical rigor.

#### E. SOMATOSTATIN

Somatostatin is a peptide originally identified in the rat hypothalamus as a factor that reduced the release of growth hormone from rat pituitaries. Since its discovery, somatostatin has been implicated in numerous physiological actions including endocrine, neurophysiological and neurotransmission and somatostatin receptors have been found widely distributed in the periphery and in the central nervous system (Schindler et al. 1996). In addition to somatostatin's effect on growth hormone secretion, it has other neuroendocrine functions including in the pancreas where it lowers plasma levels of insulin and glucagon, and in the gastrointestinal tract where it produces potent inhibition of a variety of peptides. Somatostatin has been shown to inhibit high voltage-gated calcium current via activation of pertussis toxin sensitive G proteins in a number of neuronal preparations including CA1 pyramidal neurons (Ishibashi & Akaike, 1995) and the rat amygdala (Viana & Hille, 1996). Additionally,

somatostatin can modulate the activity of inward rectifying potassium channels. In rat locus coeruleus neurons, somatostatin decreases spontaneous firing by opening inward rectifying potassium channels (Chiu et al. 1994). Somatostatin can also activate the "M-type" potassium current and an additional voltage-insensitive potassium conductance (Schweitzer et al. 1998). Modulation of transmitter release has also been attributed to somatostatin actions. In CA1 and CA3 hippocampal neurons, somatostatin application depressed glutamatergic EPSCs. The overall effects of somatostatin tend to be inhibitory and it is hypothesized to act broadly to reduce the spread of epileptiform events through the hippocampus (Tallent & Siggins, 1997).

In the ciliary ganglion, somatostatin has been shown to modulate calcium current and neurotransmitter release. Somatostatin inhibits calcium current in the chick ciliary ganglion (Dryer et al. 1991) and in acutely dissociated chick ciliary ganglion neurons (Meriney et al. 1994, White et al. 1997). The inhibition targets exclusively N-type calcium channels (White et al. 1997), is mediated by activation of pertussis toxin-sensitive G proteins and is voltagedependent. Furthermore, the characteristics of somatostatin-mediated calcium current inhibition have been shown to vary depending on the recording configuration used to record calcium currents (Meriney et al. 1994). Somatostatin has also been shown to produce robust inhibition of high potassium-evoked acetylcholine (ACh) release from the intact ciliary ganglion and from dissociated ciliary ganglion neurons (Pilar et al. 1996, Gray et al. 1999). Somatostatin is colocalized with ACh in choroid nerve terminals (Epstein et al. 1988; Gray et al. 1989), and is thought to act in a negative feedback role on ACh release (Gray et al. 1989, 1999). Interestingly, somatostatin can also be released from ciliary ganglion neuronal somata (Johnson & Pilar, 1980). Since all ciliary ganglion neurons express somatostatin receptors (Meriney et al. 1994; White et al. 1997), somatostatin may act globally in the ciliary ganglion in vivo. Manipulation of a nitric oxide / cGMP-dependent protein kinase (NO/PKG) pathway was demonstrated to alter the ability of somatostatin to inhibit transmitter release from choroid nerve terminals and isolated cell bodies. Blockade of NO synthase or cGMP-dependent protein kinase attenuated

somatostatin-mediated inhibition of ACh release (Gray et al. 1999). This work led to the hypothesis that a cytoplasmic NO/PKG pathway alters the calcium sensitivity of the release apparatus. These alterations in calcium sensitivity are thought to regulate the functional significance of somatostatin-mediated inhibition of calcium current in the ciliary ganglion.

#### F. CALCIUM CURRENT AND TRANSMITTER RELEASE

#### 1. Presynaptic inhibition

Presynaptic inhibition of transmitter release refers to activation of receptors on the presynaptic membrane that results in subsequent decrease in the amount of transmitter released from the terminal. This is thought to be a mechanism that prevents too much transmitter from being released, especially during periods of high neuronal activity. One well-documented mechanism underlying presynaptic inhibition is the reduction of presynaptic calcium influx via activation of G protein-coupled receptors (reviewed by Wu & Saggau, 1997). For example, activation of adenosine A receptors inhibits presynaptic calcium influx and transmitter release from the calyx of the chick ciliary ganglion (Yawo & Chuhma, 1993). Transmitter release was measured from synapses between co-cultured sympathetic neurons, where activation of neuropeptide Y receptors inhibited transmitter release via reduction in presynaptic calcium entry (Toth et al. 1993). In cerebellar slices, activation of GABA<sub>B</sub> receptors resulted in reduced presynaptic calcium signal and inhibition of transmitter release at parallel fiber synapses (Dittman & Regehr, 1996). These are but a few examples of studies that have demonstrated a relationship between G protein-mediated inhibition of calcium current and a reduction in transmitter release. In addition to the G protein effect on presynaptic calcium current, activation of G protein-coupled

receptors can also modulate transmitter release downstream of calcium entry. G protein activation has been shown to decrease the frequency of miniature EPSCs at the neuromuscular junction and at hippocampal and cerebellar synapses. This effect is not mimicked by decreasing extracellular calcium and therefore is likely due to a mechanism that is downstream from calcium entry. Transmitter release is inhibited by serotonin at the lamprey reticulospinal motoneuron synapse, independent of calcium influx (Blackmer et al. 2001). Injection of G protein  $\beta\gamma$  subunits directly into the nerve terminal also inhibited transmitter release downstream of calcium entry. These authors propose a role for G proteins at the level of the exocytotic fusion machinery. These studies suggest a role for G protein-mediated presynaptic inhibition in feedback regulation of transmitter release, synaptic depression and perhaps in setting synaptic strength.

#### 2. AP broadening

The shape of an action potential waveform is important in determining the precise time course and amplitude of calcium entry into the nerve terminal. These changes in calcium entry in turn regulate the magnitude of transmitter released. Blocking potassium channels that contribute to action potential repolarization will slow the repolarization rate, thus increasing action potential duration and prolonging the stimulus for calcium entry. Therefore changes in ionic conductances can modulate transmitter release indirectly via changes in calcium entry. For example, lithium-induced action potential broadening enhances glutamatergic transmission in CA1 pyramidal cells by a presynaptic mechanism consistent with increased calcium influx (Colino et al. 1998). In slices of rat pituitary terminals Jackson et al. (1991) used simultaneous patch-clamp recordings and fluorimetric calcium measurements to show that action potential broadening induced by application of a potassium channel blocker increased the calcium signal and enhanced transmitter release. However, action potential broadening does not always result

in increased transmitter release. In *Xenopus* nerve-muscle co-cultures, blockade of calciumactivated potassium (BK) channels with iberiotoxin decreased transmitter release (Pattillo et al. 2001). These authors hypothesized that the reduction in transmitter release may be due to a decreased driving force on calcium caused by blocking the BK channels that contribute to the late repolarization phases of the action potential. Thus, the precise time course of action potential shape and repolarization will determine the calcium entry profile and subsequent transmitter release.

### G. GOALS OF THE DISSERTATION

A thorough understanding of the function and modulation of voltage-gated calcium channels is crucial to our understanding of the function of synapses and of the nervous system. The purpose of this dissertation is to gain insight into calcium current activation and modulation by G proteins. Specifically, I was interested in the voltage-dependence of G protein-mediated inhibition. Furthermore, while much is known about modulation of calcium current evoked by step depolarization, I was interested in how action potential-evoked calcium currents are effected by G protein modulation. These goals were pursued by experiments outlined in the following sections.

1. Voltage-dependence of somatostatin-mediated inhibition in chick ciliary ganglion neurons. The ciliary ganglion presents a unique opportunity to study voltage-dependent calcium current inhibition. A previous study suggested that the degree of kinetic slowing of modulated calcium current varies depending on the recording configuration used in the experiment (Meriney et al. 1994). I wanted to take advantage of this feature of the preparation

to investigate the effects of voltage-dependent inhibition on relief of inhibition during an action potential train and other characteristics of voltage-dependent inhibition. Therefore, I studied somatostatin-mediated calcium current inhibition in chick ciliary ganglion neurons using the whole-cell and perforated patch recording configurations. These results are presented in Chapter 2.

2. The effect of action potential broadening on calcium current activation. This section of the research was designed to evaluate the effects of action potential broadening on calcium current activation. Action potential broadening typically results in increased calcium current and transmitter release. However, in some instances, action potential broadening can result in decreases in transmitter release (Pattillo et al. 2001). This is hypothesized to be due to differential effects of action potential broadening on calcium current. Thus, the experiments presented in Chapter 3 were designed to test the hypothesis that action potential broadening may have differential effects on calcium current depending on the precise characteristics of the broadening.

3. G protein-mediated modulation of action potential-evoked calcium current. Many studies have investigated G protein-mediated calcium current inhibition using step depolarizations to evoke calcium current. While this method allows an accurate and in-depth biophysical examination of calcium current inhibition, the physiological relevance of inhibition remains to be determined. The kinetic slowing associated with calcium current inhibition suggests that the time course of action potential-evoked calcium current might also be altered by G protein modulation. The experiments presented in Chapter 4 investigated the effects of G protein modulation on action potential-evoked calcium current.
# II. SOMATOSTATIN-MEDIATED INHIBITION OF CALCIUM CURRENT IN CHICK CILIARY GANGLION NEURONS

# A. SUMMARY

Voltage-dependent relief of somatostatin-mediated inhibition of calcium currents was studied in chick ciliary ganglion neurons. Prompted by a previously reported difference in activation kinetics of G protein-modulated current when recorded with whole-cell versus perforated patch recording techniques, I have examined the differences in the voltage dependence of inhibition that may occur as a result of cytoplasmic dialysis. Trains of action potentials were used to evaluate relief of G protein-mediated modulation of calcium currents. These data revealed that action potential trains could relieve a significantly greater proportion of somatostatin-mediated inhibition under whole-cell than in perforated patch recording conditions. To further investigate differences in the voltage dependence of inhibition between recording conditions, the voltagedependence of inhibition relief was measured by varying the amplitude of the prepulse used to relieve inhibition. Additionally, reinhibition following a prepulse and the somatostatin concentration – response relationship were measured using whole-cell and perforated patch recording configurations. The results indicate that somatotstatin-mediated calcium current inhibition is more susceptible to relief by prepulses of moderate amplitude and that the rate of reinhibition following a prepulse is faster when measured in whole-cell than in perforated patch recordings. Furthermore, the IC<sub>50</sub> of somatostatin inhibition of calcium current is slightly lower in

whole-cell than in perforated patch recordings. Taken together, these data suggest that there is a greater efficacy of activated G protein subunits in whole-cell than in perforated patch recordings. Thus, a cytoplasmic component appears to alter the voltage dependence of somatostatin-mediated calcium current inhibition in chick ciliary ganglion neurons.

#### **B. INTRODUCTION**

Voltage-gated calcium channels are ubiquitously expressed in neurons and serve to link neuronal excitability to cellular functions. Specifically, N- and P/Q-type calcium channels are critically important in the regulation of transmitter release (Dunlap et al. 1995), and neuromodulator-mediated inhibition of presynaptic calcium channels is a major means of regulation of synaptic communication between neurons (Wu and Saggau 1997). A welldocumented mechanism underlying calcium channel regulation is a direct, membrane-delimited pathway (Hille 1992, 1994; Dolphin 1996) in which G protein  $\beta$ y-subunits bind directly to the calcium channel (Ikeda 1996; Herlitze et al. 1996). This binding results in altered calcium channel gating so that modulated channels are moved into a 'reluctant' state in which they require longer or stronger depolarization to open (Bean 1989; Elmslie et al. 1990). One prominent characteristic of this form of calcium channel inhibition is its voltage dependence. When studied using long step depolarizations, calcium current inhibition exhibits both a reduction in peak calcium current and a slowing of current activation kinetics, commonly referred to as kinetic slowing, which is thought to be indicative of voltage-dependent inhibition (Elmslie et al. 1990; Golard and Siegelbaum 1993; Elmslie and Jones 1994). In these cases a portion of the inhibition can be relieved transiently by a strong conditioning step depolarization or prepulse (Jones and Elmslie 1997). This is hypothesized to result from a voltage-induced

conformational change in the calcium channel that causes a dissociation of the G protein  $\beta\gamma$ subunit from the calcium channel, during which time the channel is shifted back into the 'willing', non-modulated gating mode (Dolphin 1998; Zamponi and Snutch 1998).

An intriguing aspect of voltage-dependent calcium current inhibition is its potential physiological relevance. The voltage dependence of inhibition implies that it may be sensitive to neuronal activity and several groups have investigated the ability of more physiologically relevant stimuli to relieve G protein-mediated inhibition. Relief of inhibition of N-type calcium currents has been demonstrated using trains of 1-2 ms step depolarizations to +30 or +40 mV in dorsal root ganglion neurons (Womack and McClesky 1995) and in cholinergic basal forebrain neurons (Williams et al. 1997). Trains of action potential (AP) waveforms as voltage commands in place of standard step depolarizations failed to relieve inhibition of N-type calcium current in rat sympathetic neurons (Toth and Miller 1995), but markedly relieved inhibition of N-type calcium current in chick dorsal root ganglion neurons (Park and Dunlap 1998) and of recombinant P/Q-type calcium current expressed in HEK-293 cells (Brody et al. 1997). Additionally, it has been demonstrated that relief of G protein-mediated calcium current inhibition may be a form of short-term synaptic facilitation (Brody and Yue, 2000). These studies suggest that voltage-dependent calcium current inhibition may be an important mechanism underlying the precise regulation of neuronal activity.

I have studied the modulation of calcium currents in chick ciliary ganglion neurons. The ciliary ganglion is a parasympathetic ganglion that contains two populations of neurons, ciliary and choroid. Choroid neurons tend to be smaller than ciliary neurons and fire slower APs (Dryer 1994; Smith and O'Dowd, 1994). Both choroid and ciliary neurons express somatostatin receptors (Dryer et al 1991), and calcium current can be modulated by somatostatin in all ganglionic neurons (White et al. 1997). In contrast, the somatostatin peptide has been reported to be expressed only by the smaller choroid neurons (Epstein et al. 1988; De Stefano et al. 1993) that regulate vascular contractility in the choroid coat. Somatostatin is thought to be

relevant to choroid nerve terminal function *in vivo*, by negative feedback of ACh release from ganglionic neurons (Gray et al. 1989; Gray et al. 1990). Ciliary ganglion neurons express approximately 75% N-type calcium current at stage 40, and the neuropeptide somatostatin inhibits exclusively N-type calcium current at this stage (White et al. 1997). Previously, it has been reported that cytoplasmic dialysis during whole-cell patch clamp recordings may alter some of the characteristics of somatostatin-mediated inhibition of calcium current in ciliary ganglion neurons (Meriney et al. 1994). This work suggested that an intracellular mechanism altered the degree to which somatostatin-mediated modulation slows the activation kinetics of calcium current.

The present study was designed to investigate the possibility that the voltage dependence of inhibition may be influenced by cytoplasmic dialysis of ciliary ganglion neurons. This may provide insight into the cellular mechanisms that control the degree to which calcium current inhibition is voltage-dependent. Using trains of action potential waveforms to evoke calcium current, I have shown that somatostatin-mediated modulation of calcium current is more sensitive to activity-induced relief when studied by whole-cell methods that allow cytoplasmic dialysis versus perforated patch methods that leave the cytoplasm relatively intact. Additionally, I have designed protocols to investigate which characteristics of somatostatin-mediated inhibition may be altered by cytoplasmic dialysis. The chick ciliary ganglion may provide a unique opportunity to study G protein modulation as it allows for the manipulation of the degree of voltage dependence of calcium current inhibition. Thus, this preparation is particularly well suited for the described experiments that will further our understanding of G protein modulation of calcium current.

# C. METHODS

#### 1. Cell culture

Ciliary ganglia were dissected from stage 40 (as determined by Hamburger and Hamilton, 1951) White Leghorn chicken embryos (following rapid decapitation) in oxygenated Tyrode solution containing (in mM): 134 NaCl, 3 KCl, 3 CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 1 MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 12 glucose and 20 NaH<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub>, pH = 7.3 adjusted with NaOH. Enzymatic digestion of the ganglion sheath was done using one of two protocols. In some cases the ganglia were incubated sequentially in collagenase type II (0.5 mg/mL) and trypsin-EDTA (0.08%) in Ca<sup>++</sup> - and Mg<sup>++</sup>-free Tyrode at 37 ° C for 20 minutes each. Alternatively, the ganglia were incubated for 45-60 minutes at 37 ° C in an enzyme cocktail adapted from Stanley (1999) which contained: hyalauronidase (700 U/mL), collagenase type IV (0.6 mg/mL), dispase (12 mg / mL) and soybean trypsin inhibitor (74  $\mu$ g / mL). After incubation the ganglia were removed from the enzyme by three washes in minimal essential media (MEM) plus 10% heat-inactivated horse serum. Ganglia were dissociated mechanically by gentle trituration through a polished Pasteur pipette. The final suspension of cells was centrifuged at 100 X g for 5-8 minutes. The pellet was resuspended in MEM with 10% chick embryo extract and 10% heat-inactivated horse serum, plated onto poly-D-lysine coated 35mm plastic dishes and incubated in 5% CO2 at 37 ° C. Cells were used for experiments 1-6 hours after plating at which time there were no neurites elaborated.

#### 2. Electrophysiology

a. Perforated patch-clamp recordings. In some recordings, the perforated patch technique was used to gain electrical access to the cell interior while allowing only the exchange of small monovalent ions between the pipette and the cell cytoplasm (Horn and Marty, 1988). To isolate calcium current, the cells were bathed in an external solution composed of (in mM): 100 NaCl, 50 TEA-CI, 10 HEPES, 5 glucose, 5 KCI, 5 CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 2 MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 5 3, 4-diaminopyridine and 1 µM tetrodotoxin, pH = 7.3 adjusted with NaOH. Pipettes were pulled on a Flaming / Brown Micropipette Puller (Sutter Instruments Co.; Model P-97), coated with SYLGARD (Dow Corning, Midland, MI), and heat-polished. Electrode resistances ranged from 0.5 to 2 M $\Omega$ . The pipettes were filled in a two-step manner. The tip was filled by capillary action during a 5-10 second immersion in an internal solution of (in mM): 75 Cs<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>, 55 CsCl, 7 CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 1 MgCl<sub>2</sub> and 10 HEPES, pH = 7.3 adjusted with CsOH. The remainder of the pipette was back-filled with the above solution plus 400 µg/mL of amphotericin B (see Rae et al., 1991). Following the acquisition of a tight seal against the neuron, amphotericin B gradually induced a low-resistance access to the cell that reached equilibrium within 5-15 minutes after seal formation. Access resistance was measured by changes in the area and decay time constant of the capacitive transient evoked by a 10 mV hyperpolarizing voltage step. Series resistance was  $14.1 \pm 5.3$  $M\Omega$  (mean ± S.D) and was compensated by at least 80%. High calcium (7 mM) was included in the internal solution to detect spontaneous rupture of the perforated patch, at which point calcium current was rapidly attenuated and the recording was discontinued.

b. Whole-cell patch clamp recordings. In some recordings, traditional whole-cell patch-clamp methods were used (Hamill et al. 1981). The pipettes were filled with the following internal solution (in mM): 120 CsCl, 10 HEPES, 11 EGTA, 5 TEA-Cl, 1 CaCl<sub>2</sub>, and 4 MgCl<sub>2</sub>, pH = 7.3 adjusted with CsOH, with 4 ATP-Mg, 0.3 GTP-Na and 0.1 leupeptin added fresh daily to retard

run-down of calcium currents. The bath solution and pipettes were as described above. Series resistance for whole-cell recordings was  $7.2 \pm 5.1 \text{ M}\Omega$  (mean  $\pm$  S.D.) and was compensated by at least 80%

In both recording configurations currents were activated, acquired and leak-subtracted using a hyperpolarizing P/4 protocol by the software package pClamp 6 or pClamp 8 (Axon Instruments, Foster City, CA) running on a Pentium processor-based microcomputer in concert with an Axopatch 200B patch-clamp amplifier (Axon Instruments, Foster City, CA). The currents were four-pole Bessel-filtered at 5 kHz and digitized at 20 kHz. Before all recordings, I corrected for the liquid junction potential, which was -4.3 mV in perforated patch solutions and in whole-cell solutions was -5.8 mV.

c. Action potential waveform. The perforated patch technique was used as described above except that  $K_2SO_4$  and KCI replaced  $Cs_2SO_4$  and CsCI in the pipette solution. Tyrode was used as the external solution. The fast current-clamp mode of the Axopatch 200A (Magistretti et al. 1998) was used to evoke and record an action potential at room temperature from small neurons (capacitance = 6-7 pF) presumed to be choroid neurons in the ciliary ganglion. One of these APs was used as a command for voltage-clamp experiments and had the following characteristics: resting potential = -60 mV, peak = +30 mV, 2.2 ms duration at half amplitude. AP trains consisted of 8 identical action potentials delivered at 100 Hz, followed by a 30 ms prepulse to +70 mV and another choroid action potential.

## 3. Data analysis

The percentage relief of somatostatin-mediated inhibition during AP trains was calculated as the ratio of inhibition recorded during the first AP in a train to inhibition of current evoked by each successive AP in the train. In all cases, the control current from each AP was used to calculate

the inhibition percentage following somatostatin application. This approach corrected for any effects of inactivation during the train of APs. In other experiments, currents were evoked using traditional step depolarization in a 3-step (prepulse) protocol, consisting of a 100-ms step depolarization from -80 mV to +10 mV (1<sup>st</sup> test pulse), a 30-ms step from -80 mV to +100 mV (prepulse), and another 100-ms step from -80 mV to + 10 mV (2<sup>nd</sup> test pulse). There was a 500 ms interval between the first test pulse and the prepulse, to ensure it had no effect on the magnitude of inhibition of the second test pulse. For all experiments, the percent somatostatinmediated inhibition was measured at the time of peak control calcium current. In prepulse experiments, inhibition of calcium current evoked by the first test pulse (step from -80 mV to +10 mV) was calculated according to the following equation;  $lnh_1 = (1-SOM_1/control_1) *100$ , where control<sub>1</sub> is the amplitude of peak control calcium current and SOM<sub>1</sub> is the amplitude of somatostatin inhibited calcium current at the isochronal time point. Similarly, inhibition of calcium current evoked by the second test pulse was calculated according to the equation; Inh<sub>2</sub> =  $(1-SOM_2/control_2) * 100$ , where control\_2 is the amplitude of peak control calcium current and  $SOM_2$  is the amplitude of somatostatin inhibited calcium current at the isochronal time point. The percent prepulse-induced relief of inhibition was calculated as follows: Relief =  $(1 - \ln h_1)$  $\ln h_2$ ) \* 100, where  $\ln h_1$  and  $\ln h_2$  were defined as described above. All data are reported as mean ± SEM. All statistical analyses were performed using Student's t-test with Layered Bonferroni correction for multiple comparisons when necessary. Significance was defined as p < 0.05.

4. Pharmacologic agents.

Somatostatin (Sigma, St. Louis, MO) was dissolved in distilled water to make a 100X stock, stored at -20 ° C, and diluted into bath saline to a final concentration (1 nM -200 nM) on the day of the experiment. All other agents were obtained from Sigma and dissolved in saline.

Pharmacologic agents were pressure applied locally through a pipette (20-30 µm tip diameter). Calcium current inhibition is more voltage-dependent with increasing concentrations of activated G proteins (Lu et al. 2001). Therefore to accurately measure the voltage dependence of inhibition, it was important to ensure that all cells were exposed to a saturating concentration of somatostatin. In all experiments where a maximal dose of somatostatin was delivered, somatostatin was determined to have a significant effect when calcium current was inhibited by at least 35%. This ensured that somatostatin was effectively delivered and variations in inhibition relief were not due to incomplete somatostatin-mediated inhibition (see Figure 3). Due to the relatively rapid desensitization of somatostatin application.

### D. RESULTS

1. Somatostatin-induced inhibition of calcium current is voltage-dependent.

In chick ciliary ganglion neurons, somatostatin-induced inhibition targets N-type calcium channels exclusively (White et al. 1997) and is partially voltage-dependent. The inhibition exhibits characteristics typically associated with voltage-dependent inhibition, namely robust inhibition of calcium current at moderate depolarizations, slowing of activation kinetics and relief of inhibition by a strong depolarizing prepulse. Application of 200 nM somatostatin inhibited calcium current evoked by 100 ms voltage steps from -80 mV to +10 mV every 10-15 seconds. Figure 4A shows a representative current trace before and after somatostatin application. The modulated current has reduced amplitude and clear slowing of activation kinetics. The current-voltage relationship of calcium current before and after somatostatin application demonstrates



Percent SOM-mediated Inhibition of Peak Calcium Current

Figure 3. Relationship between percent somatostatin-mediated inhibition and prepulse relief of inhibition. Calcium current was evoked by the standard prepulse protocol using whole-cell and perforated patch recording configurations. Somatostatin (200 nM) was applied to inhibit calcium current. For each cell, inhibition of peak calcium current during the first test pulse, and percent prepulse-induced relief of inhibition was measured. The plot includes data from cells with at least 35% inhibition of peak calcium current. Red line is a linear fit of the data. There was no significant correlation between the two measurements (p > 0.05).



## Figure 4. Somatostatin-mediated inhibition of calcium current is voltage-

**dependent.** A. Representative current trace evoked by step depolarization from -80 mV to +10 mV before (control) and after (SOM) application of 200 nM somatostatin using standard whole-cell recording configuration. B. Current-voltage relationship from one cell before (closed squares) and after (open circles) somatostatin application demonstrates the voltage-dependence of calcium current inhibition. C. Typical prepulse protocol used to measure relief of inhibition (top). Representative current trace before (control) and after (SOM) somatostatin application. In the presence of somatostatin, current evoked by the first step to +10 mV (first test pulse) is inhibited and has slowed activation kinetics. Current evoked by the second step to +10 mV (second test pulse) shows some relief of inhibition and normal activation kinetics.

the voltage dependence of inhibition. There is robust inhibition of peak calcium current (activated by step depolarization to +10 mV), but little to no inhibition of current by steps to more depolarized potentials (Figure 4B). A typical prepulse protocol used to measure the voltage dependence of calcium current inhibition is illustrated in Figure 4C. Current evoked by the first test pulse to +10 mV is inhibited by somatostatin application and is characterized by kinetic slowing. The prepulse (30-ms step to +100 mV), which precedes the second test pulse by 5 ms, relieves a portion of the inhibition and restores normal activation kinetics of the calcium current (Figure 4C, bottom).

A previous study of somatostatin-inhibition of calcium current in chick ciliary ganglion neurons had suggested that some characteristics of somatostatin-mediated inhibition may vary depending on whether the calcium currents were recording using whole-cell or perforated patch techniques (Meriney et al. 1994). Therefore, I characterized somatostatin-mediated calcium current inhibition using both recording configurations. The mean inhibition of peak calcium current measured in the two configurations was not significantly different (whole-cell = 45  $\pm$ 0.82%, perforated patch = 46  $\pm$  1.04%, n = 179 for each condition, p > 0.05).

## 2. Degree of kinetic slowing varies in two different recording configurations

One of the characteristics previously reported to differ between whole-cell and perforated patch recordings of calcium current is the degree to which somatostatin application alters activation kinetics (Meriney et al. 1994). Examination of sample traces from that study suggests that there is a greater degree of kinetic slowing of modulated calcium current in whole-cell recordings. I systematically tested this finding to determine if cytoplasmic dialysis increases somatostatin-induced kinetic slowing. First, a method of quantifying kinetic slowing had to be developed. In order to quantify kinetic slowing in a way that was independent of the kinetics of the control calcium current, therefore not affected by inactivation, kinetic slowing was defined as the ratio of

percent inhibition of peak calcium current to percent inhibition of current after 95 ms of depolarization to +10 mV (see Figure 5A). This quantification allowed a measurement of kinetic slowing in each cell and provided a means of comparison among cells. Figure 5B shows that on average, there was a greater degree of kinetic slowing of modulated calcium currents in whole-cell recordings than in perforated patch recordings (whole-cell kinetic slowing ratio = 1.48  $\pm$  0.04, n=65; perforated patch k.s. ratio = 1.36  $\pm$  0.02, n=71, p = 0.01). These results confirm the previous observation that whole-cell recordings show greater kinetic slowing and suggest that cytoplasmic dialysis may enhance the voltage dependence of somatostatin-mediated calcium current inhibition.

### 3. Action potential-train induced relief of calcium current inhibition

Since kinetic slowing is indicative of voltage-dependent calcium current inhibition (Boland & Bean, 1993; Artim & Meriney, 2000), the data presented above suggest that the recording configuration may influence the voltage dependence of somatostatin-mediated inhibition. Therefore, I next tested the functional impact of this difference by measuring relief of somatostatin-mediated inhibition. Previous studies have shown that action potential trains can relieve a portion of voltage-dependent inhibition (Park and Dunlap, 1998; Brody et al. 1997). Since this is a more physiologically relevant stimulus than the large depolarizing prepulse often used to measure voltage-dependence, I used a train of action potentials (APs) to measure relief of inhibition as an indicator of voltage-dependent inhibition (Figure 6). The AP train consisted of 8 choroid action potentials (-60 mV resting potential, +30 mV peak, 2.2 ms duration at half-amplitude; see methods) delivered at 100 Hz. This stimulus was used as a voltage clamp command to evoke calcium current in both the whole-cell and perforated patch recording configurations before and after application of 200 nM somatostatin. Inhibition of the current evoked by the 1<sup>st</sup> AP in the train was not significantly different in the two configurations (45.6



**Figure 5. Measurement of kinetic slowing.** A. Representative current trace, as in Figure 4A, evoked by a step depolarization before (control) and after (SOM) application of 200 nM somatostatin. Arrows point to times at which percent inhibition was measured. Kinetic slowing was defined as the ratio of percent inhibition of peak calcium current to percent inhibition of current after 95 ms of depolarization. B. Mean data show significantly greater kinetic slowing in whole-cell than in perforated patch recordings (p < 0.05).

 $\pm 1.6\%$ , n=10 for whole-cell and 52.1 $\pm$  3.1%, n=8, for perforated patch, p > 0.05) and in both configurations, the AP train relieved a portion of the inhibition. However, there was significantly greater relief of inhibition measured in whole-cell recordings than in perforated patch recordings (Figure 6B). This difference was significant from the  $4^{th}$  through the  $8^{th}$  AP in the train, and although there was only a total of  $\sim$ 6% relief of inhibition by the AP train in perforated patch recordings, there was appreciable relief (~15%) in whole-cell recordings. These data are consistent with the hypothesis that somatostatin-induced calcium current inhibition exhibits greater voltage dependence when measured using traditional whole-cell patch clamp techniques. In some experiments, the AP train was followed by a prepulse (30 ms to +70 mV) and another choroid action potential (Figure 6A). This allowed a measurement of the total amount of voltage-dependent inhibition in the cell. This protocol was used to determine if the AP train was more effective at inhibition relief in whole-cell recordings, or if the total voltagedependent inhibition was greater in whole-cell recordings. Percent inhibition of the calcium current evoked by the post prepulse AP in the train (following the prepulse) was compared to percent inhibition of the 1<sup>st</sup> AP in the train to measure relief of inhibition produced by the combination of the AP train and the prepulse (Figure 6C). There was no significant difference in the total relief of inhibition between whole-cell and perforated patch recordings (whole-cell =  $57.5 \pm 1.4\%$ , perforated patch =  $55.7 \pm 2.9\%$ , p > 0.05;). This suggests that the overall voltagedependent inhibition does not vary between the two recording configurations, but that the AP train alone is more effective at inhibition relief when measured using whole-cell recording conditions.



**Figure 6.** Relief of inhibition by an action potential train. A. Choroid action potential train (top) with representative current traces before (C) and after (S) 200 nM somatostatin application in whole-cell (middle) and perforated patch (bottom) recording configurations. Dashed lines represent current amplitude expected if there was no relief of inhibition. B. Summary data plotting percent relief of inhibition in whole-cell (open circles) and perforated patch (closed squares) recordings as a function of action potential number in the train. \* is significantly different by Student's t-test, p < 0.05 C. Summary data showing relief of inhibition measured at the post prepulse action potential.

4. Characteristics of somatostatin-induced voltage-dependent inhibition in whole-cell and perforated patch recordings.

I next investigated several aspects of somatostatin-induced calcium current inhibition in an attempt to identify which characteristics differed between whole-cell and perforated patch recordings. Specifically, I measured the voltage dependence of somatostatin-mediated inhibition relief, the time course of re-inhibition following a prepulse and the somatostatin concentration / inhibition relationship using both whole-cell and perforated patch techniques. To measure the voltage-dependence of inhibition (hypothesized to be due to unbinding of G protein subunits from the calcium channel) a prepulse protocol was used, and the amplitude of the prepulse varied. Based on the results from action potential trains, where action potentials were more effective at relieving inhibition in whole-cell recordings, I predicted that relief would develop at lower voltages in whole-cell as compared to perforated patch. Thus, prepulses of moderate amplitude, similar to the voltages reached by action potentials, would be more effective at relieving calcium current inhibition in whole-cell recordings. Calcium current was evoked by 100 ms voltage steps from -80 mV to +10 mV before and after a prepulse in the presence and absence of somatostatin. In all experiments in which a prepulse protocol was used, there was a 500 ms interval between the first 'test pulse' and the prepulse to ensure that the first depolarization to +10 mV did not have any effect on the magnitude of inhibition of the current evoked by the second test pulse (see Figure 7). Whole-cell and perforated patch recordings were made of calcium current evoked with the prepulse protocol and the amplitude of the prepulse was varied from -50 mV to +100 mV (Figure 8 A-C). Relief of inhibition produced by the prepulse was calculated for each cell and average relief plotted as a function of prepulse amplitude (Figure 8D). There was greater relief of inhibition produced by prepulses of moderate amplitude (+25 mV) in whole-cell recordings as compared to perforated patch recordings and the EC<sub>50</sub> for voltage-dependence of inhibition was less depolarized for whole-cell







**Figure 8. Voltage dependence of prepulse relief of inhibition.** A. Prepulse protocol with a prepulse to +25 mV (top). Representative current traces in the presence (S) and absence (C) of 200 nM somatostatin in whole-cell (middle) and perforated patch (bottom) recording configurations. B. Same as in A but with a prepulse to +100 mV. C. Schematic of voltage protocol used to measure voltage-dependence of inhibition relief. D. Summary data plot of the percent relief of inhibition as a function of prepulse amplitude for whole-cell (open circles) and perforated patch (filled squares) recordings. Solid lines are Boltzmann fits of the data; \* is significantly different by student's t-test, p < 0.05.

recordings (whole-cell EC<sub>50</sub> = 11.9, perforated patch EC<sub>50</sub> = 21.8). Thus, a difference in the voltage dependence of inhibition relief can at least partially account for the differences in percent relief of inhibition by AP trains between whole-cell and perforated patch recordings, Interestingly, when tested using prepulses to +100 mV, which produce maximum relief of inhibition, there was significantly greater relief of inhibition in perforated patch recordings (whole-cell =  $49.3 \pm 1.9\%$ , n=49; perforated patch =  $63.9 \pm 1.4\%$ , n = 41; p < 0.001) which, in contrast to the previous data using an action potential train plus a prepulse to +70 mV, suggests that the total degree of voltage-dependent inhibition is greater in intact cells.

It is known that the voltage dependence of calcium current inhibition depends on the concentration of activated G proteins (Elmslie and Jones 1994; Lu et al. 2001). Thus, I hypothesized that the higher degree of voltage dependence seen in whole-cell recordings may reflect a higher effective concentration of G proteins in those recordings. To test this hypothesis, a concentration - response relationship was measured using both whole-cell and perforated patch recordings (Figure 9). Calcium current was evoked by 100 ms step depolarization from -80 mV to +10 mV and somatostatin was applied in concentrations ranging from 1nM to 200 nM. Due to desensitization of somatostatin effect on calcium current, each cell was exposed to only one concentration of somatostatin. Although there was a small trend for increased effectiveness of somatostatin in whole-cell recordings (EC<sub>50</sub> = 2.7 nM in whole-cell versus 4.5 nM in perforated patch) there was no significant difference in percent inhibition at any concentration tested (figure 9). The biggest difference in percent somatostatin-induced inhibition occurred with 2 nM somatostatin application (whole-cell =  $23.8 \pm 3.6\%$ , n = 5; perforated patch =  $15.3 \pm 2.7\%$ , n = 6) however this was not a significant difference (p = 0.08). This trend, though not significant, could reflect a greater effectiveness of G protein subunits in whole-cell recordings and suggests that cytoplasmic dialysis may increase the calcium channels' ability to sense activated G protein. This is an avenue worthy of pursuit.



**Figure 9.** Concentration – effect relationship of somatostatin inhibition of calcium current. Calcium currents were evoked by step depolarizaztion from -80 mV to +10 mV before and after application of somatostatin using the whole-cell (open circles) and perforated patch (filled squares) recording configurations. Inhibition of peak calcium current is plotted as a function of somatostatin concentration. Solid lines are Boltzmann fits of the data.

Next, I studied the time course of G protein rebinding to the calcium channel by measuring re-inhibition of calcium current following a 30 ms prepulse to +100 mV. If there is a greater concentration of activated G protein subunits in whole-cell recordings, this should be reflected in a higher rate of reinhibition as this process is also dependent on the concentration of activated G protein By-subunits (Elmslie and Jones 1994; Lopez and Brown 1991; Zamponi and Snutch 1998). Calcium currents were collected in whole-cell and perforated patch recording configurations in the presence and absence of 200 nM somatostatin. Currents were evoked using the 3-step prepulse protocol in which the interval between the prepulse and the second test pulse was varied (Figure 10A). As described above, relief of inhibition was calculated for each cell, and the averages plotted as a function of the interval following the prepulse (Figure 10B). The data were fit with a single exponential decay and the tau of the whole-cell data was less then for perforated patch data (whole cell  $\tau$  = 45.8 ms, perforated patch  $\tau$  = 65.3 ms) supporting the hypothesis that G protein rebinding following the prepulse is faster in whole-cell recordings. The individual time points were significantly different at the 10 ms and the 50 ms intervals. Since the total amount of relief with the shortest interval (5 ms) was greater in perforated patch recordings, the data were normalized in order to compare reinhibition relative to the maximum amount of relief (Figure 10C). Again, the rates of reinhibition were different, with whole-cell recordings showing faster reinhibition than perforated patch recordings (wholecell  $\tau$  = 45.1 ms, perforated patch  $\tau$  = 57.0 ms). Taken together, these data suggest that the rate of reinhibition following a prepulse is faster in whole-cell recordings and are consistent with the hypothesis that there is a greater effective concentration of activated G protein subunits in whole-cell recordings.



**Figure 10.** Reinhibition of calcium current following a prepulse. A. Schematic of the voltage protocol used to measure the time course of reinhibition of calcium current after a prepulse. B. Summary data from whole-cell (open circles) and perforated patch (filled squares) with percent relief of inhibition plotted as a function of the interval duration. Solid lines are exponential fits of the data. C. Same data as in B, normalized to relief of inhibition with a 5 ms interval. Solid lines are exponential fits of the data. \* is significantly different by student's t-test, p < 0.05.

5. Role of cytoskeleton disruption in altering voltage-dependence of inhibition

I next tested the hypothesis that alterations in the cytoskeleton underlie the increased voltage dependence of calcium current inhibition seen in whole-cell recordings. It is known that microtubules interact directly with G protein  $\beta\gamma$ -subunits (Gunderson and Cook 1999) and that disruption of microtubule polymerization can alter the magnitude of G protein-mediated inhibition (Unno et al. 1999). Therefore, if whole-cell methods disrupt microtubule structure this may alter association of G protein subunits with the calcium channel. Cultures were pretreated with colchicine (100 μM) for 1-4 hours to disrupt microtubule polymerization. Calcium current was recorded with the perforated patch method and evoked by choroid AP trains (8 APs delivered at 100 Hz) in the presence and absence of 200 nM somatostatin. Relief of inhibition produced by the action potential train was measured as described above and plotted as a function of the AP number in the train (Figure 11). There was no significant difference in the percent relief of inhibition during the AP train in perforated patch recordings of control versus colchicine treated cultures, suggesting that colchicines treatment did not mimic the whole-cell recording configuration.

#### 6. Investigation of differences in recording conditions

I investigated two additional characteristics that could have accounted for differences between whole-cell and perforated patch recordings of calcium current. First, the inactivation of calcium current, during a step depolarization and during an AP train, was compared between whole-cell and perforated patch recordings (Figure 12). Calcium current was evoked by 100 ms step depolarization from -80 mV to +10 mV and inactivation was calculated as the percent decrease in current measured at the peak and after 95 ms of depolarization. In other cells, calcium current was evoked by trains of 8 choroid APs (100 Hz), and inactivation was calculated as the



**Figure 11. Effect of colchicine on relief of inhibition.** A. Summary graph plots percent relief of inhibition as a function of action potential number in the train for whole-cell (open circles), perforated patch (solid square), and colchicine treated-perforated patch (open square) recordings. B. Summary data of percent relief of inhibition measured at the post prepulse action potential.

percent decrease of calcium current from the 1<sup>st</sup> to the 8<sup>th</sup> AP in the train. For both step depolarization and AP trains, there were no significant differences between the percent inactivation of calcium currents recorded using whole-cell versus perforated patch configurations (Figure 12 B & D).

Another difference between the two recording configurations is the concentration of chloride ions in the internal pipette solution ([Cl<sup>-</sup>]<sub>i</sub>). To assess the effect of [Cl<sup>-</sup>]<sub>i</sub> on voltage-dependent inhibition, a whole-cell pipette solution with the same [Cl<sup>-</sup>]<sub>i</sub> as perforated patch solution was used (see Methods). Using this low chloride whole-cell solution, there was a slight effect on the current – voltage relationship and the voltage-dependence of activation, such that currents recorded using the low chloride whole-cell solution were more similar to those recorded using perforated patch techniques (Figure 13 A & B). However, when the voltage dependence of inhibition was measured using the choroid AP train, there was no significant difference in the percent relief of inhibition in control whole-cell versus low chloride whole-cell recordings (Figure 13C). Therefore, the different chloride ion concentrations of the internal solutions cannot account for the difference in the voltage dependence of inhibition seen between whole-cell and perforated patch recordings.

7. Desensitization of somatostatin-induced calcium current inhibition.

Another characteristic of somatostatin-mediated inhibition that may be susceptible to cytoplasmic dialysis is the desensitization of somatostatin effect. Meriney et al. (1994) showed that the magnitude of somatostatin-induced inhibition is diminished with repeated applications of the neuropeptide only when measured in whole-cell recordings. Additionally, the effect of somatostatin during one 3-minute application appeared to desensitize to a greater degree in whole-cell than in perforated patch recordings. However, as this observation was not the focus of the study, it was limited to one example and was not quantified. Therefore, I investigated



**Figure 12. Inactivation of calcium current**. A. Representative calcium currents activated by steps to +10 mV in whole-cell and perforated patch recording configurations. B. Graph comparing mean percent inactivation of whole-cell and perforated patch recordings during 100 ms step depolarizations. C. Representative calcium currents evoked by a 100 Hz train of 8 choroid action potential waveforms in whole-cell and perforated patch recording configurations. Solid lines indicate peak current amplitude predicted if there was no inactivation during the AP train. D. Graph comparing mean percent inactivation in whole-cell and perforated patch recordings during trains of choroid action potentials. B & D. No significant differences between calcium current inactivation in whole-cell and perforated patch recordings, p > 0.05.



Figure 13. Calcium current recorded with low-chloride internal solution.

**Figure 13. Calcium current recorded with low-chloride internal solution**. A. Voltagedependent activation of calcium currents recorded in the whole-cell recording configuration (open circles), perforated patch recording configuration (filled squares) and low-chloride wholecell recordings (open squares). Voltage dependence of activation was obtained by plotting normalized tail current amplitude against the voltage of the step used to activate calcium current. Solid lines are Boltzmann fits to the data. B. Current-voltage relationship for calcium currents recording in whole-cell, perforated patch, and low-chloride whole-cell recording configurations. C. Bursts of choroid AP waveforms delivered at 100 Hz relieved SOM-mediated inhibition of calcium currents recorded in the whole-cell configuration with low-chloride internal solution to the same degree as in control whole-cell recordings. Thus, subtle differences in charge screening between whole-cell and perforated patch recordings did not account for the observed differences in AP waveform-induced relief of inhibition between whole-cell and perforated patch recordings. desensitization of somatostatin effect on calcium current and compared the rate of desensitization between whole-cell and perforated patch recordings. Due to complications arising from run-down of calcium current in whole-cell recordings, measurements of desensitization of peak calcium current inhibition were inconclusive. For that reason, I quantified desensitization of kinetic slowing, which has also been shown to desensitize during prolonged application of neuropeptide (Diverse-Pierluissi et al. 1996). Since the degree of G protein-mediated kinetic slowing is independent of the magnitude of calcium current, this measurement is not affected by calcium current run-down during the recording. Kinetic slowing was measured at the time of maximal somatostatin effect on calcium current, and at 5 second intervals thereafter (Figure 14A). The percent desensitization of kinetic slowing was compared for whole-cell and perforated patch recordings. There was no significant difference in the percent desensitization of kinetic slowing at any time point studied (Figure 14B). Thus, cytoplasmic dialysis does not appear to alter the rate of desensitization of somatostatin-induced kinetic slowing.

## E. DISCUSSION

G protein-mediated inhibition of calcium current is often associated with slowed activation kinetics and strong voltage dependence. I have studied G protein-mediated inhibition of calcium current in parasympathetic chick ciliary ganglion neurons where it has been shown previously that the slowed activation kinetics of modulated current is altered by cytoplasmic dialysis. This system may represent a neuronal model in which the characteristics of G protein-mediated calcium current inhibition are altered by a parallel cytoplasmic signal transduction cascade that is activated independently of the G protein-coupled receptor (Gray et al. 1999). This pathway



**Figure 14. Desensitization of kinetic slowing.** A. Representative current trace before (control) somatostatin application, during peak somatostatin effect (peak) and after 20 seconds of somatostatin presence. B. Summary graph plots mean percent desensitization of kinetic slowing in whole-cell (open circles) and perforated patch (closed squares) recordings.

may interact with G protein modulation of calcium current to alter calcium influx and transmitter release. Based on the previously reported observation that the slowed activation kinetics of modulated current is greater with cytoplasmic dialysis, I hypothesized that the voltage dependence of somatostatin-mediated inhibition would also be enhanced. To test this hypothesis, calcium current modulation was compared between the whole-cell configuration, in which the cytoplasm is altered by dialysis with the internal pipette solution, and the perforated patch configuration, in which the cytoplasm remains relatively intact. This experimental manipulation was used to mimic the absence and presence of a hypothesized endogenous cytoplasmic modulatory pathway.

Comparison of somatostatin-mediated calcium current inhibition in whole-cell versus perforated patch recordings revealed two results consistent with previous observation of the effect of cytoplasmic dialysis on somatostatin effect. Kinetic slowing was quantified as the ratio of percent inhibition of peak calcium current to the percent inhibition of current after 95 ms of depolarization. Somatostatin caused a significantly greater degree of kinetic slowing when cytoplasm was dialyzed in whole-cell recordings. This result suggested that the degree of voltage dependence would be greater in whole-cell recordings also. To test this hypothesis, calcium current was evoked with a train of choroid action potentials, and relief of inhibition during the train was compared in whole-cell and perforated patch recordings. As predicted, there was significantly greater relief of inhibition in whole-cell recording, suggesting there is a greater degree of voltage-dependence in these recordings. However, relief of inhibition produced by a standard prepulse following the AP train is the same whether measured in wholecell or perforated patch recordings. Taken together, these results indicate that, while the total voltage dependence of somatostatin-mediated inhibition is the same in whole-cell and perforated patch recordings, AP trains are more effective at relieving inhibition in the whole-cell configuration. Therefore, bursts of AP waveforms might relieve significant calcium current

inhibition in ciliary ganglion neurons, especially when cytoplasmic components are lost or compromised during whole-cell recordings.

Choroid neurons of the ciliary ganglion innervate vascular smooth muscle in the choroid coat at the back of the eye. It is thought that endogenous somatostatin release provides feedback inhibition to these parasympathetic nerve terminals (Gray et al. 1989, 1990). Furthermore, choroid neurons initiate smooth muscle contraction using bursts of APs (Meriney and Pilar, 1987). If the cytoplasmic dialysis-sensitive alteration in the voltage dependence of G protein modulation reported here is a property that is modifiable under physiological conditions, and natural AP bursts can relieve significant somatostatin-mediated inhibition in vivo, this might be a mechanism underlying the fine tuning of synaptic transmission in this system. Since choroid neurons fire APs that are of relatively long duration (2.2 ms at half amplitude), bursts of choroid APs under appropriate conditions could be particularly well suited for the relief of G protein-mediated inhibition of calcium current in this system. Given that the relationship between calcium influx and transmitter release is known to be non-linear (Dodge and Rahaminoff 1967; Augustine and Charlton 1986; Wu and Saggau 1997), this relief of calcium current inhibition would be expected to have a significant impact on the magnitude of transmitter released. There is evidence for a similar effect of cytoplasmic dialysis on prepulse relief of peptide-mediated inhibition in mudpuppy cardiac ganglia (Merriam and Parsons 1995). This suggests that the added degree of sensitivity to cytoplasmic components may be representative of signal transduction pathways that control transmitter release within the parasympathetic regulation of vascular function.

Inhibition of calcium current shows greater voltage-dependence with higher concentrations of G proteins (Lu et al. 2001). Therefore, it was hypothesized that there was a greater effective concentration of activated G protein subunits in whole-cell than in perforated patch recordings. To test this hypothesis, a somatostatin concentration – response curve was measured for both whole-cell and perforated patch recordings. Although there was no

significant difference in the percent inhibition at any single concentration tested, there was a slightly lower IC<sub>50</sub> and a trend towards greater percent inhibition at low somatostatin concentrations in whole-cell compared to perforated patch recordings. This difference is not unprecedented; there is an example of the dose - response relationship of calcium current inhibition differing between recording configurations, although in the opposite direction of what is reported here. Delmas et al. (1999) used both whole-cell and perforated patch to measure noradrenalin-mediated inhibition of N-type calcium current and found a significantly lower IC<sub>50</sub> in perforated patch recordings. Additionally, I measured the rate of reinhibition of calcium current following a maximal prepulse. This is hypothesized to occur due to rebinding of G protein subunits to the calcium channel and the rate of rebinding depends on the concentration of activated G proteins (Lopez and Brown 1991; Zamponi and Snutch 1998). The data show that the rate of re-inhibition is faster in whole-cell recordings, which is consistent with the hypothesis that there is a greater effectiveness of G proteins in whole-cell recordings. Because there is greater relief of inhibition during an action potential train in the whole-cell configuration, the greater voltage dependence of relief appears more important than the fast rebinding kinetics. Thus, the increased voltage dependence of inhibition relief dominates the rebinding and there is an increased net relief of inhibition during the AP train.

To further investigate the voltage dependence of somatostatin effect on calcium current, I studied calcium current modulation using a traditional 3-pulse-protocol, while varying the amplitude of the prepulse used to relieve inhibition. Based on the results using action potential trains to relieve inhibition, I hypothesized that inhibition would be more sensitive to relief at lower voltages in whole-cell recordings. As such, I expected that moderate depolarizations would relieve a greater percent of inhibition in whole-cell than in perforated patch recordings. In support of this hypothesis, prepulses to +25 mV caused significantly greater relief of inhibition in whole-cell than in perforated patch recordings. Furthermore, the voltage producing halfmaximal relief was about 10 mV more hyperpolarized in whole-cell recordings. Interestingly, the

total amount of inhibition relieved with maximal prepulses was greater in perforated patch recordings. This suggests that a greater percentage of somatostatin-mediated inhibition is voltage-dependent when the cytoplasm is preserved. Thus, while relief of inhibition occurs at lower voltages in whole-cell recordings, there is more total voltage dependence in perforated patch recordings.

The effect of recording configuration also depends on the specific stimulus used to relieve inhibition and thus measure voltage dependence and the stimulus used to evoke calcium current after inhibition relief. While action potential trains are more effective at relieving inhibition in whole-cell recordings, strong square-shaped depolarizing prepulses are more effective at relieving inhibition in perforated patch recordings. This difference could be accounted for by the faster rate of G protein rebinding following a prepulse in whole-cell recordings. When measured using a traditional 3-pulse protocol, there is a 5-ms interval at -80 mV between the prepulse and the step depolarization that follows. Since rebinding of G protein to the calcium channel is favored at -80 mV (Elmslie & Jones, 1994), there could be appreciable recovery of inhibition during this interval. In contrast, the prepulse used at the end of the AP train, is followed by an interval to -60 mV, which may result in less G protein rebinding. Therefore, while the prepulse may relieve the same amount of inhibition in both recording configurations, the faster rebinding rate at -80 mV results in greater inhibition after the prepulse leading to an artificially low measurement of inhibition relief.

I considered alternative explanations for the observed difference in voltage-dependent relief of inhibition by AP trains when comparing modulated calcium currents recorded in wholecell and perforated patch conditions. In comparing the two recording configurations, I first looked for differences in calcium current inactivation during a step depolarization and during an AP train. Although the method used to calculate relief of inhibition was designed to be independent of calcium current inactivation, differences in inactivation between whole-cell and perforated patch recordings could alter the appearance of calcium current and lead to incorrect

conclusions. For example, if whole-cell recordings of AP train-evoked calcium current inactivate less than perforated patch recordings, it may appear that the currents decrease less during the train, which could be interpreted as more relief of inhibition. However, no differences in inactivation between calcium currents recorded in whole-cell and perforated patch configurations were detected, whether measured using step depolarizations or trains of APs.

I also investigated charge screening effects that may occur due to the difference in internal chloride ion concentration between whole-cell and perforated patch solutions. This difference could result in charge screening that would alter the voltage seen by the cell. In turn, this could affect the voltage dependence of calcium channel gating and artificially create differences in the relief of inhibition seen between the two recording configurations. In fact there was a slight shift in the activation curve of currents recorded with low-chloride whole-cell solution, such that the voltage dependence of calcium current activation in these recordings was more similar to that of perforated patch recordings. Therefore the small difference in the voltage dependence of calcium current activation and perforated patch recordings could be explained by charge screening caused by internal chloride. Nonetheless, this does not account for the observed difference in AP train-induced relief of inhibition between whole-cell and perforated patch recordings since there was no difference in relief of inhibition produced by the AP train between regular whole-cell recordings and low-chloride whole-cell recordings.

Additionally, I tested the hypothesis that alterations in the microtubule structure affected the voltage-dependence of somatostatin-mediated inhibition. It is known that microtubules interact with both calcium channels and G protein  $\beta\gamma$ -subunits and that the magnitude of G protein-mediated inhibition can be effected by changes in microtubule structure (Gunderson and Cook, 1999; Unno et al. 1999). Therefore, if whole-cell dialysis results in altered microtubule structure, this in turn could affect the association between calcium channels and G protein  $\beta\gamma$ -subunits and explain the differences seen in inhibition relief between whole-cell and perforated
patch recordings. Disruption of microtubule structure by pretreatment with colchicine did not alter relief of inhibition produced by the choroid AP train or by a prepulse in perforated patch recordings. Thus, it seems unlikely that a change in microtubule structure underlies the increased voltage-dependence of somatostatin-mediated inhibition seen in whole-cell recordings. However, it is possible that the colchicine treatment was not sufficient to induce a measurable change in the association of calcium channels and G proteins. Alternatively, changes in other components of the cytoskeleton (such as microfilaments) could occur with whole-cell dialysis and may alter the association of calcium channels and G protein subunits.

An important consideration when comparing data obtained with whole-cell and perforated patch techniques is the difference in access resistance between the two recording configurations. In all experiments, access resistance was compensated for by at least 80%. However, the remaining access resistance could produce a voltage error of up to a few mV (Table 2). This could affect the voltage seen by the cell, especially during the fast changes in voltages produced during AP trains. To investigate the effect of access resistance on measurements of inhibition relief, I plotted relief of inhibition produced by a standard prepulse against access resistance. When the whole-cell data were plotted there was no significant relationship between inhibition relief and access resistance (Figure 15A). Data collected in perforated patch recordings also showed no correlation between inhibition relief and access resistance (Figure 15B). Similarly, data obtained using action potential trains to evoke calcium current were analyzed for access resistance. Figure 15C shows a plot of access resistance versus percent relief of inhibition by the AP train. As with the prepulse data, there was no significant relationship between access resistance and relief of inhibition. These comparisons argue that variations in relief of inhibition are not due to cell-to-cell differences in access resistance.

Functional alterations in the voltage sensitivity of G protein-mediated modulation may be due to changes in the hypothesized direct interaction between  $\beta\gamma$ -subunits of the activated G

Parameter	Whole-cell	Perforated patch
Access Resistance (MΩ)	7.18	14.05
Uncompensated		
Access Resistance (MΩ)	1.44	2.81
Average Calcium Current		
Amplitude (pA)	862	972
Estimated voltage error		
(mV)	1.24	2.73
Capacitance (pF)	20.6	20.3
tau (µs) of membrance	29.57	56.99
charging		



**Figure 15.** Access resistance and prepulse relief of inhibition. A. Plot of percent relief of somatostatin-mediated calcium current inhibition by a prepulse against access resistance for perforated patch recordings. B. Same plot as in A for whole-cell recordings. C. Plot of relief of somatostatin-mediated calcium current inhibition by a choroid action potential train against access resistance. This plot includes data from both whole-cell (open squares) and perforated patch (closed squares) recordings. Solid lines in all 3 plots are linear fits to the data. There were no significant correlations between relief of inhibition and access resistance in any of the data groups (p > 0.05).

protein and the N-type calcium channel. These could include: alterations in the voltagedependent conformational changes in the calcium channel that are thought to lead to unbinding of the activated G protein subunit, altered affinity of the activated G protein subunit for the calcium channel binding site(s), or altered accessibility of the binding site for activated G protein. One or more of these conditions may alter the accessibility or affinity of activated G protein subunits for the calcium channel, and may lead to an accumulation of voltage-dependent relief during a train of APs. In general, the data presented here support a greater affinity of G protein subunits for the calcium channel in whole-cell recordings, although the mechanism underlying this affect has not yet been determined.

There are several potential mechanisms that could account for the difference in voltagedependent inhibition reported here. The literature is replete with examples of manipulations that alter the voltage dependence of G protein-mediated calcium current inhibition. For example, as mentioned above, alterations in cytoskeletal components can affect calcium current modulation. When cytoskeleton integrity was compromised in embryonic stem cells, either by cytochalasin D or downregulation of  $\beta$ 1 integrins, muscarinic inhibition of calcium current was disrupted due to displacement of G<sub>i</sub> (Bloch et al. 2001). Inhibition of microtubule polymerization also decreased muscarinic inhibition of barium current in muscle cells (Unno et al. 1999). Thus, if whole-cell dialysis can alter the structure and / or stability of the cytoskeleton, there may be increased accessibility of the calcium channel for G protein subunits and this could account for the increased voltage dependence of calcium current inhibition seen in whole-cell recordings.

Another mechanism affecting G protein modulation is variations in internal ion concentration. Specifically, an increase in intracellular sodium ions promotes dissociation of heterotrimeric G proteins (Rishal et al. 2003) and can inhibit N-type calcium channels in a G- $\beta\gamma$ -dependent manner (Blumenstein et al. 2004). Both whole-cell and perforated patch recordings allow exchange of monovalent cations between the cell cytoplasm and internal pipette solution, although there is a more complete exchange in whole-cell recordings, which could lead to

differences in the concentration of internal ions. However, this is unlikely to be responsible for the differences in voltage dependence of inhibition seen in the present study as this mechanism requires very large changes in intracellular sodium concentration.

One potentially important difference between whole-cell and perforated patch recording conditions is the extent of calcium buffering. Whole-cell pipette solution is highly buffered (11 mM EGTA) while in perforated patch recordings endogenous calcium buffering is left intact. This difference in buffering would be expected to have a small effect on resting internal calcium concentration (~10 nM in whole-cell, 50-100 nM in perforated patch). Although this difference is small compared to local increases in calcium concentration that occur after activation of voltagegated calcium channels, it may be enough to alter the cellular interactions involving phospholipids. PIP<sub>2</sub> has been shown to facilitate interactions between calcium channels and G protein βγ subunits and this effect is dependent on cytosolic calcium. Buffering the internal solution with BAPTA eliminates the ability of PIP<sub>2</sub> to enhance voltage dependent inhibition. Additionally, differences in buffering capacity between whole-cell and perforated patch recordings may alter the way in which the cell can handle large influxes of calcium such as those occurring with action potential stimulus or calcium tail currents. This difference may allow for differential activation of downstream calcium-dependent signaling pathways that may interact / alter direct G protein – calcium channel binding. One such pathway is the PI3 kinase pathway, which when activated results in phosphorylation of the calcium channel beta subunit (Viard et al. 1999). Therefore, calcium buffering conditions are a potentially important consideration when measuring voltage-dependent inhibition of calcium current. Alternatively, dialysis of the cytoplasm during whole-cell recordings may result in the loss of internal signaling molecules that may be active under normal circumstances to influence G protein inhibition of calcium current. One such pathway involves protein kinase C (PKC) which when activated antagonizes subsequent G protein-mediated inhibition of calcium current (Swartz, 1993; Lee et al. 2004; Doering et al. 2004). Thus, if whole-cell dialysis results in the loss of protein kinases, this

antagonism would be absent and G protein modulation would be more effective in these recordings. Another protein kinase pathway that may be involved is the cGMP-PKG pathway, which has been shown to increase kinetic slowing of somatostatin-modulated calcium currents in chick ciliary ganglion neurons (Meriney et al. 1994). Therefore, loss of this pathway during whole-cell dialysis may diminish the voltage-dependence of somatostatin-mediated calcium current inhibition.

Finally, alterations in various protein-protein interactions can influence calcium current modulation. One well-documented, although complex, example is the interaction of calcium channel beta subunits with G protein  $\beta\gamma$ -subunits. There is evidence that these two proteins compete for binding to the calcium channel alpha subunit and that downregulation of the calcium channel beta subunit increases calcium current sensitivity to G protein-mediated inhibition (Campbell et al. 1995; Bourinet et al. 1996). Syntaxin is another protein that is capable of affecting the calcium channel / G protein interaction. In chick sensory neurons expression of syntaxin 1A increases the sensitivity of N-type calcium channels to  $G-\beta y$ modulation and shifts the inhibition towards greater voltage dependence (Lu et al. 2001). It has been shown that syntaxin 1A can interact simultaneously with the G-βy subunit and the II-III linker of the calcium channel alpha subunit. Therefore, it is hypothesized that syntaxin 1A optimizes G protein modulation by co-localization of the G protein and calcium channel for more effective coupling (Jarvis et al. 2000). The specific proteins expressed in these studies may not necessarily be the proteins involved in the ciliary ganglion and the interactions described will depend on the specific proteins and subunits expressed in these cells. However, if whole-cell dialysis can alter the interaction or configuration of intracellular proteins, there may be an effect on the accessibility of calcium channels for G protein subunits. This may be a good candidate for changing the efficacy of G protein / calcium channel interactions in whole-cell recordings of calcium current.

The studies described above demonstrate that many cellular pathways and interactions can modulate the efficacy of G protein / calcium channel interactions. The ciliary ganglion preparation may provide a unique opportunity to investigate the effect of cytoplasmic components on voltage-dependent calcium current modulation. The experiments presented here have provided insight into the voltage dependence of somatostatin-mediated calcium current inhibition in chick ciliary ganglion neurons. When measured in whole-cell versus perforated patch recordings there is a difference in the voltage dependence of inhibition relief, the rate of reinhibition following a prepulse and the efficacy of activated G proteins. The differences in the voltage dependence of somatostatin-induced calcium current inhibition presented here vary depending on the protocol used to measure relief, but are consistent with the hypothesis that there is a greater affinity of calcium channels for G protein subunits in whole-cell recordings. Under conditions that favor relief of inhibition (G protein unbinding) such as during an action potential train, whole-cell recordings are more sensitive to relief of inhibition. However, under conditions that favor rebinding of G protein (repolarization to -80 mV), wholecell recordings show enhanced reinhibition of calcium current during a step depolarization following a prepulse. Thus, different stimulus protocols allow different factors to dominate the calcium channel G protein interaction and result in different measurements of inhibition relief. In chick ciliary ganglion neurons, cytoplasmic components may alter the stability of the interaction of activated G protein subunits with the calcium channel and provide a mechanism of precise control over transmitter release during high frequency activity.

# III. CALCIUM CURRENT ACTIVATION: EFFECTS OF ACTION POTENTIAL SHAPE AND VARIATIONS IN ONSET OF ACTION POTENTIAL BROADENING

# A. SUMMARY

The voltage dependence and kinetic properties of stage 40 ciliary ganglion calcium currents were determined using 10 ms voltage steps. These properties aided the interpretation of the action potential-evoked calcium current described below and the comparison of the data with those observed in other preparations. Three different action potential waveforms were modeled by a series of ramps to generate voltage clamp commands. Calcium currents evoked by these model action potentials were compared before and after alterations in the repolarization phase of each action potential. Abrupt step repolarizations from various time points were used to estimate the time course of calcium current activation during each action potential. Calcium current evoked by fast action potentials (0.5 or 1.0 ms duration at half-amplitude) did not reach maximal activation until the action potential had repolarized by 40-50%. In contrast, calcium current evoked by a slow action potential (2.2 ms duration at half-amplitude) was maximally activated near the peak of the action potential. Slowing the rate of repolarization of the action potential (broadening) from different times was used to examine effect on peak and total calcium influx. With all three waveforms tested, broadening consistently increased total calcium influx. However, peak calcium current was either increased or decreased depending on the duration of the control action potential tested and the specific timing of the initiation of

broadening the repolarization phase. The opposite effects on peak calcium current observed with action potential broadening beginning at different time points in the repolarization may provide a mechanism for the variable effects of potassium channel blockers on transmitter release magnitude.

# **B. INTRODUCTION**

Action potential (AP) invasion of a nerve terminal is the natural stimulus that opens calcium channels critical for neurotransmitter release (Katz, 1969). The magnitude of transmitter released is tightly regulated by the magnitude of calcium entry into the nerve terminal at exocytotic release sites (Llinas et al. 1981; Augustine et al. 1991). The shape and time course of the AP that depolarizes nerve terminal membrane regulates the gating of calcium channels and the magnitude of the calcium flux. Under physiological conditions, modulation of AP shape and time course can fine tune the magnitude of transmitter released indirectly through changes in calcium influx characteristics (Klein & Kandel, 1980; Spencer et al. 1989).

In most preparations, calcium entry during an AP has been shown to begin just after the peak of the AP (Llinas et al. 1981; Toth & Miller, 1995; Sabatini & Regehr, 1996; Borst & Sakmann, 1998). The depolarizing phase of the AP initiates calcium channel opening, but the driving force for calcium entry through these open channels is relatively low at the peak of the AP (Llinas et al. 1981). Calcium influx increases during the repolarization of the AP because the open calcium channels pass more calcium ions as the driving force for calcium entry increases. As a result, the speed and magnitude of calcium entry during an AP is very sensitive to the time course of the repolarization phase of the AP.

Potassium channels are important because they shape the repolarization and afterhyperpolarization (AHP) phases of the AP. Blockade or inactivation of voltage-gated potassium channels has been shown to cause AP broadening that results in increased calcium influx and transmitter release (Augustine, 1990; Wheeler et al. 1996; Sabatini & Regehr, 1997). Calciumactivated potassium (BK) channels are of particular interest because they have been shown to be co-localized with calcium channels in the active zone (Yazejian et al. 1997). Blockade of BK channels has been shown to broaden somal APs at various times during AP repolarization and / or decrease the size of the AHP (Zhang & McBain, 1995; Davies et al. 1996).

At the synapse, BK channel blockade or *slowpoke* gene mutation has been shown to either increase (Robitaille & Charlton, 1992) or decrease (Warbington et al. 1996; Pattillo et al. 1997) transmitter release magnitude. A decrease in transmitter release magnitude resulting from a decrease in peak calcium influx has also been reported following AP broadening in the jellyfish, where these effects are attributed to A-type potassium current inactivation (Spencer et al. 1989). These opposite effects on transmitter release may result from subtle differences in the precise timing of effects on AP broadening and / or differences in BK and calcium channel gating.

This work was initiated to enhance understanding of the conditions under which the balance of influences that regulate calcium entry during APs is dominated by calcium channel activation or the driving force for calcium entry. The balance between these influences on peak and total calcium influx were examined using three different types of AP waveforms. The time course of calcium channel activation was estimated during each type of AP and the effects of broadening the repolarization phase from different points in the time course of the AP were measured. The time at which driving force becomes the dominant influence depends on the normal shape of the AP, because the time course of calcium channel activation is different with APs of differing shapes.

# C. METHODS

# 1. Cell culture

Ciliary ganglia were dissected from White Leghorn chicken embryos (quickly decapitated) at stage 40 (Hamburger and Hamilton, 1951) in Tyrode solution containing (in mM): 134 NaCl, 3 KCl, 3 CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 1 MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 12 glucose and 20 NaH<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub>, pH 7.3, adjusted with NaOH. Ganglia were incubated sequentially in collagenase type II (0.5 mg/mL) and trypsin (0.08%) in Ca<sup>2+</sup>- and Mg<sup>2+</sup>- free Tyrode solution at 37° C for 20 min. each. Trypsin was removed and inhibited by three washes in minimal essential medium (MEM) plus 10% heat-inactivated horse serum. Ganglia were dissociated mechanically by gentle trituration through a polished Pasteur pipette. The final suspension of cells was centrifuged at 100 *g* for 5 minutes and resuspended in MEM plus 10% chick embryo extract. Cells were plated onto poly-D-lysine-coated 35 mm plastic culture dishes, incubated at 37° C, and used for experiments after 1-6 hours of incubation.

# 2. Whole cell patch-clamp recordings

The traditional whole cell patch-clamp method was used for all experiments (Hamill et al. 1981). To isolate calcium currents, cells were bathed in an external saline of the following composition (in mM): 140 or 100 NaCl, 10 or 50 TEA-Cl, 10 HEPES, 5 glucose, 5 KCl, 5 CaCl<sub>2</sub>, and 2 MgCl<sub>2</sub> plus 1  $\mu$ M tetrodotoxin, pH = 7.3, adjusted by NaOH. Pipettes were pulled on a Flaming /Brown Micropipette Puller (Sutter Instruments Co.: Model P-97), coated with Sylgard (Dow Corning), and fire polished (electrode resistances ranged from 0.5 to 2 MΩ). Pipettes were filled with the following internal solution (in mM): 120 CsCl, 10 HEPES, 11 EGTA, 5 TEA-Cl, 1 CaCl<sub>2</sub> and 4 MgCl<sub>2</sub>, with 4 Mg-ATP, 0.3 Na-GTP and 0.1 leupeptin added fresh daily. Access resistance was usually 3-4 MΩ. The -4.3 mV liquid junction potential was corrected for before all recordings

and series resistance was compensated by 80-90%. Currents were activated, acquired and leak-subtracted using a hyperpolarizing P/4 protocol by the pCLAMP software package (Axon Instruments) running on a Pentium processor-based microcomputer in concert with an Axopatch 200A patch-clamp amplifier (Axon Instruments). Voltage dependence and kinetics of ciliary ganglion calcium currents were determined using 10-ms voltage steps from -80 mV to potentials between -50 and +60 mV. After stepping back to -80 mV, the peak of the tail current was used as an estimate of the steady-state activation of calcium currents and these data were fitted with a Boltzmann function. To determine the time constant for activation of calcium current crossed baseline. To determine the time constant for deactivation, the decay of tail currents to baseline was fitted with a single exponential beginning 80 µsec after the peak of the tail current.

# 3. Action potential waveforms

The APs used in the construction of model AP waveforms were adapted from Borst et al. (1995) and Brody et al. (1997) for the calyx of Held AP, and from unpublished observations from this laboratory for the motoneuorn AP and the ciliary ganglion AP. The AHP was removed from the modeled AP waveforms since it did not affect significantly the peak calcium influx and only slightly affected the very late phases of total calcium influx. Further, removing the AHP simplified alterations to the repolarization phase. The descriptions of the time when alterations of the repolarization phase were begun are relative to the peak of the AP, defined as that time point at the end of the short plateau phase of the AP peak. Calcium currents were four-pole Bessel filtered at 5 kHz and digitized at 20 kHz. An average of four to six currents was used for all comparisons. Calcium currents activated by altered APs were compared with a control recording taken within 30 s of the experimental recording to control for the effects of calcium current run-down. Furthermore, the order in which the broadening protocols were used was

varied so that any potential error due to run-down would be minimized. The total calcium influx was measured as the integral of the calcium current bounded by the time point at which inward current initially deviated from baseline, and the time at which it returned to baseline. Nifedipine (RBI) was solubilized in DMSO at 1 mM and diluted into bath saline to 1  $\mu$ M. All other reagents were obtained from Sigma and dissolved in saline. All values are expressed as means ± S.E.M. and all cells were studied at room temperature (22-23 °C).

# **D. RESULTS**

1. Calcium current in ciliary ganglion neurons

I have examined the time course of calcium channel activation during different action potential waveforms, and the effects of action potential broadening on calcium current. To aid in the interpretation of these data and to facilitate comparison with other studies, I have examined the voltage dependence of calcium current activation and the kinetics of calcium current activation and deactivation using traditional square voltage step commands (Figure 16). Stage 40 ciliary ganglion neuronal somata express predominantly N-type calcium channels (White et al. 1997). These currents began to activate at about –40 mV and maximal current flowed at about 0 mV (Figure 16 A-C). A boltzmann fit of the steady-state activation curve indicates half-maximal activation at -4 mV (Figure 16B). Activation and deactivation time constants are known to be voltage dependent (Hodgkin and Huxley, 1952). To estimate the speed of calcium current activation over the voltage range that is relevant to the action potential waveforms used in this study, we fitted (using a single exponential) the activation of calcium currents in response to voltage steps between -10 and +30 mV (Figure 16D). To estimate the speed of calcium current



**Figure 16.** Properties of calcium current in stage 40 ciliary ganglion neurons. A. Current – voltage relationship obtained from six representative cells. To facilitate pooling of data from cells of different size, raw current amplitude values were divided by the capacitance recorded from each cell to obtain a current density (pA / pF) and these were normalized to the largest value from each cell. B. Voltage dependence of activation obtained by plotting normalized tail current amplitude (I/ I<sub>max</sub>) against the step potential used to activate current (means  $\pm$  S.E.M.; n = 6). The continuous line represents a Boltzmann fit to the data. C. Representative family of currents elicited by voltage steps between -30 and +30 mV in 10 mV increments (V<sub>hold</sub> = -80 mV). D. Time constants for calcium current activation (open circles) and deactivation (closed circles) at voltages to which calcium channels are exposed during AP waveforms (means  $\pm$  S.E.M.; n = 6). deactivation over the voltage range relevant to the action potential waveforms used in this study, we fitted (using a single exponential) the deactivation of tail currents following a repolarization step from +30 mV (peak of our action potential waveforms) to between -20 and - 60 mV (Figure 16D).

# 2. Action potential waveforms

Three action potentials were selected to represent a wide range of action potential durations present in neurons. The fastest action potential examined ('fast') had a duration at halfamplitude of approximately 0.5 ms and was adapted from a study of the calyx of Held (Borst et al. 1995). The maximum slope of the rising phase of the fast action potential was 308 mV/ms. The second AP ('medium') was obtained from this lab's recordings of APs in the presynaptic varicosities of *Xenopus* motoneurons in culture (Pattillo and Meriney, unpublished observations). This AP had a duration at half-amplitude of 1 ms and a maximum rising phase slope of 94 mV/ms. The slowest AP examined ('slow'), with a duration at half-amplitude of 2.2 ms and a maximum rising phase slope of 83 mV/ms, was taken from our recordings of APs in cultured chick ciliary ganglion neurons (Artim and Meriney, 2000). These three AP waveforms were faithfully modeled with a series of voltage ramps (4-5) up to and including the small plateau at the peak (Figure 17). However, the repolarizing phase was simplified to a single ramp to allow for consistent modification. To isolate the effects of changing AP shape such that they included only changes in repolarization, all of the model APs were scaled in the voltage dimension so that they had a resting potential of -60 mV and peak amplitude of +30 mV. This is within 5 mV of the actual values for resting and peak potentials for the native APs on which the models were based, with the exception of the calyx of Held AP (natural resting potential = -80 mV; Borst et al. 1995). The three model AP waveforms derived from the calyx of Held, Xenopus



**Figure 17.** Action potential waveforms. To create the fast, medium, and slow model AP waveforms, three natural action potentials (continuous lines) of different durations were used. Action potentials were adapted from the presynaptic terminal of the calyx of Held (A), the presynaptic *Xenopus* motoneuron varicosity (B) and the soma of a chick ciliary ganglion neuron (C). To facilitate the use of these as voltage-clamp commands, the rising phase was modeled using a series of ramps (dotted lines), and the falling phase was simplified to a single ramp to allow consistent alterations in the repolarization phase. The action potentials were normalized to a resting potential of -60 mV and peak amplitude of +30 mV.

motoneuron varicosities and chick ciliary ganglion neurons will be referred to as the fast, medium and slow AP waveforms, respectively, from here forward.

3. Calcium current activation during an action potential.

To gain an understanding of the time course of calcium current activation during the repolarizing phase of different APs, we divided the repolarizing phase of into several time points at which the voltage command was stepped back to -80 mV (Figure 18). The peak of the resulting tail current was taken as a relative estimation of calcium channel activation at that point in the AP.

When the fast AP waveform was examined, the peak of calcium current activation occurred 230 µs after the peak of the AP, when the membrane potential had reached -15 mV, which corresponded to 50% of AP repolarization (Figure 18 C & D). The fast AP was so brief that even when the voltage returned to baseline (-60 mV), calcium current was still 75% of maximum activation. The peak calcium current activation during the medium AP occurred 400 us after the peak of the AP when the membrane potential had reached -6 mV, corresponding to 40% of AP repolarization. The slower rate of repolarization of the medium AP allowed for significant deactivation of calcium current to occur as the membrane potential approached baseline. Thus, when repolarization was complete, calcium activation was only 38% of maximum. The slow AP waveform elicited calcium current that was near maximal at the peak of the AP. Calcium current activation peaked 400 µs after the peak of the AP, when the membrane potential had only repolarized to +21 mV (10% of AP repolarization). Calcium current activation during the slow AP appeared to plateau until the membrane potential dropped to below +5 mV, at which point deactivation began to reduce the number of active calcium channels. The slow repolarization rate of this AP allowed for calcium current to almost completely deactivate before the membrane potential reached baseline.



Figure 18. Estimation of the timing of calcium current activation during an AP waveform. A. Control calcium current evoked by the medium AP waveform. B. Family of tail currents (thin lines) evoked by instantaneous repolarizations of the medium AP waveform to -80 mV at various times during the AP repolarization. C and D. Summary of data obtained with the protocol outlined in B using the three different AP waveforms (fast AP – filled squares; medium AP – open circles; slow AP – filled triangles; means  $\pm$  S.E.M; n > 16). C. Plot of maximal calcium current activation as a function of time following the peak of the AP waveform. D. Same data as in C, but plotted with membrane potential (top) or percentage AP repolarization (bottom) on the x-axis instead of time.

The ciliary ganglion neurons that were used for these experiments express both N- and L-type calcium channels, but N-type channels constitute about 75% of the total calcium current at this developmental stage (stage 40; White et al. 1997). For some experiments using the slow and medium AP waveforms, nifedipine (1µM) was added to the bath to block L-type calcium channels. In these experiments, there was no significant difference in the calcium current activation curves when compared with those collected in the absence of nifedipine (data not shown). Thus, although the data presented here reflect the effects of AP waveform alterations on both N- and L-type calcium channels, removal of the relatively minor L-type channel contribution did not significantly alter the data.

# 4. Timing of action potential broadening

To examine the effect of variations in the onset of AP broadening, the duration of each of the AP waveforms was increased by 1 ms, and the point in the repolarization at which the increase in duration began was varied (Figure 19). The peak and integral of the elicited calcium currents were then compared with those elicited by a control AP waveform.

The effect of AP broadening on the peak calcium current was dependent on the timing of the AP broadening. Broadening of the fast AP beginning at the peak of the AP caused the peak of the elicited calcium current to increase by  $21 \pm 2\%$  relative to the control fast AP (Figure 19 Aa). However, when broadening was delayed to a point when repolarization was 20% complete, a small decrease in the peak of the calcium current was observed. Broadening from later time points further decreased the peak amplitude of the calcium current (Figure 20A). The greatest decrease in peak calcium current was  $27 \pm 1\%$ , which occurred when broadening was delayed to a point when repolarization greatest decrease in peak calcium current diminished as the time at which broadening began was delayed to 60% of repolarization or greater (Figure 20A). In contrast to the effects of



**Figure 19. Effects of action potential broadening on calcium current activation**. In all cases, the control AP and associated calcium current are shown using thin lines. Broadened action potentials and associated calcium currents are shown using thick lines. A. Fast action potential broadened from the peak (a), 50% of repolarization (b), and 90% of repolarization (c). B. Medium action potential broadened from the peak (a), 40% of repolarization (b), and 75% of repolarization (c). C. Slow action potential broadened from the peak (a), 30% of repolarization (b) and 90% of repolarization (c). Example action potential waveforms chosen for panel b in A-C were selected to represent maximal reductions in peak calcium current.

broadening on peak calcium current, broadening from any point led to increases in the total calcium influx (integral) relative to control (Figure 20B). This effect diminished steadily as broadening was delayed to later points in the repolarizing phase of the AP waveform. When the onset of broadening was delayed until 20% of repolarization or later, the increases in integral were largely confined to the latter half of the calcium influx (Figure 19Ab).

Broadening of the medium AP had a similar effect on peak calcium current (Figures 19B and 5). Broadening of the AP from the peak led to an  $8 \pm 4\%$  increase in peak calcium current. The effect of broadening on peak calcium current reversed when broadening was delayed to a point when repolarization was 10% complete. The maximum decrease in peak calcium current of  $19 \pm 0.4\%$  was observed when broadening was delayed until repolarization was 40% complete (Figures 19Bb and 20A). When broadening was delayed until later points in repolarization, the effect on peak calcium current diminished. As with the fast AP, broadening from any point in the repolarization phase of the AP caused an increase in the integral of calcium current (Figure 20B). The increase in total calcium influx (integral) was largely confined to the later phases of the AP-evoked calcium influx.

In contrast to the effects of broadening using the fast or medium APs, broadening of the slow AP from the peak resulted in a decrease in the peak of the evoked calcium current ( $6 \pm 1\%$ ; Figures 19 Ca & 20A). This decrease in peak calcium current was most prominent ( $12 \pm 1\%$ ) when broadening was delayed until repolarization was 30% complete. The effect of broadening on the peak of the AP-evoked current diminished when broadening was delayed to 40% of repolarization or greater. As with the fast and medium APs, broadening of the slow AP from any point in the repolarizing phase resulted in an increase in the integral of the calcium current (Figure 20B).



# Figure 20. Summary of action potential broadening effects.

A. Effects of broadening the three action potential waveforms on peak calcium current. Broadening the slow AP resulted in decreases in peak calcium influx (triangles). Broadening the medium AP resulted in increases in peak calcium current when the broadening began before 10% of action potential repolarization (+21 mV), but in decreases in peak calcium current when it began later than 10% of repolarization (circles). Broadening the fast action potential resulted in increases in peak calcium current when it began later than 20% of repolarization (+12 mV), but decreases in peak calcium current when it began later than 20% of repolarization (squares). B. Action potential broadening resulted in increased total calcium influx (measured as the integral of calcium current) for all three action potentials tested regardless of where in the repolarization phase broadening began. All values are the mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. (n > 14).

## E. DISCUSSION

Calcium current during an AP will be determined by the balance between the number of open channels, the time the channels reside in the open state and the electrochemical driving force present when the channels are open. Any change in the shape of the AP will affect calcium current depending on the timing of that change and the specific balance of these three influences at that point in the AP. The data presented above have shown that the time course of activation of calcium current during an AP varies depending on the duration of the AP. In all three AP waveforms tested, the activation of calcium channels was not complete at the peak of the AP, but continued into repolarization. Depending on the AP waveform tested, calcium channel activation was maximal at between 10 and 50% of repolarization. Furthermore, the fast AP was so brief that, in the second half of repolarization, very little channel deactivation occurred. This may have been due to the unnatural abruptness of the repolarization in the simplified AP waveforms. Additionally, it is important to note that all of the experiments reported here were performed at room temperature. At physiological temperatures calcium channels would be expected to gate more rapidly and shift the time of maximal activation during AP repolarization to earlier in the AP waveform (Sabatini & Regehr, 1996). Additionally, the small charge screening effect of using 5 mM calcium, instead of the more physiological 2 mM, might also shift the time course of calcium channel gating slightly during an AP.

The differences in the time course of calcium current activation during the repolarizing phase of the three different APs used here are reflected in the effect on calcium current of variations in the onset of AP broadening. During the slow AP, calcium current activation was maximal soon after the peak of the AP. Thus, any AP broadening would not be likely to open more calcium channels, but would have its effects predominantly by decreasing the electrochemical driving force for calcium and delaying calcium channel deactivation. This is supported by the observation that broadening the slow AP beginning at the peak resulted in a

decrease in peak calcium current and an increase in the integral of calcium current. During faster APs, broadening from the peak might be expected to cause the opening of more calcium channels (Augustine, 1990). Since calcium current activation did not peak until the AP had repolarized by 40% for the medium AP and 50% for the fast AP, broadening these APs increased peak calcium current until the broadening began at 20% of repolarization or later. In fact, maximal decreases in peak calcium current occurred when broadening began near the time when calcium current activation had reached a maximum (40 and 50% of repolarization for medium and fast APs, respectively). Broadening-induced decreases in peak calcium current became less dramatic when broadening began very late in the AP repolarization, as driving force differences between the control AP and the broadened AP were diminished.

Regardless of the time of onset, AP broadening always increased the integral of calcium current in all three APs tested. When the two fastest APs were broadened beginning near the peak, the increase in the integral of calcium current observed can be explained as a combination of the effects of increased calcium channel activation and slowing of calcium channel deactivation. Broadening from later points where calcium current primarily by slowing the deactivation of calcium channels. In the slow AP, where calcium current activation was maximal near the peak, increases in total calcium influx resulting from broadening AP repolarization were most likely to have been caused primarily by slowing of calcium channel deactivation.

Although the model APs allowed an examination of the effects of varying the onset of AP broadening during repolarization, they are not intended to reflect the precise time course of modifications seen in native neuron Action potentials. Selective BK channel blockade usually causes broadening that increases in magnitude as repolarization of the AP progresses and is not the linear function modeled here. This difference will certainly alter the specific timing of

when AP broadening causes an increase or decrease in peak calcium current, but not the general principle discussed here.

There are two possible mechanisms that could underlie an increase in peak calcium current following AP broadening. Single APs have been shown to effectively open the majority of available calcium channels (Borst & Sakmann, 1998), but the maximal activation of calcium channels during a brief AP does not occur until well after the peak of the AP. Therefore, by decreasing the rate of repolarization, AP broadening could slow calcium channel deactivation and cause maximal calcium channel activation to occur closer to the peak of the AP. This would result in a greater number of open channels contributing to the peak of the calcium current. Alternatively, if an AP does not activate all of the available calcium channels (Pumplin et al. 1981), AP broadening could open additional calcium channels, resulting in increased peak calcium current (Augustine, 1990).

Numerous studies have demonstrated that blockade of potassium channels leads to AP broadening. Application of potassium channel blockers that target voltage-gated potassium channels, or non-specific potassium channel blockers that target both voltage-gated and calcium activated potassium channels, typically results in broadening beginning at the peak of the AP (Augustine, 1990; Sabatini & Regehr, 1996; Wheeler et al. 1996). However, specific blockade of large-conductance calcium-activated potassium channels can result in AP broadening beginning at various times during repolarization (Solaro et al. 1995; Zhang & McBain, 1995; Davies et al. 1996). These effects are observed in many types of neurons with AP shapes that vary from fast time course APs in central interneurons (Zhang & McBain, 1995) to much slower APs in peripheral ganglion neurons and chromaffin cells (Solaro et al. 1995; Davies et al. 1996).

The effects of AP broadening have also been examined with reference to the magnitude of transmitter released and have been shown to be variable depending on the preparation examined. Blockade of voltage-gated potassium channels increases the magnitude of

transmitter release in many preparations (Llinas et al. 1981; Augustine, 1990; Wheeler et al. 1996; Sabatini & Regehr, 1996). Interestingly, inactivation of A-type potassium currents has been shown to decrease transmitter release in jellyfish neurons (Spencer et al. 1989). Selective BK channel blockade has been shown to increase transmitter release at adult neuromuscular synapses (Robitaille et al. 1993), but decrease transmitter release at cultured embryonic neuromuscular synapses (Pattillo et al. 1997). The mutation of the slowpoke gene in Drosophila, which codes for a BK channel, also decreases the magnitude of transmitter release (Warbington et al. 1996). These contrasting effects may result from variability in the timing of when these potassium channels contribute to the AP waveform and the shape of the natural waveform in the neurons studied. In neuronal somata, BK channels have been shown to be tightly coupled to specific types of calcium channels (Wisgirda & Dryer, 1994; Davies et al. 1996). Alterations in the precise coupling of BK channels to calcium channels, or the modulation of BK channel properties would be expected to alter the timing of their contribution to AP repolarization.

The increases or decreases in transmitter release that result from blockade, inactivation, or mutation of potassium channels, suggest that AP broadening at transmitter release sites can either increase or decrease the calcium influx that is relevant to the regulation of transmitter release magnitude. The data demonstrate that AP broadening invariably increases the total calcium influx (integral), but can have opposite effects on peak calcium current depending on the timing of broadening. The specific aspect of calcium influx (rate of influx or total calcium entry) that is most relevant to transmitter release magnitude may depend on the specific arrangement of calcium channels and docked vesicles at the synapse. Release of docked neurotransmitter vesicles is thought to be triggered by the intracellular microdomain of high calcium concentration near the mouth of active zone calcium channels (Naraghi & Neher, 1997). The largest and most transient changes in intracellular calcium concentration occur near the mouth of the channel. At sites further away from the mouth of the channel, calcium

concentration rises more slowly to an elevated level (Augustine et al. 1991). The large transient very close to the mouth of a calcium channel may be the most sensitive to small changes in the instantaneous driving force. Thus, release sites that are sensing calcium very near this large transient may be the most sensitive to the potentially opposite effects on the rate of calcium influx caused by AP broadening from different points in the repolarization.

The subtle control over the time course of AP repolarization is an important point of regulation over calcium influx and transmitter release. The influences that determine the consequences of alterations in potassium channel contribution to transmitter release regulation probably include the duration of the AP, the kinetics of calcium and potassium channel activation and deactivation, and the relationship between presynaptic calcium channels and the transmitter release apparatus.

# **IV. G PROTEIN MODULATION OF ACTION POTENTIAL-EVOKED CALCIUM CURRENT**

# A. SUMMARY

I have studied voltage-dependent inhibition of N-type calcium currents to investigate the effects of G protein modulation-induced alterations in channel gating on action potential-evoked calcium current. In isolated chick ciliary ganglion neurons, GTP<sub>Y</sub>S produced voltage-dependent inhibition that exhibited slowed activation kinetics and was partially relieved by a conditioning prepulse. Using step depolarizations to evoke calcium current, I measured tail current amplitudes upon abrupt repolarization to estimate the time course of calcium channel activation from 1 to 30 ms. GTPyS prolonged significantly channel activation, consistent with the presence of kinetic slowing in the modulated whole-cell current evoked by 100 ms steps. Since kinetic slowing is caused by an altered voltage dependence of channel activation (such that channels require stronger or longer duration depolarization to open), I asked if GTP<sub>Y</sub>S-induced modulation would alter the time course of calcium channel activation during an action potential. Using an action potential waveform as a voltage command to evoke calcium current, I abruptly repolarized to -80 mV at various time points during the repolarization phase of the action potential. The resulting tail current was used to estimate the relative number of calcium channels that were open. Using action potential waveforms of either 2.2 or 6 ms duration at half-amplitude, there were no differences in the time course of calcium channel activation, or in the percent activation at any time point tested during the repolarization, when control and

modulated currents were compared. It is also possible that modulated channels might open briefly, and that these reluctant openings would affect the time course of action potential-evoked calcium current. However, when control and modulated currents were scaled to the same peak amplitude and superimposed, there was no difference in the kinetics of the two currents. Thus, voltage-dependent inhibition did not alter the kinetics of action potential-evoked current. These results suggest that G protein modulated channels do not contribute significantly to calcium current evoked by a single action potential.

# **B. INTRODUCTION**

High voltage-activated, N-type calcium channels are involved in many cellular processes including neurotransmitter release. Inhibition of calcium current is a well-documented mechanism of presynaptic modulation of neurotransmitter release (Wu and Saggau 1997), and is induced by a variety of neurotransmitters and peptides that exert their effects via G protein coupled receptors (Hille 1994; Dolphin 1998). Many studies have investigated the mechanisms underlying G protein modulation of calcium channels and have revealed that a membrane-delimited pathway, likely involving the direct interaction of G protein  $\beta\gamma$  subunits with the calcium channel, underlies many instances of calcium channel inhibition (Ikeda 1996; Herlitze et al. 1996).

An intriguing characteristic of this inhibition is that it is often voltage-dependent (reviewed by Jones and Elmslie 1997). This voltage dependence is typically demonstrated by the ability of a strong depolarizing step to relieve a large fraction of the inhibition (Elmslie et al. 1990). In whole-cell recordings of calcium current, voltage-dependent inhibition is characterized by a slowing of the activation kinetics, commonly referred to as kinetic slowing (Golard and

Siegelbaum 1993; Boland and Bean 1993; Elmslie and Jones 1994). It is thought that kinetic slowing is an example of relief of inhibition. The sustained stimulus provided by a long step depolarization moves modulated (reluctant) channels out of their reluctant mode into a willing mode from which they open. This kinetic change is caused by a positive shift in the voltage dependence of calcium channel activation such that modulated channels require a stronger or longer depolarization to move from a reluctant to willing state and then open (Bean 1989). So, while unmodulated channels activate normally, modulated channels will open more slowly, causing the appearance of slowed calcium current activation during prolonged depolarizations in whole-cell recordings. Consistent with this hypothesis, single-channel studies of calcium current inhibition have demonstrated that voltage-dependent inhibition results in an increase in the latency to first channel opening (Carabelli et al. 1996; Patil et al. 1996). This increase is correlated with the presence of kinetic slowing in ensemble currents and is relieved by a strong conditioning depolarization.

The fact that voltage-dependent inhibition can be relieved by strong depolarizations suggests that it may be sensitive to physiologically relevant voltage changes. In support of this idea, inhibition can be partially relieved by short trains of 1-2 ms step depolarizations designed to mimic AP stimulation (Womack and McCleskey 1995; Williams et al. 1997). Furthermore, it has been shown that trains of AP waveforms can relieve significantly inhibition of N-type channels in chick dorsal root ganglion (DRG) neurons (Park and Dunlap 1998), and of P/Q-type channels expressed in HEK 293 cells (Brody et al. 1997). Recently, it has been shown that relief of G protein-mediated inhibition of calcium current contributes to short-term synaptic facilitation in hippocampal autapses (Brody and Yue 2000). Thus, voltage dependent inhibition may represent an activity-dependent form of modulation that fine-tunes the degree of transmitter release based on neuronal activity.

It is also possible that calcium channels open directly from the modulated (reluctant) state. Recent studies have identified neurotransmitter-induced alterations in calcium channel

gating that provide evidence for calcium channel opening from the reluctant state (Lee and Elmslie 2000; Colecraft et al. 2000). These openings occurred without a delay in first latency, and with lower open probability and briefer open times than in the normal gating mode. These reluctant openings are induced by depolarizations within the range of membrane voltage typically reached during an AP (equivalent to 0 to 10 mV in physiological calcium concentration). Thus, modulation-induced changes in channel gating may alter the kinetics of calcium entry in two ways. The increase in first latency of channel opening (due to the slow transition between the reluctant and willing gating modes), and the presence of very brief, direct reluctant openings may both be important determinants for the time course of calcium entry.

The physiologic role of modulation-induced alterations in channel gating kinetics remains unclear. While there are studies, discussed above, that address this issue with respect to single channel events, there are no studies that focus on potential effects during a single AP. Modulated calcium channel gating could alter the timing of peak current, and thus the synaptic delay for transmitter release. Alternatively, if modulated channels gate too slowly or briefly, they may not contribute significantly to AP-evoked current. In this case, modulated channels would be effectively eliminated from contributing to transmitter release. To examine this issue, I have investigated the effects of voltage-dependent inhibition on calcium current evoked by single AP waveforms. Using GTP<sub>Y</sub>S to induce G protein-mediated, voltage-dependent inhibition of calcium current, and AP waveforms as voltage commands, I have recorded N-type calcium current from the somata of chick ciliary ganglion neurons. Analysis of the tail currents resulting from abrupt repolarization at various times during the AP has enabled us to evaluate the time course of calcium channel activation during a single AP. The results demonstrate that the presence of voltage-dependent inhibition does not alter the time course of calcium channel activation during a single AP, suggesting that modulated channels do not contribute significantly to AP-evoked calcium current.

# C. METHODS

#### 1. Cell culture

Ciliary ganglia from White Leghorn chicken embryos at stage 40 (Hamburger and Hamilton 1951) were dissected in oxygenated Tyrode containing (in mM): 134 NaCl, 3 KCl, 3 CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 1 MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 12 glucose and 20 NaH<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub>, pH 7.2. The ganglia were then incubated at 37°C in collagenase (0.5 mg/mL) followed by trypsin (0.08%) in Ca<sup>2+</sup>- and Mg<sup>2+</sup>- free Tyrode for 20 minutes each. The ganglia were mechanically dissociated by trituration through a fire polished Pasteur pipette in minimal essential media (MEM) with 10% heat-inactivated horse serum and the suspension of cells was centrifuged for 5 minutes at 500xg. The cell pellet was resuspended in MEM plus 10% chick embryo extract, plated onto poly-D-lysine coated 35-mm plastic culture dishes and incubated at 37 °C. Cells were used for experiments 1-8 hours after plating.

## 2. Electrophysiology

Calcium currents were recorded with an Axopatch 200B patch-clamp amplifier in the gigaohmseal whole-cell configuration (Hamill et al. 1981). To isolate calcium currents the cells were bathed in a solution containing (in mM): 100 NaCl, 50 TEA-Cl, 10 HEPES, 5 Glucose, 5 CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 2 MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 5 KCl, 5 3,4-diaminopyridine and 500 nM TTX. Pipettes were pulled on a Flaming/Brown Micropipette Puller (Sutter Instruments Co.; Model P-97), coated with SYLGARD (Dow Corning, Midland, MI) and heat-polished. Electrode resistance ranged from 0.5 to 2 M $\Omega$ . Pipettes were filled with an internal solution containing (in mM): 120 CsCl, 10 HEPES, 11 EGTA, 5 TEA-Cl, 1 CaCl<sub>2</sub> and 4 MgCl<sub>2</sub>, with 4 ATP-Mg, 0.3 GTP-Na and 0.1 leupeptin added fresh daily to retard run down of calcium currents. Series resistance was measured by changes in the area and

decay time constant of the capacitive transient associated with a 10 mV hyperpolarizing voltage step and was  $3.9 \pm 1.0 \text{ M}\Omega$  (mean  $\pm$  SD; n = 129). Currents were activated, acquired and leak-subtracted using a standard P/4 protocol by the software package pClamp6 (Axon Instruments, Foster City, CA) running on a Pentium processor-based microcomputer. Currents were filtered using a four-pole Bessel filter at 5 kHz and digitized at 25 kHz. Series resistance was compensated by 80-90% and a 4.3-mV liquid junction potential was corrected before each recording. All cells were studied at room temperature (22-25°C) and, with the exception of the series resistance value reported in this section, all values are expressed as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M.

#### 3. Action potential waveforms

Two different APs were used to construct the model AP waveforms used here. The fast currentclamp mode of the Axopatch 200A (Magistretti et al. 1998), was used to evoke and record APs at room temperature from small neurons (cap. = 6-7 pF), presumed to be choroid neurons from the ciliary ganglion (see Smith and O'Dowd 1994). The perforated patch technique was used with  $K_2SO_4$  and KCl replacing  $Cs_2SO_4$  and CsCl in the internal pipette solution and Tyrode saline as the external solution. One of the choroid APs was used as a voltage command to evoke calcium current. The chick DRG neuron AP was adapted from Park and Dunlap (1998).

# 4. Pharmacological agents

Some experiments using  $GTP_{\gamma}S$  were performed in the presence of nifedipine (RBI; Natick, MA), which was solubilized in DMSO at 1 mM and diluted into bath saline at 1  $\mu$ M (0.1% DMSO final dilution). This effectively isolates N-type calcium current in stage 40 ciliary ganglion neurons (White et al. 1997). There was no significant difference between data obtained in the

presence or absence of nifedipine; thus, the data were pooled. Somatostatin (SOM) and GTP $\gamma$ S were obtained from Sigma (St. Louis, MO). SOM was dissolved in deionized water to make a 10  $\mu$ M stock solution, stored at -20°C, and diluted into bath saline to a final concentration of 100 nM. GTP $\gamma$ S was diluted into internal pipette saline to make 2 mM stock, stored at -80 °C, and used at a final concentration of 200  $\mu$ M.

#### D. RESULTS

1. GTPγS induced voltage-dependent inhibition of N-type calcium current.

Neurotransmitter-mediated modulation occurs via activation of G proteins following receptorligand binding. To activate G proteins directly, 200  $\mu$ M GTP<sub>Y</sub>S was included in the intracellular pipette solution. Upon obtaining the whole-cell configuration, GTP<sub>Y</sub>S caused a rapid inhibition of calcium current that reached a steady state 5-10 minutes after obtaining whole-cell access. Current was evoked every 10 seconds by a 100 ms voltage step from –80 mV to +10 mV. GTP<sub>Y</sub>S inhibited peak calcium current density by 54 ± 2.2% (Figure 22A) and the inhibition was partially voltage-dependent as measured by a double-pulse protocol (Figure 21A). During the first test pulse, the current exhibited slowed activation kinetics. A conditioning step given 10 ms before the second test pulse increased the current magnitude and restored normal activation kinetics. The effect of the conditioning step on relief of inhibition was expressed as the ratio of the magnitude of current evoked by a step depolarization 10 ms after the conditioning step, to the magnitude of current evoked without a preceding conditioning pulse. This ratio was calculated in all cells at the beginning and end of each experiment (Figure 21 B & C). The

A. +100 mV +10 mV -80 mV 100 pA 10 ms C. B. 1.4 1.2 1.2 1.0 1.0 0.8 0.8 Б 2 2 0.6 0.6 0.4 0.4 0.2 0.2 0.0 0.0 -Control GTP<sub>/</sub>S Control GTP<sub>/</sub>S Beginning of Experiment End of Experiment

**Figure 21. Prepulse relief of GTP** $\gamma$ **S-induced calcium current inhibition**. A. The voltage-dependence of inhibition measured using a standard three-pulse protocol. A 30 ms conditioning pulse to +100 mV increased the current magnitude and reversed the slowed activation kinetics caused by GTP $\gamma$ S. B. and C. The degree of voltage-dependent inhibition was expressed as the ratio of current evoked by the second test pulse (after the conditioning pulse to +100 mV) to current evoked by the first test pulse. This was measured at the beginning of each experiment (after maximal GTP $\gamma$ S effect; B), and end of each experiment (after the completion of protocols shown in figures 22-26; C). The facilitation ratio (P2/P1) was significantly greater (p < 0.001) in the presence of GTP $\gamma$ S than in control experiments.

voltage-dependent inhibition induced by GTP<sub>Y</sub>S is apparent by the significant increase in facilitation ratio (1.35  $\pm$  0.05 for GTP<sub>Y</sub>S vs. 0.90  $\pm$  0.02 for control, p < 0.001). A significant increase in facilitation ratio persisted throughout the length of the recording, and was still present at the end of the experiment (1.22  $\pm$  0.04 for GTP<sub>Y</sub>S vs. 0.91  $\pm$  0.03 for control, p < 0.01). Figure 22A shows the current-voltage relationship for calcium currents both in the control condition and with  $GTP_{\gamma}S$  included in the patch pipette. To facilitate comparisons among cells of varying size, current is expressed as current density (pA/pF). There was a robust inhibition of calcium current at potentials at or near the potential that evokes peak calcium current (0 mV), but little to no inhibition at more depolarized potentials (Figure 22B). GTP<sub>Y</sub>S did not affect the potential that evoked peak calcium current or the measured calcium reversal potential. The voltage dependence of calcium channel activation was determined by stepping to various potentials for 5 ms. The tail currents that resulted from the repolarization to -80 mV were measured and normalized to the maximum tail current from each cell (Figure 22C). Each plot was fit by a Boltzmann function. As expected for voltage-dependent inhibition, GTP<sub>Y</sub>S caused a shift in the voltage dependence of the channels to more depolarized potentials and a decrease in the steepness of the curve.

2. Time course of calcium channel activation during a step depolarization.

To investigate the effects of calcium channel inhibition on the time course of channel activation, I used square pulses to +30 mV of varying duration (0.5 - 30 ms) to evoke calcium current. Steps to + 30 mV were used here to facilitate comparison of these data with those obtained by AP waveforms that peaked at +30 mV. Tail currents resulting from the repolarization to –80 mV were measured and used as an estimate of the relative number of calcium channels open after that duration of depolarization. This protocol revealed a difference in calcium channel activation


Figure 22. Voltage-dependence of GTP- $\gamma$ -S-induced calcium current inhibition.

Figure 22. Voltage-dependence of GTPyS-induced calcium current inhibition. GTPyS (200 µM) was included in the patch pipette to induce voltage-dependent inhibition of calcium current. A. Current-voltage relationship from 26 representative cells. To facilitate pooling of data from cells of different sizes, raw current amplitude values were divided by the capacitance of each cell to obtain a current density (pA/pF). GTP<sub>Y</sub>S produced a voltage-dependent inhibition of calcium current; inhibition was robust at moderate potentials but was minimal at more depolarized potentials. There was no effect on the voltage that evoked peak calcium current or on the apparent reversal potential. B. The voltage-dependence of inhibition is demonstrated by plotting mean percent inhibition of current density as a function of membrane voltage. C. The voltage-dependence of steady-state activation was obtained by plotting normalized tail current amplitude against the step potential used to activate current. Calcium current was evoked by 5 ms steps to -50 through +70 mV in 10 mV increments, and the tail current resulting from repolarization to -80 mV was measured and normalized to the maximum current evoked from that cell. Solid lines represent Boltzmann fits to the data. GTP<sub>Y</sub>S shifted the activation curve to more depolarized potentials (V  $_{\frac{1}{2}}$  = -2 mV for controls versus 11 mV for GTP<sub>Y</sub>S) and decreased the steepness (dx = 8.6 for controls versus 17.1 for  $GTP\gamma S$ ) of the activation curve.

between control and GTP $\gamma$ S modulated conditions (Figure 23). Control calcium current activated rapidly with depolarization and reached peak activation after approximately 2-3 ms of depolarization. In contrast, modulated current activated more slowly, requiring at least 15 ms of depolarization to be activated maximally. The percent activation of calcium current differed between control and GTP $\gamma$ S conditions at each time point tested from 1 to 10 ms of depolarization (Figure 23). Thus, GTP $\gamma$ S slowed significantly the time course of calcium channel activation.

3. Time course of calcium channel activation during an action potential.

To investigate calcium channel activation during an AP, I used a series of modified AP waveforms as voltage commands to evoke calcium current (see Pattillo et al. 1999). The AP was recorded from a chick ciliary ganglion neuron (see methods), scaled to a peak of +30 mV and a resting potential of -60 mV, and was 2.2 ms in duration at  $\frac{1}{2}$  amplitude. The rising phase was modeled by a series of ramps that faithfully followed the actual AP waveform, and was followed by a brief plateau phase. The AP falling phase was simplified to a single ramp to allow for consistent alterations. The AP waveform was repolarized abruptly to -80 mV at various time points during the repolarizing phase (Figure 24A). I measured the tail current resulting from this step to -80 mV and used this measurement as an estimate of the relative number of calcium channels open at any given point of the AP (Figure 24). To correct for rundown during the course of the experiment, each tail current evoked by a modified AP was compared to a control recording taken within 30 seconds of the experimental recording. Additionally, the order in which the modified AP waveforms were applied was varied among experiments. These voltage commands were given either under normal whole-cell conditions, or with GTP<sub>Y</sub>S included in the patch pipette to induce voltage-dependent inhibition of calcium current. Figure 25A shows the



Figure 23. GTP $\gamma$ S prolongs the time course of calcium channel activation. To estimate the time course of calcium channel activation, calcium currents were evoked by step depolarizations to +30 mV. The tail current resulting from an abrupt repolarization to -80 mV was measured and normalized to the maximum tail current evoked in each cell. A. Representative traces from a control cell and a cell dialyzed with GTP $\gamma$ S, evoked by steps of 1, 4, and 9 ms duration. B. Plot of normalized tail current amplitude as a function of the duration of the step depolarization used to evoke current. Maximum channel activation occurred with ~2 ms of depolarization in control cells (filled circles) but required approximately 30 ms of depolarization in the presence of GTP $\gamma$ S (open circles).



**Figure 24. Waveforms used to measure calcium channel activation during an action potential.** Modified AP waveforms (top) and a family of tail currents (bottom; thin lines) evoked by abrupt repolarization of the AP waveform at various times during the AP repolarization. The amplitude of the tail currents (normalized to the amplitude of an AP-evoked control calcium current; thick line) were used to estimate the relative number of calcium channels that were open at various points in the repolarization.

summary data obtained using this protocol. Each tail current ratio (experimental tail current / control current) was normalized to the maximum ratio recorded from each cell (defined as 100%). The ratios were then plotted as a function of percent AP repolarization. Plotting the data in this manner allows one to determine the time course of calcium current activation during the falling phase of an AP. GTP<sub>Y</sub>S did not alter the time course of channel activation during the AP, as peak activation occurred at the same point in the AP in both control and inhibited conditions. Furthermore, there were no significant differences between control and GTP<sub>Y</sub>S in the percent activation at any time during the repolarization. Since the proportion of current that displays kinetic slowing has been shown dependent on the amplitude of the test potential (Golard and Siegelbaum 1993), calcium current activation was also studied during AP waveforms that peaked at +10 mV. As with the AP waveforms to +30 mV, there were no significant differences in percent activation between control and GTP<sub>Y</sub>S-modulated currents (Figure 25B).

4. Increasing action potential duration fails to reveal a change in activation time course.

To test the hypothesis that the choroid AP used above did not provide sufficient stimulus to convert reluctant channels to a willing gating mode, I tested the effects of an AP of longer duration. A chick DRG AP adapted from Park and Dunlap (1998; –80 mV resting potential, +24 mV peak amplitude and 6 ms duration at ½ amplitude) was used to create a series of modified AP waveforms as described above (Figure 26A). Again, I measured the tail currents that resulted from abrupt repolarization to –80 mV at various times during the repolarizing phase of the AP, and used this measure to estimate the proportion of calcium channels open at that time. I hypothesized that this AP waveform would provide sufficient depolarization to recruit kinetically slowed channels, and thus slow the time course of whole-cell current activation when channels



Figure 25. Effect of GTP $\gamma$ S on calcium channel activation during a choroid action potential. Summary of data obtained with the modified AP waveforms under control conditions and with GTP $\gamma$ S included in the patch pipette. Each tail current was expressed as a ratio to current evoked by the unmodified AP waveform and normalized to the maximum ratio recorded in each cell. A. Data obtained from the action potential waveforms that peak at +30 mV. B. Data obtained from AP waveforms scaled to peak at +10 mV. With both sets of waveforms, maximal calcium channel activation occurred at the same point of the AP repolarization in both control (filled circles) and GTP $\gamma$ S (open circles) conditions. Furthermore, there were no significant differences in the percent channel activation between control and GTP $\gamma$ S at any point during the repolarization phase.



**Figure 26.** Increasing action potential duration fails to reveal the recruitment of slowed channels. To test the hypothesis that an action potential of longer duration might provide sufficient depolarization to recruit kinetically slowed calcium channels, a chick DRG action potential from Park and Dunlap (1998) adapted and used as a voltageclamp command to evoke calcium current. This action potential was 6 ms in duration at half-amplitude with a –80 mV resting potential and +24 mV peak amplitude. A. The modified action potential waveforms, and a representative family of currents. The tail currents evoked by abrupt repolarization to –80 mV were measured, each current expressed as a ratio to current evoked by an unmodified AP waveform and normalized to the maximum ratio obtained from each cell. B. The graph plots the normalized ratios as a function of the percent of AP repolarization that had occurred before the step to –80 mV. In control (filled circles) and GTPγS (open circles) recordings, maximum channel activation occurred at the same point in the repolarization phase in both recording conditions, and there were no significant differences between the percent channel activation at any point during the repolarization phase. were modulated. However, as with the choroid AP waveforms,  $GTP_{\gamma}S$  did not change the time course of channel activation during this long AP (Figure 26B).

5. Relationship between kinetic slowing and voltage-dependence of inhibition.

Many groups have reported the presence of slowed activation kinetics together with voltagedependent calcium channel inhibition (reviewed by Jones and Elmslie 1997). Although it is not necessarily apparent in all cases of voltage dependent inhibition, kinetic slowing is thought to be a marker of voltage dependent inhibition. Thus, I sought to look for a correlation between kinetic slowing and the degree of voltage dependent inhibition to determine the extent to which these two phenomena are coincident. Data for this experiment were obtained from 47 cells to which 100 nM somatostatin (SOM) was applied to produce voltage dependent inhibition. In these cells, SOM has been shown to inhibit preferentially N-type calcium channels in a voltage dependent manner, exhibiting kinetic slowing when measured using traditional wholecell recording techniques (Meriney et al. 1994; White et al. 1997). Measures of kinetic slowing and of prepulse relief of inhibition were taken from each cell. Kinetic slowing was quantified as follows. Calcium current was evoked by a 100 ms step depolarization to +10 mV in the presence and absence of 100 nM somatostatin. The percent SOM-induced inhibition was measured at the time of peak control calcium current and after 95 ms of depolarization. Kinetic slowing was defined as the ratio of percent inhibition at the peak to the percent inhibition late in the depolarization (Figure 27A). The voltage dependence of inhibition was determined with a standard double-pulse protocol (see Figure 21A). A 30 ms depolarizing prepulse to +100 mV was applied 10 ms before a second test pulse. This prepulse relieved partially the SOMinduced inhibition, providing a robust measure of the voltage-dependence of inhibition. There was a significant correlation (R = 0.51, p < 0.0003) between kinetic slowing and the voltage dependence of inhibition (Figure 27C).



Figure 27. Relationship between kinetic slowing and the votlage dependence of inhibition.

### Figure 27. Relationship between kinetic slowing and the voltage dependence of

**inhibition.** 100 nM somatostatin was applied to produce voltage-dependent inhibition of calcium current. A. Kinetic slowing was defined as the ratio of inhibition of peak calcium current to percent inhibition of current after 95 ms of depolarization. In this example: peak inhibition = 53.9%; inhibition at 95 ms = 18.6%; kinetic slowing ratio = 2.8. Data from Figure 4A. B. To measure relief of inhibition by a burst of APs, calcium current was evoked by a train of 8 choroid AP waveforms delivered at 100 Hz. Application of 100 nM somatostatin inhibited calcium current and relief of inhibition level and is sloped to reflect the degree of inactivation recorded in the control currents. C. Correlation of kinetic slowing of the modulated current with the voltage-dependence of inhibition as measured by a standard conditioning pulse (30 ms to +100 mV). D. Kinetic slowing also correlated with the activity-dependent relief of inhibition produced by the choroid AP train.

I also investigated the relationship between kinetic slowing and relief of inhibition produced by an AP train. Kinetic slowing was quantified as described above, but now voltage dependence was defined as the inhibition relieved by a train of 8 choroid AP waveforms delivered at 100 Hz (Figure 27B). The percent inhibition of current evoked by the 8<sup>th</sup> AP in the train was compared to the percent inhibition of current evoked by the 1<sup>st</sup> AP in the train to produce a measure of inhibition relief, thus an indication of the voltage dependence of inhibition. Again, there was a significant correlation (R = 0.63, p<0.0001) between kinetic slowing and the degree of inhibition relief produced by the AP train (Figure 27D). Thus, kinetic slowing reliably predicted the extent of activity-dependent relief induced by this AP train.

6. Time course of action potential-evoked calcium current

To examine the effect of SOM-induced inhibition on the activation time course of AP-evoked currents, I compared control and SOM-modulated calcium currents evoked by the first and the eighth APs in a 100 Hz train. To facilitate a comparison of the activation of these currents, all traces were normalized to the maximum current evoked from each cell. Thus, control and modulated currents were scaled to be of identical amplitude. Data were pooled from 18 cells in which the kinetic slowing ratio was 1.53 or greater and expressed as the mean normalized current  $\pm$  S.E.M. (Figure 28A). There was no difference in the time course of current activation between control and modulated currents. Examination of the calcium current evoked from the cell displaying the greatest degree of kinetic slowing (kinetic slowing ratio = 2.93; Figure 28B), also showed that the time course of current activation was identical for control and modulated currents when the currents were normalized to the same peak amplitude (Figure 28C).



AP-evoked calcium currents (normalized)



**Figure 28. Time course of action potential-evoked calcium currents.** Calcium current was evoked by choroid action potential waveforms in the absence and presence of somatostatin. To compare the time course of current activation, somatostatin-modulated current was scaled to the same amplitude as control current. A. Pooled data from 16 cells that exhibited significantly slowed activation kinetics in the presence of somatostatin (kinetic slowing ratio  $\geq$  1.53). Each current trace was normalized to the maximum current evoked from the cell. The normalized values were averaged and displayed (mean  $\pm$  S.E.M.) for control (solid trace) and somatostatin modulated (dashed trace) currents. B. Raw current traces from the cell with the greatest degree of slowed activation kinetics (kinetic slowing ratio = 2.93). C. Data from B with the somatostatin-modulated current trace scaled to the same amplitude as the control current trace. There was no apparent difference in the time course of AP-evoked calcium current in the presence of somatostatin.

#### E. DISCUSSION

Calcium current inhibition is a well-documented mechanism underlying presynaptic inhibition (Wu and Saggau 1997). Thus, the voltage dependence of inhibition may provide a mechanism whereby transmitter release is modulated based on the level of neuronal activity. Our investigation has focused on the effects of G protein-mediated, voltage-dependent inhibition on AP-evoked calcium current. Using traditional whole-cell voltage clamp methods, I have used GTP $\gamma$ S to induce voltage dependent inhibition of N-type calcium current in chick ciliary ganglion neurons. The inhibition displayed the characteristics common to voltage dependent inhibition: altered voltage dependence of steady-state activation, relief by a conditioning prepulse and kinetic slowing.

To address the physiologic relevance of calcium current inhibition, I have looked for functional consequences of G protein-mediated modulation that occur in a voltage-dependent manner in response to single AP stimulation. These are hypothesized to occur if significant numbers of modulated channels either open directly from the reluctant state (very brief opening), or convert to the willing gating mode (delayed opening) during a single AP depolarization. A significant current contribution from either of these types of openings would be expected to alter the time course of calcium entry during an AP and thus affect synaptic delay and/or the magnitude of transmitter released (Sabatini and Regehr 1996). The absence of a significant contribution argues that voltage-dependent modulation is relevant only during trains of APs, as has been suggested previously (Brody et al. 1997; Park and Dunlap 1998; Brody and Yue 2000).

Using APs of different duration and amplitudes, I did not find any evidence that voltagedependent modulation altered the time course for calcium current entry during a single AP. Taken together, these results suggest that modulated N-type channels do not contribute significantly to calcium current evoked by a single AP in chick ciliary ganglion neurons. The

absence of measurable effects could be due to several issues. Studies that have focused on kinetic slowing, both at the whole-cell and single channel levels, have evoked calcium current using sustained step depolarizations (Bean 1989; Grassi and Lux 1989; Patil et al. 1996). This protocol reveals a robust change in activation kinetics associated with voltage-dependent inhibition of calcium current. However, comparably less is known about how channels behave when stimulated with APs. A ramp depolarization (as occurs during the AP rising phase) and a step depolarization may produce a different time course of channel activation. Additionally, an AP may not depolarize a cell to the same degree as a step depolarization of the same duration. In our recordings of modulated calcium current, there is evidence that modulated channels are partially recruited with a 2 or 6 ms step depolarization, but not with an AP of 2 or 6 ms duration at half-amplitude. However, the AP is not an equivalent stimulus, producing much less depolarization than a step pulse of similar duration. Given the dramatic increase in latency to first channel opening (10-20 fold) reported for modulated N-type calcium channels (Carabelli et al. 1996), modulated channels may not be recruited to convert to a willing gating mode by a single AP, even of relatively long duration.

Another issue to consider when interpreting these data is that if direct channel openings from the reluctant mode occur, they may in fact contribute a very small percentage of the total AP-evoked current. Single channel evidence of reluctant channel openings has shown them to be infrequent and to have a very brief mean open time (Colecraft et al. 2000). Thus, direct reluctant openings, if they occur, may contribute a very small amount of current that is not detectable in our whole-cell recordings.

Our results suggest that activated G proteins may result in the modulation of a proportion of the calcium channels such that during an AP, they are effectively closed and prevented from contributing to calcium influx. This could have both temporal and spatial consequences on transmitter release. Given the non-linear relationship between calcium influx and transmitter release (see Augustine and Charlton 1986), even small increases in calcium

influx caused by AP train-induced relief of inhibition could produce significant increases in the magnitude of transmitter released. In a temporal sense, relief of voltage-dependent inhibition has been shown to occur with a train or burst of APs (Brody et al. 1997; Park and Dunlap 1998), and this may contribute to short-term synaptic facilitation (Brody and Yue 2000). Activation of G proteins has also been shown to enhance paired-pulse synaptic facilitation (Dunwiddie and Hass 1985; Dittman and Regehr 1997). If modulated calcium channels are effectively not contributing to single AP-evoked release, but can be recruited with bursts of APs, this suggests that release sites positioned near modulated channels may become functional only near the end of a burst of APs. Thus, G protein modulation of calcium current could influence not only the degree of transmitter released with a single AP, but may also influence when transmitter release is facilitated during a burst of activity.

The spatial arrangement of modulated channels could also have profound effects on transmitter release. Models of calcium current inhibition and transmitter release have suggested that both the degree of inhibition and facilitation of release are greatly influenced by the location and distribution of modulated and unmodulated channels (Bertram and Behan 1999). For example, if modulated channels reside near release sites there would be increased facilitation of release during bursts of APs. This could be particularly relevant in nerve terminals if the calcium channels coupled to release sites (through interaction with syntaxin) are most susceptible to regulation by G proteins (see Stanley and Mirotznik 1997).

## V. SUMMARY AND GENERAL CONCLUSIONS

# A. CYTOPLASMIC DIALYSIS ALTERS THE VOLTAGE DEPENDENCE OF SOMATOSTATIN-MEDIATED CALCIUM CURRENT INHIBITION

1. Summary

Voltage-dependent inhibition of calcium current is an important mechanism underlying regulation of neuronal activity. In ciliary ganglion neurons, somatostatin causes G proteinmediated, voltage-dependent inhibition of N-type calcium current. The characteristics of inhibition are altered by cytoplasmic dialysis that occurs during whole-cell patch clamp recordings (Meriney et al. 1994), suggesting that the voltage dependence of somatostatinmediated inhibition might be influenced by an intracellular component. I studied somatostatinmediated inhibition using whole-cell and perforated patch recording techniques and found that the loss of cytoplasmic components during whole-cell recordings increased the sensitivity of calcium current inhibition increases with increasing concentration of activated G proteins, the increased action potential train-induced relief of inhibition seen in whole-cell recordings led me to hypothesize that there was a greater effective concentration of activated G proteins in whole-cell as compared to perforated patch recordings. The results of the experiments presented in Chapter 2 are consistent with this hypothesis. The concentration – response relationship for

somatostatin-mediated inhibition of calcium current showed a trend for lower  $IC_{50}$  in whole-cell than in perforated patch recordings. The time course of reinhibition of calcium current following a prepulse (which is also concentration dependent) was faster in whole-cell than in perforated patch recordings. Additionally, whole-cell recordings had increased voltage-dependence of inhibition relief. Taken together, these results support the hypothesis that there is a greater effective concentration of G protein in whole-cell recordings of somatostatin-mediated calcium current inhibition.

The measurement of the voltage dependence of calcium current inhibition depended on the stimulus used to evoke calcium current and the stimulus used to produce inhibition relief. This is clearly illustrated in comparisons of the measurement of inhibition relief using the standard prepulse protocol versus the choroid action potential train protocol. Using the choroid action potential train as a voltage-clamp command, relief of inhibition was produced by an 8 action potential train followed by a prepulse to +70 mV, and percent relief of inhibition was measured during an action potential which followed the prepulse. Data collected with this protocol show that the total voltage dependence of somatostatin-mediated inhibition was similar for whole-cell and for perforated patch recordings. With the standard prepulse protocol, relief of inhibition was produced by a step to +100 mV and currents were evoked by step depolarization to +10 mV. Using this protocol, prepulse-induced relief of inhibition was significantly lower in whole-cell recordings than in perforated patch recordings, suggesting that the total voltage dependence of somatostatin-mediated inhibition was reduced by cytoplasmic dialysis. This difference may be explained by the time course of G-By rebinding following the prepulse. The prepulse is followed by a 5 ms interval at -80 mV, during which rebinding of G proteins would be favored. Since the time course of G protein rebinding following a prepulse is faster in whole-cell than in perforated patch recordings, there may be greater reinhibition during this 5 ms interval in whole-cell recordings, leading to an artificially low measurement of prepulse-induced relief of inhibition. In contrast, the prepulse following the choroid action potential train is followed by an

interval at -60 mV. This 20 mV difference in holding potential may alter appreciably the extent of G protein rebinding. If there is no difference in the rate of G protein rebinding at -60 mV between whole-cell and perforated patch recordings, this could explain why measures of total voltage dependence show no difference between whole-cell and perforated patch recordings using the choroid AP train, but greater voltage dependence in perforated patch than in wholecell recordings using the standard prepulse protocol.

In considering relief of inhibition during the choroid action potential train, there are three parameters of G protein / calcium channel interactions relevant to relief of inhibition. First, the voltage dependence of inhibition relief is greater in whole-cell than in perforated patch recordings, favoring increased relief of inhibition during the train. The second parameter is the time course of G protein rebinding following relief of inhibition. Data from prepulse experiments in which the interval was varied show that the rate of reinhibition following a prepulse is faster in whole-cell than in perforated patch recordings, however, the holding potential was -80 mV in these experiments. As discussed above, a holding potential of -60 mV appears to reduce the difference in the time course of rebinding between whole-cell and perforated patch. This could be tested by altering the action potential train to have a holding potential of -80 mV and measuring relief of inhibition. In this case, the faster rebinding rate at -80 mV measured in whole-cell recordings may act to decrease the accumulation of inhibition relief during the train and minimize the difference in inhibition relief between whole-cell and perforated patch recordings. Nonetheless, regardless of the specific time constant governing G protein rebinding to the calcium channel, action potential train-induced relief of inhibition is greater in whole-cell recordings using the voltage protocol presented here. Thus, the voltage-dependence of inhibition relief must outweigh G protein rebinding during the train. There is a third factor to consider, the facilitation rate, which is the time course of G protein unbinding from the calcium channel during depolarization. This could be measured by using a 3-step prepulse protocol in which the duration of the prepulse was varied among experiments. Because of the increased

relief of inhibition produced by action potential trains in whole-cell recordings, and the data suggesting an increased effectiveness of G proteins in whole-cell recordings, one would expect the facilitation rate of G protein unbinding to be faster in whole-cell than in perforated patch recordings. Unfortunately, this experiment could not be preformed due to an unexpected complication in data collection (see Appendix 1). It should be a priority once this problem is overcome since it can aid significantly in the interpretation of the data.

There are a number of proteins and second messenger signaling cascades that can potentially modify the voltage dependence of G protein-mediated calcium current inhibition. It is not clear which mechanism(s) are responsible for the differences in the voltage dependence of calcium current inhibition between whole-cell and perforated patch recordings that are presented here. A particularly intriguing candidate is PIP<sub>2</sub>, which has been shown to stabilize interactions between the calcium channel and G-βγ. The molecular mechanism by which this occurs has not yet been determined, but it is hypothesized that PIP<sub>2</sub> stabilizes a binding site for G- $\beta\gamma$  by direct binding to the C-terminus of the calcium channel  $\alpha_1$  subunit (Rousset et al. 2004). Cytosolic calcium is an important co-factor in the actions of PIP<sub>2</sub> and the ability of PIP<sub>2</sub> to enhance voltage-dependent modulation is sensitive to calcium buffering. Because calcium buffering differs between whole-cell and perforated patch recording conditions, resting calcium concentration is expected to differ as well. Thus, PIP<sub>2</sub> is a viable candidate for influencing voltage-dependent inhibition in the ciliary ganglion preparation. The role of PIP<sub>2</sub> in voltagedependent inhibition can be tested by injection of anti-PIP<sub>2</sub> antibodies into the neuron under study, or by treating the neurons with a phophoinositide-kinase inhibitor. It would be interesting to use these manipulations in ciliary ganglion neurons, and measure the ability of changes in calcium buffering or anti-PIP<sub>2</sub> treatments to inhibit voltage-dependent inhibition in whole-cell recordings of calcium current.

2. Implications of voltage dependent inhibition for ciliary ganglion function.

It has been shown previously that somatostatin inhibits release of ACh from choroid nerve terminals and from ciliary ganglion neuronal somata. Somatostatin is released preferentially during periods of high neuronal activity, and is hypothesized to provide negative feedback on subsequent ACh release (Gray et al. 1989, 1990). Choroid neurons fire action potentials of relatively long duration (2.2 ms at half-amplitude), thus they can relieve a significant portion of somatostatin-mediated calcium current inhibition. This may ensure reliable transmission of ciliary ganglion signaling during high frequency activity. Choroid neurons innervate smooth muscle and tend to fire action potentials in high frequency bursts to mediate contraction of the choroid tissue and the dilation of blood vessels (Fitzgerald et al., 1990). Thus, it is likely that somatostatin-mediated inhibition of ACh release is suppressed during action potential trains. Additionally, the degree of voltage dependence of somatostatin-mediated inhibition may be regulated. This may occur acutely, as seen with whole-cell recordings, by modulation of an intracellular signaling pathway. Alternatively, it may be regulated by differential expression of the modifying factor in various cellular compartments. For example, if PIP<sub>2</sub> interacts with calcium channels in ciliary ganglion neurons, it may promote voltage-dependent inhibition upon activation of G protein-coupled receptors. PIP<sub>2</sub> is enriched in specific membrane compartments (termed lipid rafts). Thus calcium channels that are colocalized with PIP<sub>2</sub> in these areas of the membrane would be more susceptible to G protein-mediated inhibition.

## **B. THE SHAPE OF ACTION POTENTIAL WAVEFORMS AFFECT CALCIUM CURRENT**

#### 1. Action potential broadening

The magnitude and time course of calcium entry are critical determinants of transmitter release. As such, changes in action potential waveform shape will influence transmitter release indirectly through modulation of calcium influx. For example, at hippocampal mossy fiber boutons, a brief calcium transient triggers fast, synchronized glutamate release (Jonas et al. 1993). However, a longer duration calcium increase is necessary for peptide release (Williams & Johnston, 1996). The data presented in Chapter 3 demonstrate that the specific effects of action potential broadening on the magnitude of calcium influx depend both on the duration of the action potential and the time during action potential repolarization that broadening begins. Thus, the effect of inactivation or blockade of potassium channels may vary depending on the shape of the action potential for the cell under study, as well as the portion of the repolarization phase during which a modulated potassium channel contributes. Blockade of calcium-activated potassium channels, for example, may broaden action potentials late in the repolarization phase. This is likely to have a limited effect on calcium current amplitude relative to blockade of voltage-gated potassium channels, which contribute to action potential repolarization beginning at the peak of the action potential. Action potentials also undergo frequency-dependent broadening. When a neuron fires a train of action potentials, action potential waveforms late in the train tend to be of longer duration than those early in the train, largely due to inactivation of potassium channels. The extent of action potential broadening increases with increasing firing frequency (Park & Dunlap, 1998). Thus, the amplitude of calcium current influx may increase during an action potential train by two mechanisms. Specifically, a longer duration action potential may activate more calcium channels, leading to increased calcium current amplitude,

and will also be more effective at relieving G protein-mediated calcium current inhibition, also resulting in greater calcium influx.

2. G protein effects on action potential waveform.

The shape of action potential waveforms can also be altered by G protein-mediated pathways. The G protein-activated inwardly rectifying potassium channels (GIRKs) are a family of potassium channels activated by G proteins, which act to decrease the excitability of neuronal cells. Upon activation of G protein-coupled receptors, GIRK channels are activated by direct binding of G-βγ to the channel (Schreibmayer et al.1996). Thus, G-βγ can act through two mechanisms, inhibition of calcium current and activation of GIRK channels to inhibit neuronal activity. Other types of potassium channels can also be influenced by G protein activity. Somatostatin activates two types of potassium currents in hippocampal CA1 pyramidal cells by G protein-dependent mechanisms (Schweitzer et al. 1998). M current, a voltage-dependent, non-inactivating potassium current, is activated by somatostatin (Watson & Pittman, 1988) and develops upon neuronal depolarization (Schweitzer et al. 1998). Thus, it contributes to action potential repolarization, decreasing neuronal activity. Additionally, somatostatin activates a voltage-insensitive potassium leak current that is active at rest and results in hyperpolarization of the resting membrane potential, thus decreasing neuronal excitability.

Tetrodotoxin (TTX)-sensitive sodium channels are also targets of modulation by G protein-activated pathways. In rat dorsal root ganglion neurons, TTX-sensitive sodium channels are inhibited by ATP, which leads to a reduction in neuronal excitability (Choi et al. 2003). Also, the TTX-sensitive Na<sub>v</sub>1.7 channels expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes are inhibited by two pathways, activation of protein kinase A and protein kinase C (Vijayaragavan, 2004). Both pathways converge on sodium channels to inhibit the amplitude of sodium influx, thereby reducing action potential amplitude.

Hence, the inhibitory actions of G proteins are not limited to effects on calcium channels. They may also act on sodium and potassium channels to inhibit transmitter release indirectly via changes in action potential waveform.

# C. G PROTEIN MODULATED CALCIUM CHANNELS DO NOT CONTRIBUTE TO ACTION POTENTIAL-EVOKED CALCIUM CURRENT

Based on the observation that G protein modulated calcium current has slowed activation kinetics, I hypothesized that the kinetics of action potential-evoked calcium current would be similarly altered by G protein activation. On the contrary, investigation of the time course of calcium current activation during an action potential showed no difference between control and G protein-modulated conditions. These rather non-intuitive results suggest that modulated calcium channels do not contribute to calcium current evoked by a single action potential. Thus, G protein-bound calcium channels would be effectively eliminated from contributing to action potential-evoked calcium current. This could have significant implications with regards to transmitter release regulation. The specific effects of G protein modulation on transmitter release will vary depending on the stoichiometry between open calcium channels and the sensor for transmitter release. If the active zone if flooded with calcium after each action potential stimulus and vesicle fusion is triggered by the combined action of calcium from multiple channel openings, G protein modulation would decrease the overall magnitude of the calcium influx. Under these circumstances G protein modulation would be expected to reduce transmitter release according to nonlinear relationship between calcium and transmitter release (Dodge & Rahamimoff, 1967). On the other hand, if transmitter release is triggered by calcium influx through a single calcium channel, G protein modulation may result in the elimination of

entire release sites and a linear reduction in transmitter release. This is potentially a powerful regulatory mechanism that could significantly vary the number of active transmitter release sites.

#### D. STIMULUS EFFECTS ON CALCIUM CURRENT

The experiments investigating voltage-dependent calcium current inhibition demonstrate that the type of stimulus used to evoke calcium current can influence the data, and must be taken into consideration when interpreting the results of an experiment. For example,  $GTP-\gamma-S$ modulation of calcium current significantly slows the time course of current activation by a step depolarization to +10 mV, but not the time course of current activation by an action potential. Although these two results seem to be contradictory, they raise an interesting question of whether the rising phase of the action potential or the prolonged plateau of the step depolarization causes the difference in activation. One method to address this question is to use a protocol developed by Borst & Sackmann (1998) to investigate the proportion of calcium channels activated by an action potential. They used an action potential waveform with an extended plateau phase to evoked calcium current and compared this current to that evoked by a control action potential waveform. This allowed them to determine what proportion of channels that could be activated with a sustained stimulus was activated by the naturally occurring action potential. An adaptation of this protocol would be useful in determine the effect of G protein modulation on calcium current activation. This protocol would be applied to a choroid action potential waveform which would then be used to evoke calcium current in the presence and absence of GTP- $\gamma$ -S to activate G proteins. If the time course of calcium current activation showed G protein-induced slowing, as with the step depolarization-evoked calcium

current, it would suggest that the plateau phase is critical in determining calcium channel activation. However, if the time course of calcium current activation showed no difference in the presence and absence of activated G proteins, it would suggest that the rising phase of the action potential is the critical determinant in calcium channel activation. The idea that the rising phase of an action potential waveform activates calcium channels differently than a step depolarization is suggested by data collected with the chick DRG action potential waveform. This action potential had 6 ms duration at half-amplitude, thus providing significant depolarization to the cell. Still, modulated calcium current evoked by this action potential waveform activates of activation compared to control calcium current.

### E. COMPLEXITY OF CALCIUM CHANNEL REGULATION

The regulation of voltage-gated calcium channels is an amazingly complex process. The precise control of calcium influx into neurons is vital to proper functioning of the synapse and of the nervous system as a whole. Inhibition of calcium current by G proteins is an important mechanism by which calcium channels are modulated, and even this one pathway has tremendous complexity. Calcium current inhibition can be voltage-dependent, thus susceptible to relief by neuronal activity. The degree of inhibition relief depends on large number of protein / protein interactions and second messenger signaling cascades. Furthermore, the amount of inhibition that is relieved will depend on the duration of the action potential waveform stimulating the cell, and the frequency of action potential stimulation. The degree of voltage-dependent inhibition in a cell will also depend on which calcium channel subtypes are expressed, as various calcium channels are differentially susceptible to G protein-mediated modulation, and to

activity-dependent relief of inhibition. Also, the degree of kinetic slowing and prepulse-induced relief of inhibition depend on which specific G protein  $\beta$  and  $\gamma$  subunits are expressed. Additionally, the shape, duration, and repolarization of the action potential waveform that evokes calcium current in a cell will contribute to determining the time course and amplitude of calcium influx. The waveform in turn will be shaped by the presence and G protein modulation of a number of ion channels.

While we can continue to discover the general principles of calcium channel function and regulation, the precise control of calcium influx through any single channel will be tightly regulated by the immediate environment. Overall, calcium channels are regulated spatially by the specific proteins expressed and interactions among the channel and various proteins, and regulated temporally by the specific signaling pathways that are active at the time of channel activation.

APPENDIX

# EFFECT OF PRESSURE ON CALCIUM CURRENTS RECORDED IN CHICK CILIARY GANGLION NEURONS

# A. INTRODUCTION

The purpose of this appendix is to report an unusual occurrence during data collection and the steps taken to prevent / solve this problem. Many experiments required extracellular application of drugs, which were applied locally to individual ciliary ganglion neurons in culture via glass pipette ~30-40 uM in diameter attached to a force transducer. Approximately 1 – 2 mmHg pressure was applied to the pipette to induce solution flow from the pipette into the bath solution. In some recordings, application of solution to the cell, even in the absence of a pharmacological agent (i.e. control calcium bath solution), caused a reduction in calcium current amplitude and altered the kinetics of the current such that it appeared to have enhanced inactivation during a voltage step to +10 mV (see Figure 29A). This effect was observed in both whole-cell and perforated patch recordings. There was significant cell-to-cell variability in the magnitude of the effect. In only about 10-15% of cells was the effect reversible upon removal of the drug pipette, and in these cells a second application of solution caused the same effect on

current amplitude and kinetics as the first application. In cells where a small effect was seen initially, increasing the applied pressure would result in a more robust effect, therefore it was impossible to separate the effect of pressure and of a pharmacological agent included in the drug pipette.

#### **B. CHARACTERISTICS**

The effect of pressure on calcium current was clearly in contrast to the effects of somatostatin. In addition to the different effect on calcium current kinetics cause by pressure in comparison to somatostatin, the pressure effect had no discernable voltage dependence (Figure 29B). As opposed to the effects of somatostatin, a prepulse to +100 mV had no effect on the magnitude or kinetics of calcium current. To rule out the presence of a pressure-activated chloride conductance, the experiment was carried out with 1 mM SITS or 1 mM DIDS (chloride conductance blockers) in the bath solution. These blockers are effective against pressureactivated and calcium-dependent chloride currents. The inclusion of either SITS or DIDS did not prevent the pressure effect on calcium current. To determine if a secondary outward current was being activated, I included 200 µM cadmium in the bath solution to block calcium channels, repeated the voltage protocol used to evoke calcium current and applied bath solution to the cell via drug pipette. Application of bath solution did not induce any outward current, suggesting that the pressure effect was a direct effect on calcium current as opposed to activation of an additional conductance. While the pressure effect required current flow through calcium channels, it did not require specifically calcium ions, because substitution of 5mM barium for calcium in the bath solution did not prevent changes in current amplitude or kinetics upon drug pipette application of bath solution.



**Figure 29. Effect of pressure on calcium current.** Representative examples of pressure effect on calcium current magnitude and kinetics. Numbers to the left of the current traces indicate time after beginning of a continuous application of control bath solution to the cell under study, pressure applied via drug pipette. A. Calcium current was evoked by step depolarization from -80 mV to +10 mV. B. Calcium current evoked by standard prepulse protocol. The 30-ms step to +100 mV had no influence on the pressure effect on calcium current.

## C. TROUBLESHOOTING

Since I was unable to identify a specific current or mechanism underlying the apparent effect of pressure on calcium current, I attempted to eliminate the effect by altering various aspects of culture and experimental preparation. The following is a list of variables tested in an attempt to eliminate this anomalous effect.

- Enzymatic dissociation of ganglion sheath. I tried several enzyme protocols to treat ciliary ganglion prior to mechanical dissociation with two goals. On the one hand, I used a gentler enzyme treatment to prevent enzymatic damage to calcium channels. In the other direction, I used a stronger enzyme treatment to reduce the amount of mechanical dissociation needed to liberate neurons from the ganglion. The following is an example of enzyme protocols used (in addition to those presented in the preceded chapters)
  - Collagenase (type II) 15-30 minutes.
  - Trypsin (0.5 mg/mL)
  - Variations on the enzyme cocktail; different combinations of one to three of the four enzymes used.
- Culture dish substrates: I used various substrates on the 35 mM plastic culture dishes into which cells were plated.
  - o Poly-D-lysine
  - Poly-L-lysine
  - o Laminin
- I also plated cells onto glass coverslips with the various substrates.
- I used three sources of glass with which to make recording electrodes and drug pipettes.
  The type of glass and the company which supplied it was different. Also, I tried a different method of cleaning glass prior to making electrodes. Usually, the outside of the glass was

cleaned with 70% ethanol. In addition, I tried acid washing the glass and baking it overnight before making electrodes.

- I used a slow, gravity-fed perfusion system to bath apply drugs (or control bath solution) in an attempt to very gently expose the cell to the reagent. When the perfusion was turned on after beginning the recording, the pressure effect was still evident. If the perfusion was started prior to the beginning of the experiment, calcium current would be very small in amplitude and have kinetics similar to those observed after bath application, suggesting that the pressure effect occurred prior to the experiment.
- I used a variety of media supplements, or omitted usual supplements (horse serum and chick embryo extract) from the media.
- Bottled, filtered water from Sigma was used to make all necessary solutions for the dissection and for experiments (bath and pipette solution).
- Eggs were ordered from two different suppliers.
- I had typically used plastic containers for media and solutions each experimental day. I also tried using all autoclaved, glass containers to ensure there was no contaminant from the plastic.

Unfortunately, none of these precautions were sufficient to eliminate the effect of pressure on calcium currents. As such, this problem remains unsolved.

## BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Artim, D. E. & Meriney, S.D. (2000). G protein-modulated calcium current with slowed activation does not alter the kinetics of action potential-evoked calcium current. *Journal of Neurophysiology* 84: 2417-2425.
- Augustine, G.J. & Charlton, M.P. (1986). Calcium dependence of presynaptic calcium current and post-synaptic response at the squid giant synapse. *Journal of Physiology* 381: 619-640.
- Augustine, G.J. (1990). Regulation of transmitter release at the squid giant synapse by presynaptic delayed rectifier potassium current. *Journal of Physiology* 431: 343-364.
- Augustine, G.J., Adler, E.M. & Charlton, M.P. (1991). The calcium signal for transmitter secretion from presynaptic nerve terminals. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences* 635: 365-381.
- Bean, B. (1989). Neurotransmitter inhibition of neuronal calcium currents by changes in channel voltage-dependence. *Nature* 340: 153-156.
- Beaumont, V., Hepworth, M.B., Luty, J.S., Kelly, E. & Henderson, G. (1998). Somatostatin receptor desensitization in NG108-15 cells. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 273: 33174-33183.
- Bezprozvanny, I., Scheller, R.H. & Tsien, R.W. (1995). Functional impact of syntaxin on gating of N-type and Q-type calcium channels. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 378: 623-626
- Blackmer, T., Larsen, E.C., Takahashi, M., Martin, T.F.J., Alford, S. & Hamm, H.E. (2001). G protein βγ subunit-mediated presynaptic inhibition: regulation of exocytotic fusion downstream of calcium entry. *Science* 292: 293-297.
- Bloch, W., Fan, Y., Han, J., Xue, S., Schoneberg, T., Ji, G., Lu, Z., Walther, M., Fassler, R., Hescheler, J., Addicks, K. & Fleischmann, B.K. (2001). Disruption of cytoskeletal integrity impairs Gi-mediated signaling due to displacement of Gi proteins. *Journal of Cell Biology* 154: 753-761.
- Blumenstein, Y., Maximyuk, O.P., Lozovaya, N., Yatsenko, N.M., Kanevsky, N., Krishtal, O. & Dascal, N. (2004). Intracellular sodium inhibits voltage-dependent N-type calcium channels by a G protein βγ subunit-dependent mechanism. *Journal of Physiology* 556: 121-134.
- Boland, L.M. & Bean, B.P. (1993). Modulation of N-type calcium channels in bullfrog sympathetic neurons by luteinizing hormone-releasing hormone: kinetics and voltage dependence. *Journal of Neuroscience* 13: 516-533.

- Borst, J.G., Helmchen, F. & Sakmann, B. (1995). Pre- and postsynaptic whole-cell recordings in the medial nucleus of the trapezoid body of the rat. *Journal of Physiology* 489: 825-840.
- Borst, J.G. & Sakmann, B. (1998). Calcium current during a single action potential in a large presynaptic terminal of the rat brainstem. *Journal of Physiology* 506: 143-157.
- Bourinet, E., Soong, T.W., Stea, A. & Snutch, T.P. (1996). Determinants of the G proteindependent opioid modulation of neuronal calcium channels. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 93: 1486-1491.
- Brody, D.L., Patil, P.G., Mulle, J.G., Snutch, T.P., & Yue, D.T. (1997). Bursts of action potential waveforms relieve G-protein inhibition of recombinant P/Q-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels in HEK 293 cells. *Journal of Physiology* 499: 637-644.
- Brody, D.L. & Yue, D.T. (2000). Relief of G-Protein inhibition of calcium channels and short-term synaptic facilitation in cultured hippocampal neurons. *Journal of Neuroscience* 20: 889-898.
- Burgess, D.L., Jones, J.M., Meisler, M.H. & Noebels, J.L. (1997). Mutation of the Ca2+ channel beta subunit gene Cchb4 is associated with ataxia and seizures in the lethargic (lh) mouse. *Cell* 88: 385-392
- Caddick, S.J., Wang, C., Fletcher, C.F., Jenkins, N.A., Copeland, N.G., and Hosford, D.A. (1999). Excitatory but not inhibitory synaptic transmission is reduced in lethargic and *tottering* mouse thalami. *Journal of Neurophysiology* 81: 2066-2074.
- Campbell, V., Berrow, N.S., Fitzgerald, E.M., Brickley, K. & Dolphin, A.C. (1995). Inhibition of the interaction of G protein Go with calcium channels by the calcium channel β subunit in rat neurons. *Journal of Physiology* 485: 365-372.
- Canti C., Page K.M., Stephens G.J. & Dolphin A.C. (1999). Identification of residues in the N terminus of alpha1B critical for inhibition of the voltage-dependent calcium channel by G beta gamma. *Journal of Neuroscience* 16:6855-6864.
- Canti, C., Bogdanov, Y. & Dolphin, A.C. (2000). Interaction between G proteins and accessory β subunits in the regulation of α1B calcium channels in *Xenopus* oocytes. *Journal of Physiology* 527: 419-432.
- Carabelli, V., Lovallo, M., Magnelli, V., Zucker, H., & Carbone, E. (1996). Voltage-dependent modulation of single N-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channel kinetics by receptor agonists in IMR32 cells. *Biophysical Journal* 70: 2144-2154.
- Catterall, W.A. (2000). Structure and regulation of voltage-gated calcium channels. *Annual Review of Cell and Developmental Biology* 16: 521-555.
- Chen, S., Zheng, X., Schulze, K., Morris, T., Bellen, H. & Stanley, E.F. (2001). Enhancement of presynaptic calcium current by cysteine string protein. *Journal of Physiology* 538: 383-389.

- Chiu, T.H., Yeh, M.H. & Chen, M.F. (1994). Actions of a long-acting somatostatin analog Sms201-995 (Sandostatin) on rat locus-coeruleus neurons. *Life Sciences* 54: 1313-1320.
- Choi, E.J., Hong, M.P., Shin, Y.K., Lee, C.S., Park, M. & Song, J.H. (2003). ATP modulation of sodium currents in rat dorsal root ganglion neurons. *Brain Research* 968: 15-25.
- Colecraft, H.M., Patil, P.G. & Yue, D.T. (2000). Differential occurrence of reluctant openings in G-protein-inhibited N- and P/Q-type calcium channels. *Journal of General Physiology* 115: 175-2000.
- Colino, A., Garcia, J.J. & Valentin, A. (1998). Action potential broadening induced by lithium may cause a presynaptic enhancement of excitatory synaptic transmission in neonatal rat hippocampus. *European Journal of Neuroscience* 10: 2433-2443.
- Czech, M.P. (2000). PIP<sub>2</sub> and PIP<sub>3</sub>: complex roles at the cell surface. Cell 10:603-6.
- Davies, P.J., Ireland, D.R. & McLachlan, E.M. (1996). Sources of calcium for different calciumactivated potassium conductances in neurons of the rat superior cervical ganglion. *Journal of Physiology* 495: 353-366.
- Degtiar, V.E., Scheller, R.H. & Tsien, R.W. (2000). Syntaxin modulation of slow inactivation of N-type calcium channels. *Journal of Neuroscience* 20: 4355-4367.
- Delmas, P., Abogadie, F., Milligan, G., Buckley, N.J. & Brown, D.A. (1999). βγ dimmers derived from Go and Gi proteins contribute different components of adrenergic inhibition of calcium channels in rat sympathetic neurons. *Journal of Physiology* 518: 23-36.
- De Stefano, M.E., Luzzato, A. & Mugnaini, E. (1993). Neuronal ultrastructure and somatostatin immunolocalization in the ciliary ganglion of chicken and quail. *Journal of Neurocytology* 22: 868-892.
- DeWaard, M., Witcher, D.R. & Campbell, K.P. (1994). Calcium channel regulation by a conserved  $\beta$  subunit domain. *Neuron* 13: 495-503.
- DeWaard, M., Witcher, D.R., Pragnell, M., Liu, H., & Campbell, K.P., (1995). Properties of the  $\alpha_{1-\beta}$  anchoring site in voltage-dependent calcium channels. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 270: 12056-12064.
- DeWaard, M., Gurnett, C.A. & Campbell, K.P. (1996). Structural and functional diversity of voltage-activated calcium channels. In *Ion Channels, Volume 4*, Narahashi, T. (ed.) Penum Press, New York.
- Dittman, J.S. & Regehr, W.G. (1996). Contributions of calcium-dependent and calciumindependent mechanisms to presynaptic inhibition at a cerebellar synapse. *Journal of Neuroscience* 16:1623-33.
- Deverse-Pierluissi, M., Inglese, J., Stoffel, R.H., Lefkowitz, R.J. & Dunlap, K. (1996). G proteincoupled receptor kinase mediates desensitization of norepinephrine-induced calcium channel inhibition. *Neuron* 16: 579-585.

- Dodge, Jr. F.A. & Rahamimoff, R. (1967). Co-operative action of calcium ions in transmitter release at the neuromuscular junction. *Journal of Physiology* 193: 419-67.
- Doering, C.J., Kisilevsky, A.E., Feng, Z.P., Arnot, M.I., Peloquin, J., Hamid, J., Barr, W., Nirdosh, A., Simms, B., Winkfein, R.J. & Zamponi, G.E. (2004). A single Gβ subunit locus controls cross-talk between protein kinase C and G protein regulation of N-type calcium channels. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 29709-29717.
- Dolphin, A.C. (1996). Facilitation of Ca<sup>2+</sup> current in excitable cells. *Trends in Neuroscience* 19: 35-43.
- Dolphin, A.C. (1998). Mechanisms of modulation of voltage-dependent calcium channels by G proteins. *Journal of Physiology* 506: 3-11.
- Dolphin, A.C., Page, K.M., Berrow, N.S., Stephens, G.J., & Canti, C. (1999). Dissection of the calcium channel domains responsible for modulation of neuronal voltage-dependent calcium channels by G proteins. *Annal of the New York Academy of Sciences* 868: 160-175.
- Dolphin, A.C. (2003). β subunits of voltage-gated calcium channels. *Journal of Bioenergetics and Biomembranes 35: 599-620.*
- Dryer, S.E., Dourado, M.M., & Wisgirda, M.E. (1991) Properties of Ca<sup>2+</sup> currents in acutely dissociated neurons of the chick ciliary ganglion: inhibition by somatostatin-14 and somatostatin-28. *Neuroscience* 44: 663-672.
- Dryer, S.E. (1994). Functional development of the parasympathetic neurons of the avian ciliary ganglion: a classic model system for the study of neuronal differentiation and development. *Progress in Neurobiology* 43: 281-322.
- Dunlap, K. & Fischbach, G.D. (1981). Neurotransmitters decrease the calcium conductance activated by depolarization of embryonic chick sensory neurons. *Journal of Physiology* 317: 519-535.
- Dunlap, K., Luebke, J.I. & Turner, T.J. (1995). Exocytotic Ca2+ channels in mammalian central neurons. *Trends in Neurosciences* 18:89-98.
- Dunwiddie, T.V. & Hass, H.L. (1985). Adenosine increases synaptic facilitation in the *in vitro* rat hippocampus: Evidence for a presynaptic site of action. *Journal of Physiology* 369: 365-377.
- Elmslie, K.S., Zhou, W., & Jones, S.W. (1990). LHRH and GTP-γ-S modify calcium current activation in bullfrog sympathetic neurons. *Neuron* 5: 75-80.
- Elmslie, K.S. & Jones, S.W. (1994). Concentration dependence of neurotransmitter effects on calcium current kinetics in frog sympathetic neurones. *Journal of Physiology* 481: 35-46.
- Elmslie, K.S. (2003). Neurotransmitter modulation of neuronal calcium channels. *Journal of Bioenergetics & Biomembranes*. 35:477-89.
- Epstein, M.L., Davis, J.P., Gellman, L., Lamb, J. & Dahl, J.L. (1988). Cholinergic neurons of the chick ciliary ganglion contain somatostatin. *Neuroscience* 25: 1053-1060.
- Ertel, E., Campbell, K.P., Harpold, M.M., Hofmann, F. & Mori, Y. (2000). Nomenclature of voltage-gated calcium channel. *Neuron* 25: 533-535.
- Escayg. A., DeWaard, M., Lee, D.D., Bichet, D., Wolf, P., Meyer, T., Johnston, J., Baloh, R., Sander, T. & Meisler, M.H. (2000). Coding and noncoding variation of the human calcium-channel beta4-subunit gene CACNB4 in patients with idiopathic generalized epilepsy and episodic ataxia. *American Journal of Human Genetics* 66: 1531-1539.
- Ferguson, S.S.G., Watterson, K.R. & Palmer, T.M. (2000). Subtype-specific kinetics of inhibitory adenosine receptor internalization are determined by sensitivity to phosphorylation by G protein-coupled receptor kinases. *Molecular Pharmacology* 57: 546-552.
- Ferguson, S.S.G. (2001). Evolving concepts in G protein-coupled receptor endocytosis: the role in receptor desensitization and signaling. *Pharmacological Reviews* 53: 1-24.
- Fitzgerald, M.E., Vana, B.A. & Reiner, A. (1990). Control of choroidal blood flow by the nucleus of Edinger-Westphal in pigeons: a laser Doppler study. *Investigative Ophthalmology & Visual Science* 31:2483-92.
- Fletcher, C.F., Lutz, C.M., O'Sullivan, T.N., Shaughnessy, J.D., Hawkes, R., Frankel. W.N., Copeland, N.G., and Jenkins, N.A. (1996). Absence epilepsy in *tottering* mutant mice is associated with calcium channel defects. *Cell* 87: 607-617.
- Forscher, P., Oxford, G.S. & Schulz, D. (1986). Noradrenaline modulated calcium channels in avian dorsal root ganglion cells through tight receptor-channel coupling. *Journal of Physiology* 379: 131-144.
- Fuchs, E., & Hanukoglu, I., (1983). Unraveling the structure of intermediate filamanets. *Cell* 34: 332-334.
- Galli, A. & DeFelice, L.J. (1994). Inactivation of L-type calcium channels in embryonic chick ventricle cells: dependence on the cytoskeleta agents colchicine and taxol. *Biophysical Journal* 67: 2296-2304.
- Garcia, D.E., Li, B., Garcia-Ferreiro, R.E., Hernandez-Ochoa, E.O., Yan, K., Gautam, N., Catterall, W.A., Mackie, K. & Hille, B. (1998). G protein β subunit specificity in the fast membrane delimited inhibition of calcium channels. *Journal of Neuroscience* 18: 9163-9170.
- Golard, A. & Siegelbaum, S.A. (1993). Kinetic basis for the voltage-dependent inhibition of N type calcium current by somatostatin and norepinephrine in chick sympathetic neurons. *Journal of Neuroscience* 13: 3884-3894.
- Grassi, F. & Lux, H.D. (1989). Voltage-dependent GABA-induced modulation of calcium currents in chick sensory neurons. *Neuroscience Letters* 105:113-119.

- Gray, D.B., Polo-Parada, L., Pilar, G.R., Eang, P., Metzger, R.R., Klann, E. & Meriney, S.D. (1999) A nitric oxide/cGMP dependent protein kinase pathway interacts with somatostatin-mediated inhibition of transmitter release downstream of calcium entry. *Journal of Neurochemistry* 72: 1981-1990.
- Gray, D.B., Pilar, G.R. & Ford, M.J. (1989). Opiate and peptide inhibition of transmitter release in parasympathetic nerve terminals. *Journal of Neuroscience* 9: 1683-1692.
- Gray, D.B., Zelazny, D., Manthay, N. & Pilar, G. (1990). Endogenous modulation of Ach release by somatostatin and the differential roles of Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels. *Journal of Neuroscience* 10: 2687-2698.
- Gundersen, G.G. & Cook, T.A. (1999). Microtubules and signal transduction. Current Opinion in *Cell Biology* 11: 81-94.
- Guy, H.R., & Conti, F. (1990). Pursuing the structure and function of voltage-gated channels. *Trends in Neurosciences* 13: 201-206.
- Hamburger, V. & Hamilton, H.L. (1951). A series of normal stages in the development of the chick embryo. *Journal of Morphology* 88: 49-92.
- Heinemann, S.H., Terlau, H., Stuhmer, W., Imoto, K., & Numa, S. (1992). Calcium channel characteristics conferred on the sodium channel by single mutations. *Nature* 356: 441-443.
- Herlitze, S., Garcia D.E., Mackie, K., Hille, B., Scheuer, T., & Catterall, W.A. (1996). Modulation of Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels by G-protein  $\beta\gamma$  subunits. *Nature* 380: 258-262.
- Hille, B. (1992). G protein-coupled mechanisms and nervous signaling. Neuron 9: 187-195.
- Hille, B. (1994). Modulation of ion-channel function by G-protein-coupled receptors. *Trends Neuroscience* 17: 531-536.
- Hodgkin, A.L. & Huxley, A.F. (1952). A quantitative description of membrane current and its application to conductance and excitation in nerve. *Journal of Physiology* 117: 500-544.
- Hofmann, F., Biel, M. & Flockerzi, V. (1994). Molecular basis for calcium channel diversity. *Annual Review of Neuroscience* 17: 399-418.
- Horn, R. & Marty, A. (1988). Muscarinic activation of ionic currents measured by a new whole-cell recording method. *Journal of General Physiology* 92: 145-159.
- Hosey, M.M., Chien, A.J. & Puri, T.S. (1996). Structure and regulation of L-type calcium channels-a current assessment of the properties and roles of channel subunits. *Trends in Cardiovascular Medicine* 6:265-2736.
- Ikeda, S.R. (1996) Voltage-dependent modulation of N-type calcium channels by Gprotein βγ subunits. *Nature* 380, 255-258.

- Ishibashi, H. & Akaike, N. (1995). Somatostatin modulates high-voltage-activated calcium channels in freshly dissociated rat hippocampal neurons. *Journal of Neurophysiology* 74: 1028-1036.
- Jackson, M.B., Konnerth, A. & Augustine, G.J. (1991). Action potential broadening and frequency-dependent facilitation of calcium signals in pituitary nerve terminals. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 88: 380-384.
- Jarvis, S.E., Magga, J.M., Beedle, A.M., Braun, J.E.A. & Zamponi, G.W. (2000). G protein modulation of N-type calcium channels is facilitated by physical interactions between syntaxin 1A and Gβγ. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 275: 6388-6394.
- Johnson, D.A. & Pilar, G. (1980). The release of acetylcholine from postganglionic cell bodies in response to depolarization. *Journal of Physiology* 299: 605-619.
- Johnson, B.D. & Byerly, L. (1993). A cytoskeletal mechanism for calcium channel metabolic dependence and inactivation by intracellular calcium. *Neuron* 10: 797-804.
- Jonas, P., Major, G. & Sakmann, B. (1993). Quantal components of unitary EPSCs at the mossy fiber synapse on CA3 pyramidal cells of rat hippocampus. *Journal of Physiology* 472: 615-663.
- Jones, S.W. & Elmslie, K.S. (1997). Transmitter modulation of neuronal calcium channels. *Journal of Membrane Biology* 155:1-10.
- Jones, L.P., Patil, P.G., Snutch, T.P. & Yue, D.T. (1997). G protein modulation of N-type calcium channel gating current in human embryonic kidney cells (HEK 293). *Journal of Physiology* 498: 601-610.
- Katz, B. (1969). The Release of Neural Transmitter Substances. Liverpool University Press, UK.
- Klein, M. & Kandel, E.R. (1980). Mechanism of calcium current modulation underlying presynaptic facilitation and behavioral sensitization in *Aplysia*. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 77: 6912-6916.
- Klugbauer, N., Lacinova, L., Marais, E., Hobom, M., & Hofmann, F. (1999). Molecular diversity of the calcium channel α<sub>2</sub>δ subunit. *Journal of Neuroscience* 19: 684-691.
- Lee, H.K. & Elmslie, K.S. (2000). Reluctant gating of single N-type calcium channels during neurotransmitter-induced inhibition in bullfrog sympathetic neurons. *Journal of Neuroscience* 20: 3115-3128.
- Lee, J.J., Hahm, E.T., Min, B. & Cho, Y.W. (2004). Activation of protein kinase C antagonizes the opioid inhibition of calcium current in rat spinal dorsal horn neurons. *Brain Research* 1017: 108-119.
- Leender, M. & Sheng, Z. (2004). Synaptic localization of N-type calcium channels depends on the interaction with light chains of microtubule-associated proteins. *Society for Neuroscience Abstracts* 965.17.

- Letts, V.A., Felix, R., Biddlecome, G.H., Arikkath, J. & Mahaffey, C.L. (1998). The mouse stargazer gene encodes a neuronal calcium channel γ subunit. *Nature Genetics* 19: 340-47.
- Llinas, R., Steinberg, I.Z. & Walton, K. (1981). Relationship between presynaptic calcium current and postsynaptic potential in squid giant synapse. *Biophysical Journal* 33: 289-321.
- Lopez, H.S. & Brown, A.M. (1991). Correlation between G protein activation and reblocking kinetics of calcium channel currents in rat sensory neurons. *Neuron* 7: 1061-1068.
- Lu, Q., AtKisson, M.S., Jarvis, S.E., Feng, Z.P., Zamponi, G.E. & Dunlap, K. (2001). Syntaxin 1A supports voltage-dependent inhibition of α1B calcium channels by Gβγ in chick sensory neurons. *Journal of Neuroscience* 21: 2949-2957.
- Magga, J.M., Jarvis, S.E., Arnot, M.I., Zamponi, G.W. & Braun, J.E.A. (2000). Cysteine string protein regulates G protein modulation of N-type calcium channels. *Neuron* 28: 195-204.
- Magistretti, J., Mantegazza, M., de Curtis, M. & Wanke, C. (1998). Modalities of distortion of physiological voltage signals by patch-clamp amplifiers: a modeling study. *Biophysical Journal* 74: 831-842.
- Marwitt, R., Pilar, G. & Weakly, J.N. (1971). Characterization of two cell populations in the avian ciliary ganglion. *Brain Research* 25: 317-334.
- McEnery, M.W., Copeland, T.D. & Vance, C.L. (1998). Altered expression and assembly of Ntype calcium channel alpha1B and beta subunits in epileptic lethargic (lh/lh) mouse. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 274: 21435-21438.
- Meir, A. & Dolphin, A.C. (2002). Kinetics and G- $\beta\gamma$  modulation of Ca<sub>v</sub>2.2 channels with different auxiliary  $\beta$  subunits. *Pflugers Archives* 144: 263-275.
- Meriney, S.D. & Pilar, G.R. (1987). Cholinergic innervation of the smooth muscle cells in the choroid coat of the chick eye and it's development. *Journal of Neuroscience* 7: 3827-3839.
- Meriney, S.D., Gray, D.B. & Pilar, G.R. (1994). Somatostatin-induced inhibition of neuronal Ca<sup>2+</sup> current modulated by cGMP-dependent protein kinase. *Nature* 36: 336-339.
- Merriam, L.A. & Parson, R.L. (1995). Neuropeptide galanin inhibits ω-conotoxin GVIA-sensitive calcium channels in parasympathetic neurons. *Journal of Neurophysiology* 73: 1374-1382.
- Michel, M.C., Kaldenberg-Stasch, S. & Wieland, T. (1996). Cytoskeletal inhibitors impair calcium elevations via neuropeptide Y and other Gi-coupled receptors. *European Journal of Pharmacology* 309: 87-94.

Miller, L.C., Swayne, L.A., Kay, J.G., Feng, Z.P., Jarvis, S.E., Zamponi, G.W. & Braun, J.E.A.

(2003). Molecular determinants of cysteine string protein modulation of N-type calcium channels. *Journal of Cell Science* 116: 2967-2974.

- Naraghi, M. & Neher, E. (1997). Linearized buffered calcium diffusion in microdomains and its implications for calculation of [calcium] at the mouth of a calcium channel. *Journal of Neuroscience* 17: 6961-6973.
- Nowycky, M.C., Fox, A.P. & Tsien, R.W. (1985). Three types of neuronal calcium channels with different calcium agonist sensitivity. *Nature* 316: 440-443.
- Olcese, R., Qin, N., Schneider, T., Neely, A., Wei, X., Stefani, E. & Birnbaumer, L. (1994). The amino terminus of a calcium channel beta subunit sets rates of channel inactivation independently of the subunit's effect on activation. *Neuron* 13(6): 1433-1438.
- Page, K.M., Stephens, G.J., Berrow, N.S. & Dolphin, A.C. (1997). The intracellular loop between domains I and II of the B-type calcium channel confers aspects of G protein sensitivity to the E-type calcium channel. *Journal of Neuroscience* 17: 1330-1338.
- Park, D. & Dunlap, K. (1998). Dynamic regulation of calcium influx by G proteins, action potential waveform, and neuronal firing frequency. *Journal of Neuroscience* 18: 6757-6766.
- Patil, P.G., Leon, M., Reed, R.R., Dubel, S., Snutch, T.P. & Yue, D.T. (1996). Elementary events underlying voltage-dependent G-protein inhibition of N-type calcium channels. *Biophysical Journal* 71: 2509-2521.
- Pattillo, J.M., Yazejian, B., Digregorio, D.A., Vergar, J.L., Grinnell, A.D. & Meriney, S.D. (2001). Contribution of presynaptic calcium-activated potassium currents to transmitter release regulation in cultured *xenopus* nerve-muscle synapses. *Neuroscience* 102: 229-240.
- Pilar, G., Gray, D.B. & Meriney, S.D. (1996). Membrane delimited and intracellular soluble pathways in the somatostatin modulation of ACh release. *Life Sciences* 58: 1979-1996.
- Premont, R.T., Inglese, J. & Lefkowitz, R.J. (1995). Protein kinases that phosphorylate activated G protein-coupled receptors. *FASEB Journal* 9: 175-182.
- Pumplin, D.W., Reese, T.S. & Llinas, R. (1981). Are the presynaptic membrane particles the calcium channels? *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 78: 7210-7213.
- Qin, N., Platano, D., Olcese, R., Stefani, E. & Birnbaumer, L. (1997). Direct interaction of  $G\beta\gamma$  with a C-terminal G  $\beta\gamma$ -binding domain of the calcium channel  $\alpha_1$  subunit is responsible for channel inhibition by G protein-coupled receptors. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 94: 8866-8871.
- Rae. J., Cooper, K., Gates, P. & Watsky, M. (1991). Low access resistance perforated patch recordings using amphotericin B. *Journal of Neuroscience Methods* 37: 15-26.
- Randall, A., & Benham, C.D. (1999). Recent advances in the molecular understanding of voltage-gated calcium channels. *Molecular and Cellular Neuroscience* 14: 255-272.

- Rishal, I., Keren-Raifman, T., Yakubovich, D., Ivanina, T., Dessauer, C.W., Slepak, V.Z. & Dascal, N. (2003). Sodium promotes the dissociation between Gα-GDP and Gβγ, activating G protein-gated potassium channels. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 3840-3845.
- Robitaille, R. & Charlton, M.P. (1992). Presynaptic calcium signals and transmitter release are modulated by calcium-activated potassium channels. *Journal of Neuroscience* 12: 297-305.
- Robitaille, R., Garcia, M.L., Kaczorowski, G.J. & Charlton, M.P. (1993). Functional colocalization of calcium and calcium-gated potassium channels in control of transmitter release. *Neuron* 11: 645-655.
- Roche, J.P. & Treistman, S.N. (1998). The calcium channel β3 subunit enhances voltagedependent relief of G protein inhibition induced by muscarinic receptor activation and G βγ. *Journal of Neurosicence* 18: 4883-4890.
- Rousset, M., Cens, T., Gouin-Charnet, A., Scamps, F. & Charnet, P. (2004). Calcium and Phosphatidylinositol 4,5-biphosphate stabilize a G $\beta\gamma$ -sensitive state of Ca<sub>v</sub>2 calcium channels. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 14619-14630.
- Sabatini, B.L. & Regehr, W.G. (1996). Timing of neurotransmission at fast synapses in the mammalian brain. *Nature* 384: 170-172.
- Sabatini, B.L. & Regehr, W.G. (1997). Control of neurotransmitter release by presynaptic waveform at the granule cell to Purkinje cell synapse. *Journal of Neuroscience* 17: 3425-3435.
- Schindler, M., Humphrey, P. & Emson, P.C. (1996). Somatostatin receptors in the central nervous system. *Progress in Neurobiology* 50: 10-47.
- Schreibmayer, W., Dessauer, C.W., Vorobiov, D., Gilman, A.G., Lester, H.A., Davidson, N. & Dascal, N. (1996). Inhibition of an inwardly rectifying potassium channel by G protein α-subunits. *Nature* 380: 624-627.
- Schweitzer, P., Madamba, G.& Siggins, G.R. (1998). Somatostatin increases a voltageinsensitive potassium conductance in rat CA1 hippocampal neurons. *Journal of Neurophysiology* 79: 1230-1238.
- Simen, A.A. & Miller, R.J. (1998). Structural features determining differential receptor regulation of neuronal calcium channels. *Journal of Neuroscience* 18: 3689-98.
- Smith, M.A., & O'Dowd, D.K. (1994). Cell-specific regulation of agrin RNA splicing in the chick ciliary ganglion. *Neuron* 12: 795-804.
- Solaro, C.R., Prakriya, M., Ding, J.P. & Lingle, C.J. (1995). Inactivating and noninactivating calcium and voltage-dependent potassium current in rat adrenal chromaffin cells. *Journal of Neuroscience* 15: 6110-6123.

- Spencer, A.N., Przysiezniak, J., Acosta-Urquidi, J. & Basarsky, T.A. (1989). Presynaptic spike broadening reduces junctional potential amplitude. *Nature* 340: 636-638.
- Stanley, E.F. & Mirotznik, R.R. (1997), Cleavage of syntaxin prevents G protein regulation of presynaptic calcium channels. *Nature* 385: 340-343.
- Stea, A., Dubel, S.J., Pragnell, M., Leonard, J.P., Campbell, K.P., & Snutch, T.P. (1993). A βsubunit normalizes the electrophysiological properties of a cloned N-type calcium channel α<sub>1</sub>-subunit. *Neuropharmacology* 32: 1103-1116.
- Stoffel, R.H., Pitcher, J.A. & Lefkowitz, R.J. (1997). Targeting G protein-coupled receptor kinases to their receptor substrates. *Journal of Membrane Biology* 157: 1-8.
- Sun, X.P., Schlichter, L.C. & Stanley, E.F. (1999). Single-channel properties of BK-type calciumactivated potassium channels at a cholinergic presynaptic nerve terminal. *Journal of Physiology* 518:639-51.
- Takahashi, M., Seagar, M.J., Jones, J.F., Reber, B.F. & Catterall, W.A. (1987). Subunit structure of dihydropyridine-sensitive calcium channels from skeletal muscle. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 84: 5478-5482.
- Tallent, M.K. & Siggins, G.R. (1997). Somatostatin depresses excitatory but not inhibitory neurotransmission in rat CA1 hippocampus. *Journal of Neurophysiology* 78: 3008-3018.
- Tosetti, P., Pathak, N., Jacob, M.H. & Dunlap, K. (2003). RGS3 mediates a calcium-dependent termination of G protein signaling in sensory neurons. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 100: 7337-7342.
- Toth, P.T., Bindokas, V.P., Bleakman, D., Colmers, W.F. & Miller, R.J. (1993). Mechanism of presynaptic inhibition by neuropeptide Y at sympathetic nerve terminals. *Nature* 364:635-9.
- Toth, P.T. & Miller, R.J. (1995). Calcium and sodium currents evoked by action potential waveforms in rat sympathetic neurones. *Journal of Physiology* 485: 43-57.
- Tsuga, H., Kameyama, K., Haga, T., Kurose, H. & Nagao, T. (1994). Sequestration of muscarinic acetylcholine receptor m2 subtypes. Facilitation by G protein-coupled receptor kinase (GRK2) and attenuation by a dominant-negative mutant of GRK2. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 269: 32522-32527.
- Unno, T., Komori, S. & Ohashi, H. (1999). Microtubule cytoskeleton involvement in muscarinic suppression of voltage-gated calcium channel current in guinea-pig ileal smooth muscle. *British Journal of Pharmacology* 127: 1703-1711.
- Viana, F. & Hille, B. (1996). Modulation of high voltage-activated calcium channels by somatostatin in acutely isolated rat amygdaloid neurons. *Journal of Neuroscience* 16: 6000-6011.

- Viard, P., Exner, T., Maier, U., Mironneau, J., Nurnberg, B. & Macrez, N. (1999). Gβγ dimmers stimulate vascular L-type calcium channels via phosphoinositide 3-kinase. *FASEB Journal* 13: 685-694.
- Vijayaragavan, K., Boutjdir, M. & Chahine, M. (2004). Modulation of Na<sub>V</sub>1.7 and Na<sub>V</sub>1.8 peripheral nerve sodium channels by protein kinase A and protein kinase C. *Journal of Neurophysiology* 91: 1556-1569.
- Wakamori, M., Niidome, T., Furutama, D., Furuichi, T., Mikoshiba, K., Fujita, Y., Tanaka, I., Katayama, K., Yatani, A., Schwartz, A., & Mori, Y. (1994). Distinctive functional properties of the neuronal BII (class E) calcium channel. *Receptors and Channels* 2: 303-314.
- Warbington, L., Hillman, T., Adams, C. & Stern, M. (1996). Reduced transmitter release conferred by mutations in the slowpoke-encoded calcium-activated potassium channel gene of *Drosophila*. *Invertebrate Neuroscience* 2: 51-60.
- Watson, T.W.J. & Pittman, Q.J. (1988). Pharmacological evidence that somatostatin activates the m-current in hippocampal pyramidal neurons. *Neuroscience Letters* 91: 172-176.
- Wheeler, D.B., Randall, A. & Tsien, R.W. (1996). Changes in action potential duration alter reliance of excitatory synaptic transmission on multiple types of calcium channels in rat hippocampus. *Journal of Neuroscience* 16: 2226-2237.
- White, M.G., Crumling, M.A. & Meriney, S.D. (1997). Developmental changes in calcium current pharmacology and somatostatin inhibition in chick parasympathetic neurons. *Journal of Neuroscience* 17: 6302-6313.
- Williams, S.H. & Johnston, D. (1996). Actions of endogenous opioids on NMDA receptorindependent long-term potentiation in area CA3 of the hippocampus. *Journal of Neuroscience* 16: 3652-3660.
- Williams, S., Serafin, M., Muhlethaler, M. & Berheim, L. (1997). Facilitation of Ntype calcium current is dependent on the frequency of action potential-like depolarizations in dissociated cholinergic basal forebrain neurons of the guinea pig. *Journal of Neuroscience* 17: 1625-1632.
- Wisgirda, M.E. & Dryer, S.E. (1994). Functional dependence of calcium-activated potassium current on L- and N-type calcium channels: differences between chicken sympathetic and parasympathetic neurons suggest different regulatory mechanisms. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 91: 2858-2862.
- Womack, M.D., & McCleskey E.W. (1995). Interactions of opioids and membrane potential to modulate Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels in rat dorsal root ganglion neurons. *Journal of Neurophysiology* 7: 1793-1798.
- Wu, L., Bauer, C.S., Zhen, X., Xie, C. & Yang, J. (2002). Dual regulation of voltage-gated calcium channels by PtdIns(4,5)P<sub>2</sub>. *Nature* 419: 947-952.
- Wu, L.G., & Saggau P. (1997). Presynaptic inhibition of elicited neurotransmitter release. *Trends in Neurosciences* 20: 204-212.

- Yawo, H. & Chuhma, N. (1993). Preferential inhibition of omega-conotoxin-sensitive presynaptic Ca2+ channels by adenosine autoreceptors. *Nature* 365:256-8.
- Yazejian, B., DiGregorio, D.A., Vergara, J.L., Poage, R.E., Meriney, S.D. & Grinnell, A.D. (1997). Direct measurements of presynaptic calcium and calcium-activated potassium currents regulating neurotransmitter release at cultured *Xenopus* nerve-muscle synapses. *Journal of Neuroscience* 17: 2990-301.
- Zamponi, G.W., Bourinet, E., Nelson, D., Nargeot, J. & Snutch, T.P. (1997). Crosstalk between G proteins and protein kinase C mediated by the calcium channel α<sub>1</sub> subunit. *Nature* 385: 442-446.
- Zamponi, G.W. & Snutch, T.P. (1998). Decay of prepulse facilitation of N type calcium channels during G protein inhibition is consistent with binding of a single G βγ subunit. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 95*: 4035-4039.
- Zhang, J.F., Randall, A.D., Ellinor, P.T., Horne, W.A. & Sather, W.A. (1993). Multiple structural elements in voltage-dependent calcium channels support their inhibition by G proteins. *Neuron* 17: 991-1003.
- Zhang, L. & McBain, C.J. (1995). Potassium conductances underlying repolarization and afterhyperpolarization in rat CA1 hippocampal interneurons. *Journal of Physiology* 488: 661-672.
- Zhou, Y.D., Turner, T.J. & Dunlap, K. (2003). Enhanced G protein-dependent modulation of excitatory synaptic transmission in the cerebellum of the calcium channel-mutant mouse, *tottering. Journal of Physiology* 547: 497-507.